九州大学学術情報リポジトリ Kyushu University Institutional Repository

ECOPHYSIOLOGICAL STUDIES OF A SUBMERGED MACROPHYTE VALLISNERIA ASIATICA FOR THE ECOLOGICAL RESTORATION OF EUTROPHIC LAKE TAIHU, CHINA

康,彩霞

https://doi.org/10.15017/1500707

出版情報:九州大学,2014,博士(工学),課程博士 バージョン: 権利関係:全文ファイル公表済

ECOPHYSIOLOGICAL STUDIES OF A SUBMERGED MACROPHYTE VALLISNERIA ASIATICA FOR THE ECOLOGICAL RESTORATION OF EUTROPHIC LAKE TAIHU, CHINA

CAIXIA KANG

March, 2015

ECOPHYSIOLOGICAL STUDIES OF A SUBMERGED MACROPHYTE VALLISNERIA ASIATICA FOR THE ECOLOGICAL RESTORATION OF EUTROPHIC LAKE TAIHU, CHINA

By CAIXIA KANG

A Thesis Submitted In Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements For the Degree of **Doctor of Engineering**



to the

DEPARTMENT OF URBAN AND ENVIRONMENTAL ENGINEERING GRADUATE SCHOOL OF ENGINEERING KYUSHU UNIVERSITY

> Fukuoka, Japan March, 2015

DEPARTMENT OF URBAN AND ENVIRONMENTAL ENGINEERING GRADUATE SCHOOL OF ENGINEERING

KYUSHU UNIVERSITY

Fukuoka, Japan

CERTIFICATE

The undersigned hereby certify that they have read and recommended to the graduate school of engineering for the acceptance of this thesis entitled, "Ecophysiological studies of a submerged macrophyte *Vallisneria asiatica* for the ecological restoration of eutrophic Lake Taihu, China" by CAIXIA KANG in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Engineering.

Dated: March, 2015

Thesis Supervisor:

Prof. Takahiro Kuba, Dr. Eng.

Examination Committee:

Prof. Satoquo Seino, Dr. Eng.

Prof. Shinichiro Yano, Dr. Eng.

Abstract

Algal blooms in eutrophic water bodies are becoming a worldwide ecological problem. Lake Taihu, the third largest freshwater lake in China, is a well-known case for eutrophication. In view of the serious bad impacts of eutrophication on human beings and the society, the overall objective of this study was to propose ecological restoration strategies to restore or protect submerged macrophytes in eutrophic Lake Taihu, China by analyzing the antioxidant responses of *Vallisneria asiatica* which is one of submerged macrophytes spread over Lake Taihu, to different adverse environmental factors.

Firstly, effects of V. asiatica with different biomass levels on the water quality and algal communities were researched. The toxic Microcystis spp. declined to 3.720×10^5 cells $\cdot 30$ L⁻¹ $7,104 \times 10^5$ cells $\cdot 30$ L⁻¹ and from the initial value $29,217 \times 10^5$ cells $\cdot 30$ L⁻¹ when the V. asiatica biomass increased to 200 g and 500 g, respectively. These results indicated that V. asiatica could control an excess of the main toxic Microcystis spp. when the V. asiatica biomass was larger than 50 g in the tank with 30 L solution. However, it was found unexpectedly that when there was no V. asiatica or just 20 g of V. asiatica existed, Microcystis spp. totally disappeared or reduced to 60×10^5 cells 30 L⁻¹ while *Nitzschia* spp. increased greatly to 2,043 × 10⁵ cells 30 L⁻¹ and $2,460 \times 10^5$ cells 30 L⁻¹, respectively. It indicated that diatom (mainly *Nitzschia* spp.) can also control the multiplication of *Microcystis* spp. effectively.

Following, effects of the moderate nutrient concentration (NO₃⁻-N 1.5 mg·L⁻¹; PO₄³⁻-P 0.1 mg·L⁻¹), excessive NH₄⁺-N (3.5 mg·L⁻¹) and PO₄³⁻-P (0.6 mg·L⁻¹) in the water column on the antioxidant defense system in *V. asiatica* were studied with the 20-day aquarium experiments. The results showed that the moderate concentration of nutrients can promote the metabolism of *V. asiatica* expressed as increased plant chlorophyll a (Chl.a) and protein contents. Either excessive NH₄⁺-N or PO₄³⁻-P could cause the oxidative stress to cells of *V. asiatica*, expressed as decreased contents of plant Chl.a and protein, and the enhancement of catalase (CAT) activities in leaves of *V. asiatica* than 3.5 mg·L⁻¹NH₄⁺-N. The results indicated that the antioxidant defense mechanisms

could be activated but still could not prevent the damage of the metabolism system in *V. asiatica* exposed to either excessively high concentrations of NH_4^+ -N or PO_4^{3-} -P. Therefore, it is necessary to establish a dual control strategy of nitrogen (N) and phosphorus (P) for the restoration of *V. asiatica* in eutrophic Lake Taihu.

In another 10-day aquarium experiment, this investigation examined the physiological effects of different plant biomass levels and of increasing algal (mainly toxic cyanobacterial) concentrations on V. asiatica. Algal stress suppressed the superoxide dismutase (SOD) activity of the plant's leaves and induced the CAT and peroxidase (POD) activities of its roots. The protein content in V. asiatica decreased with an increase in algal concentrations, whereas the malonaldehyde (MDA) increased significantly at algal Chl.a concentrations of 222 and 262 μ g·L⁻¹ in water. V. asiatica adapted to the stress caused by high algal concentrations by adjusting its antioxidant defense system to remove the excessive reactive oxygen species (ROS) when the algal Chl.a concentration was > 109 μ g·L⁻¹. Additionally, high biomass of V. asiatica (2,222) g FW·m⁻²) can inhibit the reproduction of algae more significantly than low biomass (1,111 g FW·m⁻²). High biomass of V. asiatica increased the oxidative stress in an individual plant when the initial algal Chl.a concentration in the water reached 222 and 262 μ g·L⁻¹, as expressed by the increased MDA in leaves, compared with low biomass of V. asiatica. This provides a basis for controlling algal concentrations and V. asiatica biomass for the recovery of V. asiatica in eutrophic Lake Taihu.

Then, the physiological responses of *V. asiatica* to three kinds of eutrophic sediment in Lake Taihu were assayed in a 40-day aquarium experiment. The three kinds of the representative sediment were got from East Lake Taihu, Western shore and Meiliang Bay, respectively. The plant Chl.a content stopped increasing from the 10th day and there were no obvious differences in plant Chl.a between the three kinds of sediment. The MDA content in roots had limited changes while the MDA content in leaves of *V. asiatica* growing on the Western shore sediment was significantly higher than that on the other two sediment types from the 20th day. The SOD activity in roots and leaves of *V. asiatica* growing on the Western shore sediment was lower than that on the other two sediment types on the 10th and 40th day, respectively. The CAT activity in roots increased sharply during the early period while the CAT activity in leaves increased with time slightly. The results showed that the *V. asiatica* can adjust itself to the eutrophic sediment in Lake Taihu via antioxidant responses and suffered the oxidative stress.

According to the summary of the growth conditions of *V. asiatica* depending on the results of all the experiments, the Lake Taihu was divided into 4 parts and the corresponding restoration measures of submerged macrophytes were proposed, connecting to the distribution of total nitrogen (TN), total phosphorus (TP) and algal Chl.a, and the contamination degree of sediment in Lake Taihu.

- (1) For Wuli Bay, Meiliang Bay, Zhushan Bay and Western shore, after the further managements and physical measures are proceeded to reduce the nutrient loading and algal accumulation, establishing "Eco-engineering dams" was suggested to continuously improve the water quality so that there is a possibility for submerged macrophytes to restore someday.
- (2) For Gonghu Bay and Southern shore, some measures are used to reduce the nutrient loadings without dredging and removing algae manually before the restoration of submerged macrophytes.
- (3) For Central Lake, the ecological system restores naturally after the ecology of lake shores go back to their normal levels.
- (4) For Eastern shore and East Lake Taihu, the harvest of floating-leaved macrophytes during the early growth stage of submerged macrophytes has a positive impact on the submerged macrophytes. Then the management of nutrient sources into the river, removal of sediment, and the improvement of the macrophyte biodiversity to combine the harvest are necessary to prevent or delay lake swamping.

Table of Contents

CHAPT	ER 1 INTRODUCTION	1
1.1	Lake eutrophication	3
	1.1.1 Causes of eutrophication	4
	1.1.2 Consequences of the lake eutrophication	6
1.2	Strategies of controlling eutrophication in lakes	8
1.3	Physiological responses of submerged macrophytes to adverse environments	13
	1.3.1 Environmental stress and the production of ROS	13
	1.3.2 Oxidative damage	15
	1.3.3 Defense against oxidative stress	16
1.4	Meaning, objective and structure of this Ph.D. thesis	19
СНАРТ	ER 2 THE CONTROL OF EUTROPHICATION BY VALLISNERIA ASIA	<i>TICA</i> 23
2.1	Introduction	
2.2	Materials and methods	27
	2.2.1 Materials	
	2.2.2 Experimental design	
	2.2.3 Measurements	
2.3	Results	
	2.3.1 pH, DO, and turbidity of solution	
	2.3.2 N and P concentrations of solution in each tank	
	2.3.3 Analysis results of planktonic algae	
	2.3.4 Analysis results of epiphytic algae	
2.4	Discussion	
	2.4.1 Effects of <i>V. asiatica</i> and algae on the water quality	
	2.4.2 Effects of <i>V. asiatica</i> biomass on the algae community	
2.5	Conclusions	42

CHAPTER 3 METABOLIC AND ANTIOXIDANT RESPONSES OF VALLIS		ALLISNERIA
	ASIATICA TO DIFFERENT CONCENTRATIONS OF	DISSOLVED
	INORGANIC NITROGEN AND PHOSPHORUS	43
3.1	Introduction	44
3.2	Materials and methods	47
	3.2.1 Materials	47
	3.2.2 Experimental design	47
	3.2.3 Measurements	49
3.3	Results	50
	3.3.1 Changes of pH and nutrient concentrations	50
	3.3.2 Contents of chlorophyll a and protein	50
	3.3.3 Activities of SOD and CAT	51
3.4	Discussion	52
	3.4.1 Chl.a and protein responses in V. asiatica	52
	3.4.2 Antioxidant enzyme responses of <i>V. asiatica</i>	53
3.5	Conclusions	56
СНАРТ	ER 4 OXIDATIVE STRESS RESPONSES OF SUBMERGED MA	CROPHYTE
	VALLISNERIA ASIATICA TO DIFFERENT ALGAL CONCE	NTRATIONS
		57
4.1	Introduction	58
4.2	Materials and methods	62
	4.2.1 Materials	62
	4.2.2 Experimental design	62
	4.2.3 Measurements	62
	4.2.4 Analysis of data	64
4.3	Results	65
	4.3.1 Changes in water quality in each tank	65
	4.3.2 Physiological changes in leaves of <i>V. asiatica</i>	65
	4.3.3 Physiological changes in roots of <i>V. asiatica</i>	67
4.4	Discussion	70

4.4.1 Effects of different algal concentrations on the physiological function	s of V. asiatica
4.4.2 Determination of optimal <i>v. asiatica</i> blomass	
4.5 Conclusions	75
CHAPTER 5 ANTIOXIDANT RESPONSES OF VALLISNERIA ASIATI	CA TO THE
EUTROPHIC SEDIMENT IN LAKE TAIHU, CHINA	76
5.1 Introduction	77
5.2 Materials and methods	80
5.2.1 Materials	80
5.2.2 Experimental design	81
5.2.3 Measurements	
5.2.4 Analysis of data	
5.3 Results	84
5.3.1 Growth changes of <i>V. asiatica</i>	
5.3.2 Physiological changes in roots of V. asiatica	
5.3.3 Physiological changes in leaves of <i>V. asiatica</i>	86
5.4 Discussion	89
5.4.1 Effects of sediment on the growth of <i>V. asiatica</i>	
5.4.2 Effects of sediment on oxidative stress	
5.4.3 Effects of sediment on antioxidant defense	90
5.5 Conclusions	
CHAPTER 6 FCOLOGICAL RESTORATION STRATEGIES OF LAKE TA	IHII CHINA
CHAITER V ECOLOGICAL RESTORATION STRATEGIES OF EARE IA	
6.1 Changes of water quality and biotas in Lake Taibu	95
6.2 Spatial distribution of aquatic environments in Lake Taihu	
6.3 Plans of the ecosystem restoration in Lake Taihu	
CHAPTER 7 CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS	107
REFERENCES	
ACKNOWLEDGEMENT	

Abbreviations

ANOVA	Analysis	of variance
	7 Mary 515	of variance

APX	Ascorbate	peroxidase

- CAT Catalase
- Chl.a Chlorophyll a
- DO Dissolved oxygen
- DW Dry weight
- Fd_{ox} Oxidation state of ferredoxin
- FW Fresh weight
- Fd_{red} Redox state of ferredoxin
- H₂O₂ Hydrogen peroxide
- LEL Lowest effect level
- mC_d Modified degree of contamination
- MCs Extracellular microcystins
- MDA Malondialdehyde
- N Nitrogen
- NBT Nitro-blue tetrazolium

O ₂	Molecular oxygen
O2 [•] -	Superoxide
OH•	Hydroxyl radical
OM	Organic matters
Р	Phosphorus
POD	Peroxidase
PVI	Plant volume infested
ROS	Reactive oxygen species
SD	Standard deviation
SD SEL	Standard deviation Severe effect level
SD SEL SOD	Standard deviation Severe effect level Superoxide dismutase
SD SEL SOD TBA	Standard deviation Severe effect level Superoxide dismutase Thiobarbituric acid
SD SEL SOD TBA TCA	Standard deviation Severe effect level Superoxide dismutase Thiobarbituric acid Trichloroacetic acid
SD SEL SOD TBA TCA	Standard deviationSevere effect levelSuperoxide dismutaseThiobarbituric acidTrichloroacetic acidTotal Kjeldahl nitrogen
SD SEL SOD TBA TCA TKN TN	Standard deviationSevere effect levelSuperoxide dismutaseThiobarbituric acidTrichloroacetic acidTotal Kjeldahl nitrogenTotal nitrogen

CHAPTER 1 INTRODUCTION

CHAPTER 1

Introduction

Abstract

Eutrophication is a worldwide environmental problem, and has drawn much attention from the people all over the world. The water eutrophication is accelerated by human activities involving the development of industry and urbanization, discharge of non-point source pollution, increasing fishery, insufficient wastewater treatment and unsuitable management, and pollutants from inflow-rivers. The overfertilization with nitrogen and phosphorus causes a shift mainly from submerged macrophytes to a dominance of algae, leading to adverse effects on the water quality and the ecosystem function. A series of strategies has been adopted to control the eutrophication and restore the ecosystem, such as the external nutrient loading control, internal source control, manual algal removal, and ecosystem restoration technologies. The restoration of macrophytes has been widely used as one ecological solution to restore the ecosystem of eutrophic water bodies because of their key functions. However, the effects of macrophyte restoration are unstable over the long term and highly case-specific. Thus, it is important to focus on the physiological research on the macrophytes. The eutrophic environments may enhance level of reactive oxygen species (ROS) and cause damage to the macrophytes. Macrophytes possess complex antioxidant defense systems, including superoxide dismutase, catalase, and peroxidase, that scavenge ROS to protect them from oxidative stress. Otherwise excess ROS might result in the disorder of metabolism, including the low photosynthesis efficiency, the decreased protein contents and the increased malonaldehyde contents.

Key words: eutrophication, ecosystem function, control strategy, physiological response, oxidative stress, antioxidant defense

1.1 Lake eutrophication

Eutrophication is described by Harper (1992) as "the biological effects of an increase in concentrations of plant nutrients, usually nitrogen (N) and phosphorus (P), on aquatic ecosystems". Eutrophication is the natural aging process of aquatic ecosystems because of the gradual accumulation of nutrients, which results in an excessive growth of phytoplankton. This undesirable overgrowth of phytoplankton and their subsequent death forms a floating surface bloom and reduces light penetration that restricts the reoxygenation of water (Beeby, 1995; Rao, 1998). The death and decay of phytoplankton produces a foul smell and makes the water more turbid (Beeby, 1995; Rao, 1998).

The eutrophication in freshwater lakes is one of the most severe environmental problems, not only because it would bring significant adverse impacts on ecological functions of lakes, but also because it could influence the ecological services for human society (Zhao et al., 2005), including freshwater supply, fishery, and flood mitigation (Guo, 2007). Thus, the eutrophication in inland lakes has become one of the most widespread environmental and social problems for all countries around the world. For example, lakes such as Victoria in Africa, Okeechobee in the United States, Taihu in China, and the Baltic Sea in Europe were the typical cases (Duan et al., 2008).

China has over 110,000 lakes, which occupy 0.8% of the total area of the country. More than 2,300 of these lakes each cover an area greater than 1 km², with a total water storage capacity of 707.7×10^9 m³ (Liu and Qiu, 2007). About one-third of these lakes are freshwaters, and most lie in the middle and lower reaches of the Chang Jiang River along the eastern coastal area of China (Qin, 2013). Many of the freshwater lakes have become eutrophic with algal blooms (Qin, 2013). In China, the three most eutrophic freshwater lakes are generally referred to as the "Three Lakes". They are Dianchi Lake in Yunnan province and Taihu Lake and Chaohu Lake in eastern China (Liu and Qiu, 2007). Lake Taihu, the third largest freshwater lake in China, located in the Chang Jiang River delta, one of the more developed areas of eastern China as shown in Fig. 1.1 (Liu and Qiu, 2007). It has an area of 2,338 km² and a mean depth of 1.9 m. As shown in Fig. 1.1, the administrative regions of the Lake Taihu basin are shared by 14 large cities including Wuxi, Suzhou, and Shanghai (Liu and Qiu, 2007). A total of 35 million people live in the Lake Taihu drainage area and Lake Taihu acts as the main water

supply of the surrounding urban and rural areas. The total economic production in this region is one-eighth of that in China (**Pu et al., 1998**). The eutrophication of Lake Taihu has been greatly concerned because of its significant economic position.



Fig. 1.1 The photo of Lake Taihu.

1.1.1 Causes of eutrophication

In a natural system, nutrients are commonly derived from weathering and leaching from rocks and soils. The eutrophication of lakes is a very slow and natural process and it may take thousands of years for a lake to pass the process naturally (Liu and Qiu, 2007). However, humans strongly influence the aquatic ecosystems and their activities have dramatically accelerated the eutrophication process (Smith, 2003). Nitrogen and phosphorus are the nutrients of most concerning because of their primary role in limiting the growth of algae and aquatic macrophytes in the water bodies (Novotny and Olem, 1994). Excessive input of nutrients, such as nitrogen and phosphorus, greatly accelerates this process with the economic development (Liu and Qiu, 2007). Nutrient

sources can be broadly segregated into point sources (such as sewage effluents) and non-point sources (such as the run-off from agriculture land) (**Ongley**, 1996).

In the past, point source pollution, for example wastewater treatment plant effluents, often formed the major nutrient inputs to water bodies. They are obvious and easily identifiable sources (Ryding and Rast, 1989). Eutrophication control measures are often directly at such effluents. Non-point source pollution occurs when there is no discrete point of discharge and pollution enters the environment by a multitude of pathways (Whitehead, 2006). The main reasons for the eutrophication of Lake Taihu are described in detail as follows.

- (1) <u>The increased water use of Lake Taihu</u>: With the development of industry and urbanization in the Lake Taihu drainage area, the water requirements for Lake Taihu have increased, thereby increasing the corresponding wastewater discharge and the amount of pollution entering the Lake Taihu (Li, 2008). For example, water consumption in Wuxi City has increased from just 105 L·d⁻¹ in 1980 to 175 L·d⁻¹ in 1990, and reached 284 L·d⁻¹ in 1999 (Huang et al., 2008). The amounts of annual discharge of industrial and domestic wastewater have a tendency to increase annually. These industries, including textiles, metal smelting, chemical industry, food and tobacco processing, beverage manufacturing, papermaking and machinery production, together used 73% of the total volume of freshwater, and their chemical oxygen demand (COD_{Mn}) discharges accounted for 86% of industrial wastewater for Wuxi City (Li, 2008). The total amount of domestic water use in Wuxi increased from 80 million kg·d⁻¹ to 320 million kg·d⁻¹ from 1980 to 1999 (Li, 2008).
- (2) <u>Changes in land use in the Lake Taihu area</u>: There have been great changes in land use since the policy changes in the 1980s. Large amounts of former agricultural land are used for industry after 1980s (Huang et al., 2008). To compensate for the large loss of cultivated land, the use of chemical fertilizers increased in 1990s resulting in the increasing chemical fertilizer pollution entering into the Lake Taihu with the farmland runoff (Huang et al., 2008).
- (3) <u>The developed aquaculture of Lake Taihu</u>: Aquaculture of Lake Taihu is divided into fish pond culture in reclamation areas and the closed net

breeding (Chen et al., 2008). The pond culture fishery existed in the whole reclaimed shoreline areas of the Lake Taihu (Chen et al., 2008). The development of closed net breeding developed rapidly mainly in East Lake Taihu and has had many adverse effects on the aquatic environment, including reduced the purifying ability of the Lake Taihu and contributing to eutrophication (Li, 2008). Such aquaculture requires the input of a large quantity of feed, the amount of which is closed correlated with increases in nitrogen and phosphorus load in the Lake Taihu (Li, 2008).

- (4) Insufficient wastewater treatment and unsuitable management in the Lake Taihu area: The handling of industrial effluents still relies mainly on treatments in the factory and the industrial wastewater treatment capacity in the Lake Taihu basin area is insufficient. The urban sewage treatment needs massive investment, and the operating cost is high, so urban sewage treatment has developed slowly in 1990s (Li, 2008). Since 1990, Chinese government has started to close a number of polluting factories and build additional wastewater treatment plants (Li et al., 2011). However, the management system fails to manage the municipal sewage effectively and also fails to manage the rivers that bear and receive the sewage discharge (Li, 2008). In fact, only about 40-70% of industrial wastewater in the cities surrounding the Lake Taihu is treated in 1990s (Liu et al., 2001).
- (5) <u>Pollutants from inflow-rivers of Lake Taihu</u>: There are about 180 inflow-rivers around Lake Taihu (Zhang et al., 2008a). Input of numerous pollutants (like TN, TP and COD) from rivers is a direct factor in the water quality deterioration of Lake Taihu (Zhang et al., 2008a). A large amount of urban sewage has entered the rivers directly (Li, 2008).

1.1.2 Consequences of the lake eutrophication

The eutrophication of shallow lakes is a worldwide ecological problem. The eutrophication of water bodies leads to adverse effects on quality and ecosystem functioning (Fareed and Abid, 2005). The eutrophication process was shown in Fig. 1.2. A large amount of nitrogen and phosphorus enters to the lakes through human's activities, which leads to the eutrophication. In the worst case, the eutrophication can

result in frequent outbreaks of algal blooms and threaten the reliable supply of drinking water (Le et al., 2010). The overfertilization with nitrogen and phosphorus causes a shift mainly from submerged macrophytes to a dominance of floating algae. This results in anoxic conditions in the water body for the shading effects, and a loss of biodiversity of the lake ecosystem (Fig. 1.2). Lake Taihu, being the third largest shallow lake in China, has the typical eutrophication issue of inland water bodies. In 1960s, the water quality of Lake Taihu was good and many kinds of aquatic macrophytes occupied most part of the Lake (Ye et al., 2007). However, the algal blooms have stated to occur since 1970s because of a rapid increase in the development of industry and agriculture (Ye et al., 2007). In the beginning of the 1970s, the algal blooms first appeared in Wuli bay (its site in Lake Taihu was shown in Fig. 2.1 clearly), and subsequently their scale and frequency constantly increased (Ye et al., 2007). Since 1980s, its water quality has become worse and worse (Ye, 2007). In 1990s, the water blooms took place frequently (Ye, 2007). Recently, the frequency and duration of algal blooms have increased. The algal blooms usually occur in northern bays and extended to the center and south parts of Lake Taihu (Duan et al., 2009). Since 2000, the aquatic macrophyte has declined sharply, and especially submerged macrophyte even disappeared in southwest shores of Lake Taihu (Cui et al., 2009).



Fig. 1.2 The eutrophication process of lakes. (http://www.inlandbays.org/about-the-bays/bay-issues/)

1.2 Strategies of controlling eutrophication in lakes

Nutrients such as nitrogen and phosphorus cause algae and other microorganisms to multiply abnormally, which in turn deplete oxygen in water as shown in Fig. 2.1 (Le et al., 2010). This overgrowth of phytoplankton and their subsequent death form a floating surface bloomwhich reduces light penetration that restricts the reoxygenation of water (Beeby, 1995; Rao, 1998), depletes oxygen through the respiration of algae and other organisms, and through the decomposition of the dead algae as shown in Fig. 2.1 (Zhang et al., 2011b). The control of eutrophication and recovery of ecosystem of eutrophic lakes is a complicated and long-term project. In general, restoration of eutrophic lake water should encompass these components: (1) Control of nutrient loads, (2) Manual algal removal and (3) Ecosystem restoration technologies. They all aim at reducing nutrient loads and restoring the lake ecosystem (Qin et al., 2006; Jobgen et al., 2004). Aiming at the problems of Lake Taihu, many efforts concerning the eutrophication control has been conducted as follows.

- (1) <u>Control of nutrient loads</u>: As known, the excessive input of nutrients to the water body greatly accelerated its eutrophic process. These nutrients originate chiefly from external sources. For shallow inland lakes, the release of nutrients from sediments is also an important source (Le et al., 2010). The control of nutrient loads is the basic methods for controlling the eutrophication, and mainly includes two parts: the external and internal nutrient source control.
 - a) External nutrient loading control: There are a great number of industrial enterprises in the Lake Taihu area. The main point pollution sources are industrial and domestic wastewaters (Liu and Qiu, 2007). The point sources are the important external nutrient pollution sources, and are easy and direct to be treated. The government has implemented a series of countermeasures, including the construction of more sewer collection system and wastewater treatment plants, the strengthening of management for industrial drainage, the promotion of clean production in factories, banning the use of phosphorus-containing detergents in some static water areas, and giving full play to environmental standard functions (Liu and Qiu, 2007).

Traditional flooding irrigation and seeping irrigation are the two main sources of non-point source pollution, and are the key reasons for soil erosion and the low utilization rate of fertilizers in China (Liu and Qiu, 2007). The use of pesticides is strictly controlled and water-saving irrigation and ecological agriculture measures are encouraged (Liu and Qiu, 2007). In addition, pollution from livestock and poultry raising should be prevented. Developing an ecological culture by utilizing recycling of culture water and stopping the usage of baits is a good measure for protecting the water (Zhang et al., 2008a).

The pollution from inflow-rivers should be controlled, too. It is a good method to utilize the wet-land in carrying out water purification, basin pollution interception and ensuring regional ecological safety by performing wet-land protection, restoration, and reconstruction because of its sound nutrient removal and ecological protection functions (Lu et al., 2006a; Lu et al., 2006b). The other methods are to construct ecological forests and establish ecological purification projects for inflow-rivers (Song, 2006).

Some other measures are also helpful: improving the efficiency of garbage disposal and making resourceful treatment of garbage; enhancing supervision of waste landfill sites; promoting a better management level of landfill operations; improving seepage control construction of landfill (**Zhang et al., 2008a**).

(b) Internal source control: In some cases, the lake environment cannot be ameliorated effectively in a short period even when the external pollution sources have been controlled efficiently (Yu et al., 2010). It is because that the sediment is the main inner nutrient source and would release nutrients to the overlying water (Yu et al., 2010). The total amount of nitrogen and phosphorus in the sediment of Lake Taihu accounts for 25-35% of the annual total nutrition input (Liu and Qiu, 2007). Several countermeasures are commonly used to control internal source pollution, such as sediment dredging, water flushing, chemical sedimentation, and the aeration technology. Sediment dredging is a key

measure in the eutrophication treatment of Lake Taihu (Qin et al., 2006). Aeration is only suitable for small lakes owing to its high running cost. These methods are limited because they just can provide temporary solutions but fail to solve the problems completely (Le et al., 2010).

- (2) <u>Manual algal removal</u>: The manual method of removing algae is the simplest and most direct method to remove algae from the lakes and prevent water pollution caused by dead algae. It is necessary to find good technologies to make the dead algae into organic fertilizer, explore the method of power generation from rotted substance, and avoid the secondary pollution (Zhang et al., 2008a).
- (3) Ecosystem restoration technologies: There are two alternative stable states in lakes as shown in Fig. 1.2. The clear-water state characterizes by the dominance of the submerged macrophytes with low nutrient concentrations, whereas the turbid state dominates by algae and is typical of high concentrations of nutrients (Scheffer et al., 1993). Once the lake existed as the turbid stable state, the turbid lake ecosystem tends to be resistant to recovery after the source control. It is necessary to enforce a shift from the eutrophic status characterized by the high algal biomass and high nutrient concentrations to clear-water states dominated by submerged macrophytes and typical of low nutrient concentrations using quite rigorous methods. The ecological technology is now widely used as a mean of the eutrophication control in shallow lakes because of its low investment (Liu and Qiu, 2007). Figure 1.2 shows that the key factors controlling which state is present in a water body are nutrients, macrophytes and turbidity (Scheffer et al., 1993). Macrophytes and turbidity oppose each other. The high turbidity prevents the growth of submerged macrophytes by reducing light penetration at high nutrient concentrations, and submerged macrophyes reduces the turbidity by competing with algae for the growth factors including the nutrients, light and dissolved oxygen to inhibit the over reproduction of algae at low nutrient concentrations. Between the two extremes of high and low nutrient concentrations, there exists a region where both stable are possible (Mclvor, 2004). From Fig. 1.3, increasing the numbers of algal grazers or increasing



the biomass of submerged macrophytes possibly causes a change from a turbid state to the clear state.

Fig. 1.3 The main feed-back loops believed to be responsible for the existence of alternative stable states in shallow lake ecosystems (Scheffer et al., 1993).

The biomanipulation technology is a method to restore the lake ecosystem through adjusting the food chain of aquatic ecosystem. The term biomanipulation was coined by Hrbáček et al. (1961) and has developed through several theories until to today's bottom-up/top-down theory. For example, the reduction in fish populations can reduce the resuspension of sediment caused by benthic-feeding fish, and allow the zooplankton to increase rapidly owing to the reduction of predation by fish. Then the zooplankton feed on the algae to reduce the turbidity (**Perrow et al., 1997**). The addition of mussels, bivalves or plankton-feeding fish also can reduce the turbidity by feeding directly on phytoplankton (Ma et al., 2003; Mclvor, 2004; Li et al., 2010). All the measures of reducing turbidity can allow the growth of submerged macrophyts to keep the system in the clear state. The importance of submerged macrophyts can be seen from Fig.1.3. Thus, the most popular ecosystem recovery technology is the planting of aquatic and/or submerged macrophytes in eutrophic waters.

As primary producers, advanced aquatic macrophyts and algae compete with each other for ecological resources, such as nutrients, light, and living space (Le et al., 2010). Aquatic macrophytes supply food to the first consumers in trophic chains, such as birds, fish and invertebrates (Lauridsen et al., 1993; Gross et al., 2003). Aquatic macrophytes also provide habitats and refuges for periphyton, zooplankton and other vertebrates (Carpenter and Lodge, 1986; Stansfield et al., 1997; Martín et al., 2005). Aquatic macrophytes also can reduce the resuspension of sediment (Vermaat et al., 2000). Aquatic macrophytes play an important role in keeping a good ecological status of aquatic ecosystem because of their key functions (Bornette and Puijalon, 2011). The aquatic macrophytes commonly found in eutrophic water bodies include floating-leaved macrophytes, submerged macrophytes and emergent macrophytes (Dhote and Dixit, 2009). Submerged macrophytes are especially important for the aquatic ecosystem because they can directly absorb the nutrients in the sediment and reduce the resuspension of sediment through roots (Madsen and Cedergreen, 2002). Since the mid-1990s, macrophyte restoration has been widely used as one ecological solution to restore the ecosystem of eutrophic water bodies in China (Qin, 2013).

However, many current results show that the effects of biomanipulation are somewhat unstable over the long term and highly case-specific (Liu and Qiu, 2007). More studies are needed before the results can be used in practical large-scale engineering projects for restoring submerged macrophytes. Thus, the responses of submerged macrophyts to adverse environment of eutrophic lakes should be clear before their restoration.

1.3 Physiological responses of submerged macrophytes to adverse environments

1.3.1 Environmental stress and the production of ROS

The term "plant stress" usually refers to conditions in which plant growth and performance are adversely affected by the environments (Millar and Whelan, 2000). A key sign of such at a molecular level is the increased production of reactive oxygen species (ROS) and the subsequent accumulation of oxidative damage (Millar and Whelan, 2000). As shown in Fig. 1.4, in a eutrophic lake, many adverse environments may cause stress to submerged macrophytes, including the high concentrations of nutrients in water, polluted sediment, the high turbidity, large quantity of algae, low dissolved oxygen (DO) concentrations etc.



Fig. 1.4 The adverse environments which induce the plant's ROS in eutrophic lakes.

ROS are chemically reactive molecules containing oxygen. ROS are formed as a natural byproduct of the normal metabolism of oxygen (O₂) and have important roles in cell signaling and homeostasis (Arora, 2002). However, during times of environmental stress, ROS levels can increase dramatically (Devasagayam, 2004). When the level of

ROS exceeds the defense mechanism, the plant is known under the oxidative stress. This may result in harmful effects on the cell of plants.

ROS mainly contain superoxide $(O_2^{\bullet-})$, hydrogen peroxide (H_2O_2) , and the hydroxyl radical (OH[•]). They are chemically reactive and biologically toxic (Jackson, 1995). The production of ROS is an unavoidable consequence of the operation of the photosynthetic electron transport chain in an oxygen atmosphere (Arora, 2002).

(1) O2^{•-} is the first reduction product of ground state-oxygen, capable of both oxidation and reduction. The majority of O2 reduction in vivo is thought to proceed via reduced ferredoxin (Fdred), which reduces molecular oxygen to the O2^{•-} (Reaction 1.1) (Arora, 2002). The ferredoxin changed from redox state into oxidation state (Fdox), donating the electron to oxygen.

$$2O_2 + 2Fd_{red} \rightarrow 2O_2 + 2Fd_{ox}$$
 (Reaction 1.1)

- (2) H₂O₂ is not a free radical, but participates as oxidant or reductant in many cellular reactions (Perl-Tvihai and Perl, 2005). Unlike superoxide, H₂O₂ is highly diffusible through membranes and aqueous compartments and it may directly inactivate sensitive enzymes at a low concentration (Perl-Tvihai and Perl, 2005). Much like superoxide, H₂O₂ is rather stable and therefore less toxic than other ROS (Perl-Tvihai and Perl, 2005).
- (3) OH' is the most powerful oxidizing species in biological system (Perl-Tvihai and Perl, 2005). It may be generated in all living cells in a reaction catalyzed by the transition metal ions, iron and copper, when superoxide and H₂O₂ are present (Halliwell and Gutteridge, 1992):

$$H_2O_2 + Fe^{2+} \rightarrow OH^- + OH^- + Fe^{3+}$$
 (Reaction 1.2)

The ferric ion can be recycled by superoxide, allowing the reaction to continue:

$$0_2^{-} + Fe^{3+} \rightarrow 0_2 + Fe^{2+}$$
 (Reaction 1.3)

Therefore, this reaction can be summarized as follows which is called Haber-Weiss reaction:

$$H_2 O_2 + O_2^{-} \rightarrow OH^{-} + OH^{-} + O_2$$
 (Reaction 1.4)

OH[•] interacts with all biological molecules and causes subsequent cellular damage such as lipid peroxidation, protein damage, and membrane destruction (Foyer et al., 1997). Because cells have no enzymatic mechanism to eliminate OH[•], its excess production can eventually lead to cell death (Pinto et al., 2003).

1.3.2 Oxidative damage

The enhanced level of ROS can cause damage to the plants as shown in **Fig. 1.5**. The enhanced level of ROS causes the oxidative damage to biomolecules such as lipid, protein and DNA leading to altered intrinsic membrane properties, ion transport, loss of enzyme activity, protein crosslinking, inhibition of protein synthesis, DNA damage **(Sharma et al., 2012)**. Electron transport chains of chloroplast and mitochondria are main potential sources of ROS in cells so that most of structures of chloroplast and mitochondria are easily disrupted by excessive ROS, ultimately resulting in cell death **(Wang et al., 2008a)**. The final results are that excess ROS might contribute to the disorder of metabolism, including the low photosynthesis efficiency, the decreased protein contents and the increased malonaldehyde (MDA) contents, and thus caused the reduction of plant biomass or even death of the plants **(Wang et al., 2008a)**.

<u>Lipid</u>: Lipid peroxidation can be defined as the oxidative deterioration of lipids containing any number of carbon-carbon double bonds when the lipid is under the attack of ROS, resulting in changing and disrupting lipid structure and membrane organization and integrity (Sharma et al., 2012). MDA is one of the final products of lipid peroxidation and is responsible for cell membrane damages (Halliwell and Gutteridge, 1989).

<u>Proteins</u>: The attack of ROS on proteins may cause modification of proteins in a variety of ways, some are direct and others indirect (Sharma et al., 2012). Direct modification involves modulation of a protein's activity, and indirect modification occurs by conjugation with breakdown products of fatty acid peroxidation (Yamauchi et al., 2008). ROS will inhibit some sensitive enzymes, for example, oxidation of iron-sulphur centers by O_2^{-} is irreversible and leads to enzyme inactivation (Gardner and Fridovich, 1991). <u>DNA</u>: ROS are the major sources of DNA damage. ROS can cause the oxidative damage to nuclear, mitochondrial, and chloroplastic DNA. The damaged DNA may lead to malfunctions or complete inactivation of the encoded proteins (Sharma et al., 2012). Mitochondrial and chloroplast DNA are more susceptible to the oxidative damage than nuclear DNA due to the lack of protective proteins and histones, and close locations to the ROS producing systems in the former (Richter, 1992).



Fig. 1.5 Oxidative stress and antioxidant system in plants (modified according to Jiang et al., 2011).

1.3.3 Defense against oxidative stress

As shown in **Fig. 1.5**, plants possess complex antioxidant defense systems, including superoxide dismutase (SOD), catalase (CAT), and peroxidase (POD), that scavenge ROS to protect them from oxidative stress (**Jiang et al., 2011**). Under the normal condition, potentially toxic oxygen metabolites are generated at a low level and there is an appropriate balance between production and quenching of ROS (**Noctor et al., 2002**). This balance may be broken by a number of adverse environments, giving rise to rapid increases in ROS levels, which can induce oxidative damage to lipids,

proteins and DNA (**Jiang et al., 2011**). In order to avoid the oxidative damage, higher plants raise the level of endogenous antioxidant defense (**Sharma et al., 2010**).

<u>SOD</u>: SOD belongs to the group of metalloenzymes and converts O_2^{-} to H_2O_2 and oxygen in the following reaction (Sharma et al., 2012):

$$20_2^{-} + 2H^+ \xrightarrow{\text{SOD}} 0_2 + H_2 0_2$$
 (Reaction 1.5)

SOD removes superoxide and hence decreases the risk of hydroxyl radical formation from superoxide via the metal-catalyzed Haber-Weiss reaction (**Reaction 1.4**) (Arora, 2002). SOD is present in most of the subcellular compartments, such as the chloroplast and the mitochondria, which generate ROS (Sharma et al., 2012). Its activity has been reported to respond to various stress conditions, such as the increase to the drought and metal stress (Sharma and Dubey, 2005; Mishra et al., 2011), and the inactivation to the algal blooming stress (Zhang et al., 2011a).

<u>CAT</u>: CAT efficiently scavenges H_2O_2 and does not require a reducing substrate to perform the task (Sharma et al., 2012):

$$2H_2O_2 \xrightarrow{CAT} O_2 + 2H_2O$$
 (Reaction 1.6)

Although plants contain several types of H₂O₂-degrading enzymes, CAT is unique as it does not require a reducing substrate (Sharma et al., 2012). When cells are under the stress and generate H₂O₂ through catabolic processes, H₂O₂ is degraded by CAT in an energy efficient manner (Mallick and Mohn, 2000). The CAT activity increases under various adverse environments, and many studies found that the enhanced CAT indicates ongoing detoxication of H₂O₂ in plants (Wang et al., 2008a; Jiang et al., 2011).

<u>POD</u>: POD is an iron-porphyrin organic catalyst to scavenge H_2O_2 and it catalyzes H_2O_2 -dependent oxidation of substrate (Lu et al., 2008). It is widely found in plants and various adverse environments induce the activity of POD (Wang et al., 2008a; Jiang et al., 2011). POD works together in the detoxication of H_2O_2 in plants with CAT, ascorbate peroxidase (APX), etc.

The peroxidatic reaction is the most important of all the reactions catalyzed by POD and its final reaction is shown in reaction 1.7 (Lamikanra, 2002). ROOH can be HOOH or some other organic peroxide, AH₂ is the hydrogen donor in the reduced form, and A is the hydrogen donor in the oxidized form (Lamikanra, 2002).

$$ROOH + AH_2 \rightarrow H_2O + ROH + A$$
 Reaction (1.7)

Firstly, the essentially involves an oxidative action by way of an initial formation of a complex intermediate with a hydrogen acceptor (reaction 1.8) (Lamikanra, 2002).

$$POD + H_2O \rightarrow Complex I$$
 Reaction (1.8)

The transfer of hydrogen from a donor substrate results in a second complex intermediate before the regeneration of the POD enzyme and formation of a reaction product (reaction 1.9, 1.10) (Lamikanra, 2002).

$Complex I + AH_2 \rightarrow Complex II + AH$	Reaction (1.9)
$Complex II + AH \rightarrow POD + A$	Reaction (1.10)

1.4 Meaning, objective and structure of this Ph.D. thesis

The eutrophication of Lake Taihu has led to ecosystem degradation and water quality deterioration, and has adversely affected the utilization of water resources, socioeconomic developments and human living conditions (Le et al., 2010). Eutrophication has become one of the most important factors in the delay in Chinese economic growth (Liu and Qiu, 2007). It may take a very long time for eutrophic water bodies to return to their original states naturally after the pollution sources are controlled. Thus, since 1990, the Chinese government has undertaken a wide range of activities in an effort to reduce external nutrient loads and improve lake water quality, including closing a number of polluting factories, banning the use of phosphorus-bearing detergents, building additional wastewater treatment plants, and transferring fresh water from the Chang Jiang River (Fig. 1.1) to dilute the polluted water in Lake Taihu (Li et al., 2011).

Ecological restoration techniques are natural ways of establishing a self-regulating ecosystem with low investment (Liu and Qiu, 2007). The most popular ecosystem restoration technology is the planting of aquatic, especially submerged macrophytes in eutrophic lakes because of their effective improving the water quality and reducing algae (Liu and Qiu, 2007). As primary producers, submerged macrophytes can compete for ecological resources with algae, can release chemical substances, so-called allelochemicals, to inhibit algae reproduction, and can absorb nutrients directly helping lakes to transform the former algae dominated ecosystem into a macrophyte-dominated ecosystem as shown in Fig. 1.2 (Le et al., 2010). Different submerged macrophytes require different growing environments and the eutrophic characteristics vary depending on the lake type. Thus, it is necessary to select the optimal plant species and conduct the ecophysiological studies in the ecological restoration of eutrophic Lake Taihu, China.

The introduction of non-native submerged macrophytes which have high tolerance for the eutrophic aquatic environments to Lake Taihu is a kind of methods for improving the aquatic environments. However, the introduction of non-native submerged macrophytes possibly has a high risk of destroying the lake ecosystem by influencing the native biodiversity because of their high invasiveness (Schultz and Dibble, 2012). The restoration of the native submerged macrophytes is the best way to restore the ecosystem for Lake Taihu. Vallisneria asiatica is a kind of common submerged macrophyte in Lake Taihu and reducing currently. Vallisneria is a genus of submerged plant that can spread by runners. Thus, they multiply readily through the production of daughter plants (Fig. 1.6). These daughter plants can be cut away and transplanted established their once they have own roots (http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Vallisneria). Vallisneria strengthen the absorptive capacity of nutrients through lots of developed root hairs and the adjacent rhizosphere bacteria (Kurtz et al., 2003). Leaves arise in clusters from their roots and have rounded tips and definite raised veins (Fig. 1.6). The common Vallisneria are tolerant and adaptable, and about the substrate are not picky (http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Vallisneria). Vallisneria asiatica is widely distributed in some waters in South and East Asia (e.g., India, China and Japan) and likes to grow in mesotrophic-eutrophic lakes (Riis and Sand-Jensen, 2001). Thus, it is probably feasible to restore V. asiatica in eutrophic Lake Taihu. Considering its high absorption capacity of contaminants, wide distribution and good resistance for contaminants (Sun, 1992), the submerged macrophyte, V. asiatica, was chosen for the dissertation studies. It was of our interest to restore the ecosystem of eutrophic Lake Taihu, China, by restoring the submerged macrophytes owing to their high ability of inhibiting the reproduction of algae and absorbing the nutrients.



Fig. 1.6 The figure of *Vallisneria asiatica*. (http://milky.geocities.jp/hamabata1627/nejiremo940913_5030_70.jpg)

The overall objective of this study was to propose ecological restoration strategies and technical measures in eutrophic Lake Taihu, China. The structure of this study is shown in **Fig. 1.7**. The chapter 1 mainly describes the related research background and induces the purpose of this study. The effectiveness of *V. asiatica* in controlling the eutrophication is proved by analyzing the effects of *V. asiatica* on the algal community in chapter 2. Following 3 chapters mainly analyze the physiological responses of *V. asiatica* to different adverse factors (high concentrations of nitrogen and phosphorus, high concentrations of algae and eutrophic sediments) in eutrophic Lake Taihu. Chapter 6 links the aquatic environmental changes in different regions of Lake Taihu to the research results of above 3 chapters, getting the restoration strategies in different regions with different eutrophic degree. Specific objectives addressed in this dissertation include:

- Prove the effectiveness of *V. asiatica* in absorbing the nutrients and controlling the algal blooms.
- Analyze the physiological responses of *V. asiatica* to different concentrations of nitrogen and phosphorus.
- Determine the physiological responses of *V. asiatica* to different concentrations of cyanobacteria and find the optimal biomass of *V. asiatica* for controlling the algal blooms.
- Compare the physiological responses of *V. asiatica* to the sediment from different zones in eutrophic Lake Taihu.
- Analyze the reasons why the submerged macrophytes disappeared in different zones of Lake Taihu and propose the corresponding ecosystem restoration methods by the conservation and restoration of submerged macrophytes.



Fig. 1.7 The structure of the Ph.D. thesis.

CHAPTER 2

THE CONTROL OF EUTROPHICATION BY VALLISNERIA ASIATICA
CHAPTER

2

The control of eutrophication by Vallisneria asiatica

Abstract

To improve the water quality of lakes and control algal blooms, the effects of *Vallisneria asiatica* which is one of submerged macrophytes spread over Lake Taihu, with different weights of biomass on the water quality and algae were researched under the condition that the algal biomass of each tank (contained 30 L solution) was $30,926 \times 10^5$ cells. The toxic planktonic *Microcystis* spp. were the dominant species in planktonic cyanobacteria which were the major toxic components of planktonic algae. The results indicated that *V. asiatica* could control an excess of planktonic *Microcystis* spp. when the *V. asiatica* biomass was larger than 50 g in the tank with $30,926 \times 10^5$ cells planktonic algae in the laboratory. Planktonic and epiphytic algae responded differently to *V. asiatica*. The presence of submerged macrophyte *V. asiatica* in eutrophic waters has a positive effect on algal compositions. That is, *V. asiatica* could inhibit the growth of planktonic *Microcystis* spp. effectively and was benefited to the planktonic diatom which was the non-toxic algal species on the condition in the laboratory.

Key words: planktonic cyanobacteria, epiphytic diatom, Vallisneria asiatica, algal bloom, algal community, Microcystis spp.

2.1 Introduction

Recently, along with the economic growth and urbanization, nutrient loadings and eutrophication of Lake Taihu have rapidly accelerated to the point that the algal bloom especially the harmful cyanobacterial (toxic species of algae) bloom is a common feature (Guo, 2007; Qin et al., 2007a). All those bring significant barriers to the growth of aquatic macrophytes and sustainable developments of economies in Lake Taihu.



Fig. 2.1 The figure of Lake Taihu.

Correspondingly the area of aquatic macrophytes in Lake Taihu reduced continually, the aquatic macrophyte species decreased constantly even disappeared, and ecological functions degenerated seriously (He et al., 2008). With the structure adjustment of fisheries industry and improvements of crab farming, the community structure of aquatic macrophytes had altered, and dominant species of aquatic plants had also

changed greatly (He et al., 2008). Dominant species of aquatic macrophytes included *Hydrilla verticillata, Elodea nuttallii, Vallisneria asiatica, Potamogeton malaianus, Trapa maximowiczii* and *Potamogeton crispus* in Lake Taihu (He et al., 2008; Hao et al., 2010). Aquatic macrophytes distributed primarily in East Lake Taihu because of its good water quality, but now are also affected greatly by the water pollution. The East Lake Taihu lies in the southeast of Lake Taihu as shown in Fig. 2.1. This bay is 27.5 km long and up to 9.0 km wide, and the water is now less than 1 m deep on average (Li, 2008). East Lake Taihu is an important economy development region because it plays a key role in flood prevention and alleviation, supplies water for Shanghai and the east Zhejiang Province as shown in Fig. 1.1, and is one of the most developed areas of aquaculture production in China (Li, 2008).

Aquatic macrophytes can enhance the water clarity by reducing the resuspension of bottom sediment, improve the water quality by absorbing lots of nutrients, and suppress the algal growth by competing for nutrients and releasing allelopathic substances that are toxic to algae (Takamura et al., 2003). Thus, the restoration of aquatic macrophytes has been one of the keys to control the eutrophication of Lake Taihu. Furthermore, algal dynamics should be further researched in relation to aquatic macrophytes because of the importance of controlling algal biomass and species in the water management (Takamura et al., 2003). The submerged macrophyte V. asiatica is a kind of common aquatic macrophytes in lakes. Because of its high absorption of contaminants, wide distribution, and good resistance for contaminants, it is widely used in the project of vegetation restoration in eutrophic water bodies (Sun, 1992). In view of the eutrophication characterized by the algal bloom which is dominated by toxic Microcystis spp. in Lake Taihu, effects of V. asiatica on the algal biomass (mainly Microcystis spp.) and the algal community were researched in this experiment. The experiment also aimed to investigate the competitions among each species of the biotas under different biomass weights of V. asiatica. The result will make the improvement to control the algal bloom in Lake Taihu.

2.2 Materials and methods

2.2.1 Materials

The deep-rooted *V. asiatica* was collected from the River Onga in Fukuoka Prefecture, Japan. All plants were thoroughly washed and incubated in dechlorinated tap water for 3 days after the soil and deciduous yellow leaves were removed. Only healthy, evenly sized plants were chosen for the experiment (**Fig. 2.1**). The natural algae were obtained from an algal bloom-infested pond in Fukuoka Prefecture, Japan (**Fig. 2.2**). The pond water in October 2011 contained: 115 μ g·L⁻¹ chlorophyll a, 0.033 mg·L⁻¹ NH4⁺-N, 0.058 mg·L⁻¹ NO₂⁻-N, 1.251 mg·L⁻¹ NO₃⁻-N, and 0.094 mg·L⁻¹ PO4³⁻-P. The toxic cyanobacterial cells (reflected by microcystins) accounted for 99% of the algal cells. Of this percentage, 96% were *Microcystis* spp. The concentration of extracellular microcystins in the pond was 0.35 μ g·L⁻¹.



Fig. 2.1 Vallisneria asiatica.



Fig. 2.2 Concentrated algae.

2.2.2 Experimental design

Tap water exposed to the sun to remove the chlorine-containing disinfectant was treated with an addition of N and P at final concentrations. The N and P elements in solution of tanks were adjusted and reached following concentrations respectively: 3.0 mg·L⁻¹ of NO₃⁻-N (KNO₃), 0.5 mg·L⁻¹ of NH₄⁺-N (NH₄Cl), and 0.2 mg·L⁻¹ of PO₄³⁻-P (KH₂PO₄). The concentrated algae with the same volume were added into tanks from No.1 to No.5 expect No.0 and the algal biomass of each tank reached 30,926 × 10⁵ cells. All the collected plants were placed into 6 tanks (30 L solution) with 20, 0, 20, 50, 200, 500 ± 5 g respectively from No.0 to No.5. The strengthened glass tanks (L 30 cm × W

 $30 \text{ cm} \times \text{H} 45 \text{ cm}$) were placed in a constant temperature room with a temperature of 25°C, illumination intensity of 3,400 lux and photoperiod of 12h (light):12h (dark). The experiment lasted for 15 days. The plants' leaves were chosen and put into sampling bottles with 4% formalin solution for measuring the epiphytic algae.

2.2.3 Measurements

pH, DO, and turbidity were tested by the pH meter (D-52, Horiba, Japan), portable LDO probe and meters (Model HQ10, Hach, USA) and portable turbidimeter (2100P, Hach, USA), respectively. Plant and solution samples which were used for algae analysis were got at the beginning and end of the experiment. NH4⁺-N, NO3⁻-N and DTP were determined by salicylate method, chromotropic acid method, and acid persulfate digestion method respectively (Hach, 2002). Algae were identified and counted using a phase contrast microscope (×300 times) (Nishizawa and Chihara, 1979). Leaves of *V. asiatica* were treated by ultrasound for 3 minutes, and then epiphytic algae were identified by the same method as planktonic algae. The extracellular microcystin of the algae in the water body, expressed as the MC concentration in the algal suspensions, was measured by the enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay method by Dr. Sakai at the University of Tokyo.

2.3 Results

2.3.1 pH, DO, and turbidity of solution



Fig. 2.3 Changes of pH in tanks.

Fig. 2.4 Changes of DO in tanks.



Fig. 2.5 Changes of turbidity in tanks.

In the tanks with algae, the biomass of *V. asiatica* increased from No.1 to No.5 tanks. The No.0 tank without algae contained 20 g *V. asiatica*. pH changed in a range from 6.52 to 9.16 (**Fig. 2.3**). The DO values decreased compared with initial values except No.1. The DO of No.5 was lower than that of other tanks (**Fig. 2.4**). Data shown in **Fig. 2.5** indicated that turbidity decreased except No.3.

2.3.2 N and P concentrations of solution in each tank

The concentrations of NH_4^+ -N and NO_3^- -N in No.1 and No.2 were higher than other tanks obviously at the end of the experiment. The N contents of No.0, No.3, No.4, and No.5 decreased sharply after the experiment (**Fig. 2.6**). As shown in **Fig. 2.7**, DTP of No.0, No.3, and No.4 reduced sharply after the experiment. The DTP contents of No.1, No.2, and No.5 were higher than other tanks.



Fig. 2.6 Changes of NH_4^+ -N and NO_3^- -N.

Fig. 2.7 Changes of DTP.

2.3.3 Analysis results of planktonic algae

At the end of the experiment, the taxa and quantity of planktonic algae in solution of tanks from No.1 to 5 were analyzed comparing with the initial value. The value of shown in **Table 2.1** was the biomass of the planktonic algae in the whole tank (30 L solution). In order to provide more clear changes of each species of planktonic algae, the cell change figures of planktonic *Microcystis* spp., cyanobacteria, diatom and green algae were given from **Fig. 2.8** to **Fig. 2.11**, respectively.

67480

Table 2.1 Species of planktonic algae in each tank.								
Tank number			No.1	No.2	No.3	No.4	No.5	
Plant biomass (g·30 L ⁻¹)			0	20	50	200	500	
Initial planktonic algal biomass (×10 ⁵ cells·30 L ⁻¹)			30,926	30,926	30,926	30,926	30,926	
Algal Taxa		Biomass of each algal taxa ($\times 10^5$ cells $\cdot 30 \text{ L}^{-1}$)						
		0th day	15th day					
Cyanobacteria	Chroococcus spp.	13	_	525	660	-	60	
	Microcystis spp.	29,217	-	60	65,620	7,104	3,720	
	Phormidium spp.	1,317	-	-	1,200	-	-	
	Oscillatria spp.	-	30	12	-	60	9,300	
Diatom	Achnanthes spp.		-	-	-	9	-	
	Cocconeis spp.	-	-	360	30	277	105	
	Cyclotella spp.	-	-	-	-	-	-	
	<i>Cymbella</i> spp.	-	-	-	-	-	-	
	Fragilaria spp.	-	-	-	-	-	-	
	Gomphonema spp.	1	-	60	15	42	-	
	Navicula spp.	-	-	3	-	3	-	
	Nitzschia spp.	378	2,460	1,440	60	43	15	
	Melosira spp.	-	-	180	-	-	30	
	Synedra ulna	-	-	-	-	-	3	
Green algae	Ankistrodesmus falcatus	-	-	-	12	-	-	
	Scenedesmus spp.	-	120	48	192	3	-	
	Total cell number	30,926	2,610	2,688	67,789	7,541	13,233	





At the beginning of the experiment, the planktonic *Microcystis* spp. (99% of cyanobacteria) were the dominant species in the planktonic cyanobacteria (96% of algae) which were the major components of planktonic algae (**Fig. 2.8; Fig. 2.9**). on the 15th day, planktonic *Microcystis* spp. of No.2 decreased sharply, and planktonic *Microcystis* spp. of No.1 even disappeared completely while planktonic diatom (mainly *Nitzschia* spp.) increased (**Fig. 2.8; Fig. 2.10**). The biomass of planktonic green algae in tanks of No.1, 2, and 3 (low biomass of *V. asiatica*) increased also, but the biomass of planktonic green algae (**Fig. 2.11**). The species of planktonic algae became richer after adding *V. asiatica* into solution with algae than before. Especially, the biomass of planktonic *Microcystis* spp. of No.3 tank (50 g of *V. asiatica*) reached a value about 2.2 folds higher than the initial value (**Fig. 2.8**).

Moreover, biomass of planktonic *Microcystis* spp. of No.4 and No.5 (high biomass of *V. asiatica*) decreased with an increase of *V. asiatica* biomass compared with the initial value (**Fig. 2.8**). The biomass of planktonic diatom in tanks No.3, 4, and 5 also decreased with the increasing biomass of *V. asiatica* (**Fig. 2.10**). The biomass of planktonic green algae of No.3 reached the largest value in all tanks. The planktonic green algae of No. 4 and 5 decreased sharply. The whole biomass of planktonic green algae took up very small ratio of planktonic algae (**Fig. 2.11**).

2.3.4 Analysis results of epiphytic algae

At the end of experiment, the taxa and quantity of epiphytic algae attached on leaves of *V. asiatica* in each tank were analyzed. The biomass of epiphytic algae shown in **Table 2.2** was the number of epiphytic algae attached on *V. asiatica* in the whole tank. In order to compare the cell changes of the main epiphytic algal species, the cell number of epiphytic cyanobacteria and the epiphytic diatom in each tank were drawn in **Fig. 2.12** and **2.13**, respectively.

Tank number		No.0	No.2	No.3	No.4	No.5
Plant biomass (g·30 L ⁻¹)		20	20	50	200	500
Initial planktonic algal biomass (×10 ⁵ cells·30 L ⁻¹)		0	30,926	30,926	30,926	30,926
Al	Biomass of each algal taxa (×10 ⁵ cells/g)					
	Chroococcus spp.	243	-	68	-	-
Course the starie	Microcystis spp.	-	-	-	-	-
Cyanobacteria	Phormidium spp.	-	-	-	-	-
	Oscillatria spp.	-	-	8	-	-
	Achnanthes spp.	54	_	-	-	-
	Cocconeis spp.	1,935	12	676	4,862	2,094
	Cyclotella spp.	-	-	-	-	-
	<i>Cymbella</i> spp.	59	-	-	-	-
Distan	Fragilaria spp.	49	-	-	-	-
Diatom	Gomphonema spp.	65	-	68	90	1,208
	Navicula spp.	92	-	17	-	-
	Nitzschia spp.	43	-	34	-	483
	Melosira spp.	-	-	-	-	-
	Synedra ulna	32	-	-	60	-
	Total cell number	2,572	12	871	5,012	3,785

Table 2.2 Species of epiphytic algae on leaves of V. asiatic in each tank.



The epiphytic diatom especially *Cocconeis* spp. were the dominant taxon in all epiphytic algae adhered on leaves of *V. asiatica* in each tank during the experimental period. The epiphytic diatom accounted for about 90% in epiphytic algae of No.0 tank.

In comparison with No.0 which was without algae inoculation, there were no epiphytic cyanobacteria attached on the leaves of *V. asiatica* at the end of the experiment except the tank of No.3 with 50 g of *V. asiatica* (**Fig. 2.12**). The epiphytic diatom biomass of No.4 and No.5 tanks (200 g and 500 g of *V. asiatica*) were larger than No.0 tank. The biomass of epiphytic diatom in No.5 tank was about 2 times compared with that of No.0 tank (**Fig. 2.13**). However, the epiphytic diatom biomass of No.2 and No.3 were less than No.0 tank. The biomass of epiphytic *Cocconeis* spp. were also the dominant species in each tank after the experiment compared with the initial result.

2.4 Discussion

2.4.1 Effects of V. asiatica and algae on the water quality

The settled planktonic Microcystis spp., some of which have died, can release N and P which was the reason for an increase of N and P (Hanazato, 1989). This can explain why the N and P contents of No.2 tank (20 g of V. asiatica) in the water column were high after the experiment. The nutrient concentrations at the end of the experiment were lower than initial values owing to the absorption of large amounts of nutrients by the submerged macrophyte when the V. asiatica biomass was larger than 20 g (No. 3 to 5 tanks). Furthermore, decayed algae release other nutrients into the water column which can in turn be used again by them since they require not just N and P to grow, but other nutrients as well (Wang et al., 2010). Maybe this is a reason why the concentration of planktonic algal cells in No.3 is high. The turbidity of No.3 was also high. Thus, the high concentration of planktonic algal cells was an important reason for a high turbidity in eutrophic lakes. The subsequent release of organic matters and nutrients to the water column from the decomposition of algae leads to a positive feedback cycle providing increasingly more nutrients for the growth of new algae and has become a new type of internal pollutant (Wang et al., 2010). Many researchers studied the release of different elements from decomposing algal debris (Gobler et al., 1997) and it is known to be an important internal nutrient source (Enoksson, 1993). For example, Sun et al. in (Sun et al., 2007) found that the abundant colloidal, particulate, and dissolved nutrients could be released during the death and decomposition of planktonic cyanobacteria from Lake Taihu. Colloids have been shown to be supplementary sources of nutrients, including N, P, iron (Fe) and other trace elements promoting the growth of algae (Wang and Guo, 2001).

In tanks of No.3 and 4, the nutrient concentrations decreased sharply because of the absorption of *V. asiatica* with large biomass. In the tank of No.5, some roots of *V. asiatica* decayed because of low DO (**Fig. 2.4**) which was caused by the respiration of lots of *V. asiatica* biomass and its shading effects at the end of the experiment. NH_4^+ -N and DTP of No.5 were relative high because of the releasing nutrients by rot roots of *V. asiatica*.



2.4.2 Effects of V. asiatica biomass on the algal community

Fig. 2.14a Competitions among planktonic *Microcystis* spp., planktonic *Nitzschia* spp., epiphytic *Cocconeis* spp. and *Vallisneria asiatica* in each tank.

As shown in **Fig. 2.14a**, there are three groups of competitions among the biotas in this experiment. Which competition to be dominant depended on the biomass of *V. asiatica*.

Many studies implied that macrophytes had an inhibitory effect on the growth of algae owing to competition for nutrients, secretion of inhibitory organic compounds and shading (Wium-Andersen et al., 1982). However, the results in this study showed that the planktonic algal biomass increased firstly and then decreased with the increasing of *V. asiatica* biomass. Allelopathy was defined by Molisch (Molisch, 1937) to include all biochemical interactions among higher plants and between higher plants and microorganisms, both stimulatory and inhibitory actions. It is possible that the less biomass of macrophyte could secrete organic matters which would quickly decompose to fertilize the water (Saunders, 1980). That may be a reason why the small biomass of *V. asiatica* could cause a development of planktonic algal biomass in the No.2 and 3 tanks. When the biomass of *V. asiatica* was larger than 200 g, *V. asiatica* will effectively inhibit planktonic *Microcystis* (Fig. 2.14b). Schriver et al. (1995) also found that

planktonic algal biomass abruptly declined at a threshold level of 15-20% plant volume infested (PVI) for large-scale (100 m²) enclosures in a shallow eutrophic lake. It seemed that macrophytes have the potential to both stimulate and inhibit the growth of algae in the condition of this study. The final outcome for planktonic algal biomass may depend on both macrophyte species and density. This was consistent with the result that low concentration allelochemicals of aquatic macrophytes promoted the growth of algae and high concentration allelochemicals control the growth of algae (Xian et al., 2005). This would partly explain why the algae biomass of No.3 tank reached maximum value.



Fig. 2.14b Competitions between planktonic *Microcystis* spp. and *Vallisneria asiatica* in No.3 to No.5 tanks.

In the tanks of No.3, 4, and 5, cyanobacteria were still the dominant taxon of planktonic algae. The buoyant planktonic algal taxa, including harmful cyanobacteria like *Microcystis* spp., tend to be favored during periods with warm weather and weak wind mixing (Huiaman et al., 2004). The biomass of planktonic *Microcystis* spp. declined significantly with the increasing of *V. asiatica* biomass. Planktonic *Nitzschia* spp. declined while epiphytic *Cocconeis* spp. increased obviously with the increasing biomass of *V. asiatica* in tanks of No.3, 4, and 5. The competition between planktonic *Nitzschia* spp. and epiphytic *Cocconeis* spp. possibly was a reason why the large

biomass of *V. asiatica* can inhibit the reproduction of planktonic *Microcystis* spp. (Fig. 2.14c). Planktonic algae often exhibit differential sensitivity against allelochemicals of macrophytes (Gross et al., 2003). Jasser's research confirmed that the planktonic cyanobacteria are more sensitive to macrophyte-produced allelochemicals than other planktonic algal species (Jasser, 1995).



Fig. 2.14c Competitions between planktonic *Nitzschia* spp. and epiphytic *Cocconeis* spp. in No.3 to No.5 tanks.

The epiphytic cyanobacteria were inhibited effectively by *V. asiatica* (Fig. 2.12). Although macrophyte *Stratiotes aloides* stimulated or did not affect the growth of epiphytic cyanobacteria (Mohamed and Shehri, 2010), epiphytic *Cocconeis* spp. were the dominant epiphytic algae attached on leaves of *V. asiatica* in our study possibly because the allelopathy differed depending on the species of the macrophytes. The biomass of epiphytic *Cocconeis* spp. had an increased trend with the increasing of *V. asiatica* biomass in the No.2-5 tanks. Some epiphytic species co-occurring with the plant could even benefit from the production of allelochemicals by the plant (Hilt, 2006), as these substances may provide an advantage for epiphytic species in the competition with planktonic algae for nutrients. Consequently, the growth of epiphytic *Cocconeis* spp. increases in the water with macrophyte *V. asiatica* during the study. It

was inferred that there was competition between planktonic *Nitzschia* spp. and epiphytic *Cocconeis* spp. There was competition between planktonic *Microcystis* spp. and epiphytic *Cocconeis* spp. even planktonic *Nitzschia* spp. were absent (Sekiya et al., 2010). It was hypothesized that after the multiplication of planktonic *Nitzschia* spp. was controlled by the epiphytic *Cocconeis* spp. (Fig. 2.14c), *Microcystis* spp. were also controlled by the increasing biomass of *V. asiatica* (Fig. 2.14b). This difference in sensitivity of different planktonic algal species to allelochemicals is likely to influence the competitive balance between planktonic cyanobacteria and other algae (Donk and Bund, 2002).



Fig. 2.14d Competitions between planktonic *Microcystis* spp. and planktonic *Nitzschia* spp. in No.1 and No.2 tanks.

It was expected that the planktonic *Microcystis* spp. of No.1 and No.2 increased during the experimental period because of no or less addition of *V. asiatica* in the tanks. However, the result was in opposition to what is expected. Actually planktonic *Microcystis* spp. of No.1 and No.2 reduced sharply. At the same time, in the tanks of No.1 and 2, lots of planktonic *Nitzschia* spp. appeared while planktonic *Microcystis* spp. declined greatly. It indicated that there was the competition between planktonic *Nitzschia* spp. and planktonic *Microcystis* spp. in the tanks of No.1 and 2 (**Fig. 2.14d**).



Fig. 2.15 Photos of planktonic *Microcystis* spp. colony's changes during experiments in the tank of No.1 and 2.

It was observed that Nitzschia spp. intrude into Microcystis spp. colony and multiplied quickly during experimental periods by microscope (Fig. 2.15). Maybe the competition of environmental conditions was benefit to planktonic Nitzschia spp. on the condition of our experiment. The temperature of 25°C, the nutrient composition and illumination intensity of 3,400 lux in our laboratory were benefit to planktonic Nitzschia spp. to grow. It has generally been accepted that cyanobacteria have higher temperature optima for growth than other planktonic algal groups. Harmful planktonic cyanobacteria such as Microcystis populations have been shown to succeed at, or above 25°C (Robarts and Zohary, 1987). In addition, the illumination intensity of aquatic environment under full sunlight could reach or even exceeded 90,000 lux which was far higher than that in the laboratory. Consequently, lots of planktonic *Nitzschia* spp. reproduced in the planktonic Microcystis spp. colony because of their physical characteristics. The planktonic Microcystis spp. cell can adjust its vertical position in the water by buoyancy from the gas vesicle. The buoyancy of gas vesicle cannot offset the increase of cell densities based on a large number of sugars mainly in the form of starch produced during photosynthesis in planktonic *Microcystis* spp. cells in the daytime (Wang et al., 2010). Planktonic *Microcystis* spp. rose again because that cell densities decreased due to consuming starch during respiration mainly at night (Cheng and Qiu, **2006).** The planktonic *Nitzschia* spp. in planktonic *Microcystis* spp. colony accelerated the rate of decline because of the increasing density of Microcystis spp. colony after invaded by Nitzschia spp., such as the biomass of Nitzschia spp. increased from 378

cells to 2,460 cells in the tank without *V. asiatica*. As a result, lots of planktonic *Microcystis* spp. settled down at the bottom of tanks (Shapiro, 1973; Watanabe and Harada, 1993). In reality, the community structure and dominant taxon of planktonic algae result from mutual competition among various algae (Zhu et al., 2010b). It will be another good method to control planktonic *Microcystis* spp. by changing the environmental conditions of eutrophic water bodies so that the other algal species, such as diatom, replace toxic cyanobacteria as the dominant planktonic algae. The specific factor and mechanism for dominant planktonic diatom were not clear and needed further single-species culture experiment.

In a word, in the case without *V. asiatica*, the dominant planktonic algae altered with the change of environment conditions. After adding *V. asiatica* into the water body, the competition between planktonic algae and epiphytic algae existed also besides the competition between planktonic algae and *V. asiatica*. The relationship among organisms was more complex after introducing *V. asiatica*. *V. asiatica* could inhibit harmful *Microcystis* spp. by the competition and allelopathy when the biomass of macrophyte *V. asiatica* was larger than 50 g in the No.4 and 5 tanks with 30 L solution. Hence it was likely that an introduction of *V. asiatica* in Lake Taihu would be a method to control the algal bloom. However, the biomass of *V. asiatica* should be large enough to control the algal bloom.

2.5 Conclusions

Results from the laboratory experiment in this study implied that the biomass of *Microcystis* spp. reduced with the increase of *V. asiatica* with large biomass. Therefore, it was expected that *V. asiatica* could control an excess of *Microcystis* spp. in Lake Taihu. The biomass control of *V. asiatica* was very important for its inhibitory effect to *Microcystis* spp.

At the same time, epiphytic *Cocconeis* spp. appeared while planktonic *Nitzschia* spp. lessened in the tanks with large quantity of *V. asiatica*, which indicated that there was competition between epiphytic *Cocconeis* spp. and planktonic *Nitzschia* spp. It is also a reason why aquatic macrophytes could control the algal bloom especially the *Microcystis* spp. Planktonic and epiphytic algae responded differently to *V. asiatica*. The presence of macrophyte *V. asiatica* in eutrophic waters has often a positive effect on algal compositions.

It was also found that that planktonic *Microcystis* spp. reduced sharply while planktonic *Nitzschia* spp. increased greatly when there was little quantity of *V. asiatica*, which indicated that the planktonic diatom (mainly *Nitzschia* spp.) can control the multiplication of planktonic cyanobacteria effectively also by adjusting the environmental condition which was benefit to diatom. Its effectiveness will be further proved in practice.

CHAPTER 3

METABOLIC AND ANTIOXIDANT RESPONSES OF VALLISNERIA ASIATICA TO DIFFERENT CONCENTRATIONS OF DISSOLVED INORGANIC NITROGEN AND PHOSPHORUS

CHAPTER

3

Metabolic and antioxidant responses of Vallisneria asiatica to different concentrations of dissolved inorganic nitrogen and phosphorus

Abstract

To clarify the reason for the disappearance of submerged macrophytes and supply the necessary theory for the submerged macrophyte restoration in eutrophic Lake Taihu, effects of the moderate nutrients concentration (NO₃⁻-N 1.50 mg·L⁻¹, PO₄³-P 0.10 mg·L⁻¹), excessively high NH4⁺-N concentrations (NO₃⁻-N 1.50 mg·L⁻¹, NH4⁺-N 3.50 mg·L⁻¹) and excessively high PO₄³⁻-P concentrations (NO₃⁻-N 1.50 mg·L⁻¹, PO₄³⁻-P 0.60 $mg \cdot L^{-1}$) in the water column on the antioxidant defense system in submerged macrophyte, Vallisneria asiatica, were studied with the 20-day aquarium experiments. The results showed that the moderate concentration of nutrients can promote the metabolism of V. asiatica. Either excessive NH4⁺-N or PO4³⁻-P could cause the oxidative stress to cells of V. asiatica, expressed as decreased contents of chlorophyll a and protein, and the enhancement of catalase activities in leaves of V. asiatica. In addition, 0.6 mg·L⁻¹ of PO₄³⁻P caused more oxidative damage to V. asiatica than 3.5 mg·L⁻¹ NH4⁺-N. The results indicated that the antioxidant defense mechanisms could be activated but still could not prevent the damage of the metabolism system in V. asiatica exposed to either excessively high concentrations of NH4⁺-N or PO4³⁻-P. Therefore, it is necessary to establish a dual control strategy of N and P for the restoration of V. asiatica in eutrophic Lake Taihu.

Key words: antioxidant enzyme, metabolism, nutrient, Vallisneria asiatica

3.1 Introduction

Plants are continuously producing reactive oxygen species (ROS) during photosynthesis and other metabolic processes. As is often the case, ROS in plant cells are maintained at a low level (Asada, 1999). Environmental stress can induce the production of massive ROS when the changes of environmental factors (such as temperature, light, concentrations of pollutants and nutrients etc.) exceed their required ranges within which plants can grow and breed normally (Foyer and Noctor, 1999). The excessive ROS will prevent the synthesis of chlorophyll a (Chl.a) and protein in plants because of its strong aggressiveness.

To scavenge the excessive ROS, a plant possesses a well-organized antioxidant system to maintain the dynamic equilibrium of ROS (Pflugmacher et al., 2006) as shown clearly in Fig.1.5. For example, superoxide dismutase (SOD) and catalase (CAT) are important antioxidant enzymes of scavenging ROS in a plant (Wang et al., 2008a). SOD can convert superoxide radical (O_2^-) to hydrogen peroxide (H₂O₂) (Reaction 1.5), which is then reduced to water and oxygen by CAT as shown by Reaction 1.6 (Asada, 1999). SOD and CAT are generally used as physiological indicators of stress in terrestrial plants and recently are also used in aquatic macrophytes. For example, activities of antioxidant enzymes in *V. asiatica* and *Vallisneria natans* (Lour.) Hara varied under environmental stress, such as the increasing concentration of ammonia and copper ion (Wang et al., 2008a; Hao et al., 2011).

As primary producers, submerged macrophytes are the main natural food of lake fishery and also important regulators of lake ecosystem (Engel, 1998). The water quality of lakes, especial for Lake Taihu in China, has deteriorated rapidly with the development of economy and excess discharge of sewage in recent years, resulting in serious eutrophication problems. Corresponding problems have appeared, as described in chapter 1, the area covered by aquatic macrophyts reduces continually, the macrophyte species decrease constantly even disappear and ecological functions degenerate seriously in Lake Taihu (He et al., 2008). The disappearance of submerged macrophytes in eutrophic lakes is caused by various factors, in which the excessively high concentrations of N and P are the main reason (Chu et al., 2006). It is well known that NO₃⁻, NH₄⁺ and PO₄³⁻ are three major components of inorganic nutrients in the water of eutrophic lakes. Excessive NO₃⁻ will be stored in vacuoles so as to be harmless

for submerged macrophytes (Surva et al., 2007). Submerged macrophytes are highly sensitive to toxicity of N in form of NH4⁺ at high concentrations. Many researchers hold that high concentrations of NH4⁺ have a direct toxic effect on submerged macrophytes (Cao et al., 2004; Nimptsch and Pflugmacher, 2007). Under the NH4⁺ stress, most plants show slow growth rates and oxidative damage (Cao et al., 2004; Nimptsch and Pflugmacher, 2007). In eutrophic Lake Taihu, the concentration of nutrients is very high in the water column and some restorations of submerged macrophytes are far from success. The NH₄⁺-N varied from 3.23 mg \cdot L⁻¹ to 3.32 mg \cdot L⁻¹ during the period from 2000 to 2002, even reached up to 4.20 mg \cdot L⁻¹ in 2003 in Wuli Bay which is shown in the Fig. 2.1 of Lake Taihu (Wang et al., 2007). The dissolved total phosphorus (DTP) concentration in the surface 20 cm layer water varied between 0.34 mg \cdot L⁻¹ and 0.77 mg L⁻¹ in Meiliang Bay of Lake Taihu (also shown in Fig. 2.1) during the observed period (Zhu et al., 2007). However, there is little information which illustrates the negative effects of excessively high PO4³⁻-P concentrations on the plant. In addition, few comparable studies of excessively high NH4⁺-N and PO4³⁻-P concentrations on submerged macrophytes have been conducted. Thus, it will be very important to know the physiological responses of submerged macrophytes to different toxic components of dissolved inorganic nutrients and their tolerance to these nutrients for the restoration of submerged macrophytes in Lake Taihu.

V. asiatica is distributed widely in some waters in South and East Asia (e.g., India, China and Japan) and likes to grow in mesotrophic-eutrophic lakes (**Riis and Sand-Jensen, 2001**). *V. asiatica* is a kind of common submerged macrophytes in Lake Taihu and reducing currently. Submerged macrophyte can grow well when 6 < pH < 10; total nitrogen (TN) $< 1.24 \text{ mg} \cdot \text{L}^{-1}$; total phosphorus (TP) $< 0.076 \text{ mg} \cdot \text{L}^{-1}$; the transparency > 0.63 m; 10 °C < temperature < 30 °C (**Zhu, 2008; Zhu et al., 2010a**). Because of its high absorption capacity of contaminants, wide distribution and good resistance for contaminants, it is widely used in the project of vegetation restoration in eutrophic Lake Taihu (**Sun, 1992**). To understand the mechanisms which lead to the loss of macrophytes in Lake Taihu, effects of the moderate concentration of nutrients (NO₃⁻-N 1.50 mg \cdot L⁻¹, PO4³⁻-P 0.10 mg \cdot L⁻¹), excessively high NH4⁺-N concentration (NH4⁺-N 3.50 mg \cdot L⁻¹) and PO4³⁻-P concentrations (PO4³⁻-P 0.60 mg \cdot L⁻¹) in the water column on the antioxidant defense systems of *V. asiatica* were studied.

3.2 Materials and methods

3.2.1 Materials

The deep-rooted *V. asiatica* was collected in River Onga, Fukuoka, Japan and was pretreated as described in section 2.2.1.

3.2.2 Experimental design

V. asiatica grew well in dechlorinated tap water under the same conditions of this experiment in a preliminary observation for 30 days. Thus, the dechlorinated tap water which contained 0.72 mg·L⁻¹ NO₃⁻-N and 0.02 mg·L⁻¹ PO₄³⁻-P was also used for this experiment. The tap water contained many elements which were necessary for the growth of aquatic plants, such as Na, Fe, Cu, Mn, Zn, Al, B and Cl, depending on the tap water's monitoring data of Fukuoka City Waterworks Bureau. Lake Taihu was in mesotrophic status in 1981 while its trophic status deteriorated severely in the late-1980s (Zhu, 2008). The annual mean value of TN varied between 1.24 mg \cdot L⁻¹ and 2.72 mg·L⁻¹ while the annual mean TP varied between 0.08 mg·L⁻¹ and 1.17 mg·L⁻¹ from 1999 to 2006. The NH₄⁺-N and TP even reached a peak of 4.20 mg \cdot L⁻¹ and 0.77 mg·L⁻¹ in 2003 in Wuli Bay and Meiliang Bay (as shown in Fig. 2.1), respectively (Wang et al., 2007; Zhu et al., 2007). V. asiatica and other submerged macrophytes in Lake Taihu started to decrease since 2000 (Zhu, 2008). Moreover, submerged macrophytes including V. asiatica are highly sensitive to the toxicity of N in form of NH_4^+ -N at high concentrations which exceed 5 mg·L⁻¹ (Cao et al., 2004; Nimptsch and Pflugmacher, 2007). Thus, the N1P1 was set to a moderate concentration of nutrients (NO₃⁻-N 1.5 mg·L⁻¹; PO₄³⁻-P 0.1 mg·L⁻¹) (**Table 3.1**). Then 3.5 mg·L⁻¹ NH₄⁺-N and 0.5 mg·L⁻¹ PO4³⁻-P were added into the N1P1 solution respectively, designated as excessively high concentrations of NH4⁺-N (N2P1) and PO4³⁻-P (N1P2) (Table 3.1). NH₄Cl and KNO₃ were used as the N source, and KH₂PO₄ was used as the P source to adjust the concentrations of N and P in the dechlorinated tap water.

Time	Parameter –	Concentrations of nutrient treatments (mg·L ⁻¹)			
Time		N1P1	N2P1	N1P2	
	NO ₃ -N	1.50	1.50	1.50	
0th day	NH_4^+ -N	—	3.50	_	
	PO ₄ ³⁻ -P	0.10	0.10	0.60	
	NO ₃ ⁻ -N	1.35	4.34	0.95	
20th day	NH4 ⁺ -N	—	0.01	—	
	PO ₄ ³⁻ -P	0.06	0.02	0.16	

Table 3.1 Concentrations of nutrient at the beginning and end of experiments.

The healthy even-sized plants were divided into 3 groups with 110 ± 5 g fresh weight for each group. Each group was planted in 3 beakers with a volume of 100 mL, which were filled with glass beads as substrates and then put into the strengthened glass tanks. Glass beads were used as a substrate to ensure there were no additional nutrients present that would otherwise occur in a soil substrate. Each tank contained 30 L of treated water solution whose nutrient concentrations were adjusted according to **Table 3.1**. The tanks were placed in a constant temperature room with a temperature of 25°C, illumination intensity of 3,400 lux and photoperiod of 12 h (light):12 h (dark). The experimental device is shown in **Fig. 3.1**. The experiment lasted for 20 days. The plants' leaves were chosen and cut into 2 cm long pieces, and finally transferred into the sampling bottles respectively which were placed in -40° C refrigerator for usage.



Fig. 3.1 The experimental device. (Strengthened glass tank: L 30 cm × W 30 cm × H 45 cm)

3.2.3 Measurements

After being filtered through a 0.45µm micropore filter membrane, the concentrations of NO₂⁻-N, NH₄⁺-N, NO₃⁻-N, and PO₄³-P in the water were measured by using the Reagent-FreeTM Ion Chromatograph System with Eluent Generation ICS-2100 and ICS-1100 for anions and cations, respectively (Dionex, Japan).

Measurements about plant Chl.a, protein, SOD and CAT was referred to Hao et al. (2011) and was performed in triplicate. The Chl.a content was measured by the acetone extraction method according to Arnon (1949). A 2 g sample of plant materials was grinded with 10 ml of 90% acetone and then centrifuged at $12,000 \times g$ for 10 min. The absorbance of the supernatant at 645 and 663 nm was measured. The plant Chl.a content was calculated by the formula of Arnon (1949).

2 g of each frozen leaf was ground and homogenized with 8 mL of 50 mM potassium phosphate buffer (pH 7.0) containing 3 mM EDTA and 0.5% (w/v) polyvinylpyrrolidone. The homogenate was centrifuged at $12,000 \times g$ for 10 min at 4°C, and the supernatant was used for measurements of the protein and enzymes. The protein content was measured according to the method of Lowry et al., 1951). The 3.6 mL reaction mixture contained 0.6 mL of 20% extractions and 3 mL of mixture reagent which is mixed with 2% Na₂CO₃ in 0.1 M NaOH and 0.5% CuSO₄ in 1% sodium tartrate. The reaction mixtures were treated in water baths at 25°C for about 10 minutes before the addition of 50% Folin reagent solution (v/v). 30 min later, the absorbance of the reaction mixtures at 750 nm was measured. The standard curve is obtained by using bovine serum albumin as a standard material. The SOD activity was assayed by monitoring the inhibition of photochemical reduction of nitro-blue tetrazolium (NBT) (Beauchamp and Fridovich, 1971; Li et al., 2002). One unit of the enzyme activity is defined as the amount of enzyme required to generate a 50% inhibition of the rate of NBT reduction measured at 530 nm. The CAT activity was determined by measuring the yield of oxygen in the reaction between extractions and H₂O₂ at the temperature of 24°C and ordinary pressure within 1 min (Greenfield and Price, 1954).

3.3 Results

3.3.1 Changes of pH and nutrient concentrations

There were no obvious differences in pH among these different treatments of nutrients at the beginning of the experiment. The pH value varied between 7.29 and 8.00 at the end of the experiment (**Fig. 3.2**). The total concentrations of N and P declined at the end of the experiment comparing with the initial values (**Table 3.1**). In the treatment of N2P1, the concentration of NH_4^+ -N decreased from 3.50 mg·L⁻¹ to 0.01 mg·L⁻¹ while the concentration of NO_3^- -N increased from 1.50 mg·L⁻¹ to 4.34 mg·L⁻¹.



Fig. 3.2 Changes of pH.

3.3.2 Contents of chlorophyll a and protein

The contents of Chl.a increased significantly compared with plants prior to treatments (**Fig. 3.3**). However, the Chl.a content at excessively high concentrations of NH₄⁺-N and PO₄³⁻-P were lower than N1P1 treatment (NO₃⁻-N 1.50 mg·L⁻¹, PO₄³⁻-P 0.10 mg·L⁻¹). The Chl.a content at excessively high concentration of PO₄³⁻-P was lower than NH₄⁺-N (**Fig. 3.3**). Treatments with moderate nutrient concentration and excessively high NH₄⁺-N concentration increased the content of protein by 14% and 7% respectively, compared with plants prior to treatments (**Fig. 3.4**). However, no obvious increase in protein was found in leaves of plants treated with excessive PO₄³⁻-P compared with plants before treatments (**Fig. 3.4**).

3.3.3 Activities of SOD and CAT

No notable change in the SOD activity was observed in leaves of plants exposed to treatments of nutrients (**Fig. 3.5**). Exposure of plants to treatments of nutrients caused a significant increase of CAT activity and the CAT activity of plants exposed to the excessively high concentrations of NH_4^+ -N and PO_4^{3-} -P was higher than that of plants exposed to the moderate concentration of nutrients (**Fig. 3.6**). The CAT activity in the leaves of plants with the treatment N1P2 was higher than that of N2P1 (**Fig. 3.6**).



Fig. 3.3 Changes in chlorophyll a contents of *Vallisneria asiatica*.









Fig. 3.6 Changes in CAT activities of *Vallisneria asiatica*.

3.4 Discussion

The pH range in which plants can grow is 4 to 12, but the suitable range for their growth is 6 to 10 (**He et al, 2007**). In this study, the pH varied between 7.52 and 8.00. Thus, the nutrients are considered as main causes of the oxidative stress for *V. asiatica* in this study in the following discussion.

3.4.1 Chl.a and protein responses in V. asiatica

Compared with plants prior to treatments, increased contents of Chl.a and protein suggested that the moderate concentration of nutrients (NO₃⁻-N 1.50 mg·L⁻¹, PO₄³⁻-P 0.10 mg·L⁻¹) could promote the metabolism of *V. asiatica* (**Fig. 3.3**). However, with 3.5 mg·L⁻¹ of NH₄⁺-N or 0.6 mg·L⁻¹ of PO₄³⁻-P, the metabolism was influenced a lot expressed as the reduction of Chl.a and protein contents compared with the treatment N1P1. This result indicated that the excessive NH₄⁺-N or PO₄³⁻-P could inhibit the metabolism of *V. asiatica*.

Nitrogen is one of the constituents of plant photosynthetic pigment and also is the important element for the protein. Phosphorus also affects the photosynthesis procedure and an increase of phosphorus supplement will result in significant increase of plant biomass. Chl.a is the major pigment participating in photosynthesis. The content of Chl.a is closely related to the photosynthesis rate of a plant and the photosynthesis rate always increases with the increasing of Chl.a contents in a certain range (Wang et al., 2008a). The significant increased Chl.a content in V. asiatica exposed to the moderate concentration of nutrients indicated that the moderate concentration of nutrients promoted the photosynthesis process in V. asiatica. However, the photosynthetic system was damaged and photosynthesis efficiency was inhibited in leaves of V. asiatica in response to excessively high NH4⁺-N and PO4³⁻-P concentrations. It might be because excessively high concentrations of NH4⁺-N and PO4³⁻-P have induced the generation of ROS, causing damage to the chloroplast structure or the chlorophyll membrane like Vallisneria natans (Lour.) Hara (Wang et al., 2008a). Moreover, exposure of V. asiatica to 0.6 mg·L⁻¹ PO₄³⁻-P led to a little lower Chl.a content than 3.5 mg·L⁻¹ NH₄⁺-N (**Fig. 3.3**). It had been shown that the 0.6 mg·L⁻¹ PO₄³⁻-P caused more photosynthetic damage of *V. asiatica* than $3.5 \text{ mg} \cdot \text{L}^{-1} \text{ NH}_4^+$ -N.

In addition, the majority of proteins are various enzymes involved in the metabolism in a plant. Accordingly, the content of protein is an important index which is a reflection of the total metabolism in a plant. Therefore the content of protein can be used for indicating physiological effects of excessively high nutrients concentrations on plants (Wang et al., 2008a). The changes of protein were consistent with the Chl.a contents (Fig. 3.3, Fig. 3.4). This also well indicated that the moderate concentration of nutrients benefited the metabolism of *V. asiatica*. However, the metabolism of *V. asiatica* was damaged seriously when the concentration of $NH4^+$ -N exceeded 5 mg·L⁻¹ resulting in the excessive ROS (Cao et al., 2004). This was probably one of the main reasons why *V. asiatica* declined in Lake Taihu. The field investigation in Lake Taihu also showed that the mean values of TN and TP from 1999 to 2001 were 1.71 mg·L⁻¹ and 0.08 mg·L⁻¹, respectively, and then they increased to 2.34 mg·L⁻¹ and 1.17 mg·L⁻¹ from 2002 to 2006, respectively (Zhu, 2008). *V. asiatica* and other submerged macrophytes like *Ceratophyllum demersum* L started to decrease since 2000 (Zhu, 2008).

3.4.2 Antioxidant enzyme responses of V. asiatica

The increased CAT activity compared with plants before treatments suggested that V. asiatica was under the oxidative stress from 3.5 mg·L⁻¹ of NH₄⁺-N and 0.6 mg·L⁻¹ of PO4³⁻-P (Nimptsch and Pflugmacher, 2007). The increased CAT activities and invariable SOD activities indicated that V. asiatica adapted to the circumstance of excessive nutrient by enhancing the activities of CAT (Cao et al., 2004) and CAT was more sensitive than SOD to 3.5 mg \cdot L⁻¹ of NH₄⁺-N and 0.6 mg \cdot L⁻¹ of PO₄³⁻-P. SOD and CAT, as the important parts of the defense system, can keep the dynamic equilibrium between a production and an elimination of ROS to prevent its harm to submerged macrophytes like Vallisneria natans (Lour.) Hara under normal environmental conditions (Wang et al., 2008a). Additionally the superoxide radical which is not transformed by SOD can be transformed to the even more toxic OH via the Haber-Weiss reaction (Reaction 1.4) owing to the invariable SOD activity (Yu, 1994). In consequence, the toxicity of excessive NH4⁺-N and PO4³⁻-P maybe can partly be explained by the oxidative stress response of the excess of $O_2^{\bullet-}$ and H_2O_2 indicated by Cao et al. (2004) and additionally by the even more toxic OH' (Yu, 1994). The activity of CAT in V. asiatica exposed to the N1P2 treatment was higher than that of N2P1

treatment (Fig. 3.6). It indicated that 0.6 mg·L⁻¹ PO₄³⁻-P would induce more serious oxidative stress to *V. asiatica* than 3.5 mg·L⁻¹ NH₄⁺-N (Mishra et al., 2006).

Above all, the elevated activity of CAT in *V. asiatica* reflected an increased degree of antioxidant response in plants to resist the oxidative stress of excessively high concentrations of dissolved inorganic N and P. As shown in **Fig. 3.7**, the moderate concentrations of N and P promoted the growth of *V. asiatica* because the increased CAT activities removed the excessive ROS. The excessively high concentrations of N and P inhibited the growth of *V. asiatica* expressed as the declined Chl.a and protein contents because of the excessive ROS (**Fig. 3.7**). Thus, to reduce the oxidative damage of the *V. asiatica*, it is important to control the concentrations of NH4⁺-N and PO4³⁻-P in Lake Taihu.



Fig. 3.7 Antioxidant responses of Vallisneria asiatica to N, P nutrients.

In addition, in oligotrophic water, submerged macrophytes can obtain nutrients from sediments through roots, whereas filamentous algae like *Cladophora glomerata* and

Spirogyra sp. may be limited by nutrients in water (Simpson and Eaton, 1986). When nutrients in water increased, filamentous algae (mainly *Cladophora glomerata* and *Spirogyra* sp.) have negative effects on the growth of submerged macrophytes by shading and CO₂ limitation (Simpson and Eaton, 1986). There were no filamentous algae in tanks of this study, but special attention should be paid to the growth of filamentous algae when the restoration of *V. asiatica* was in process in eutrophic Lake Taihu.

3.5 Conclusions

To conclude, the antioxidant enzyme CAT in *V. asiatica* was more sensitive to high concentrations of nutrients than SOD. *V. asiatica* could resist oxidative stress from the moderate concentration of nutrients (NO₃⁻-N 1.50 mg·L⁻¹, PO₄³⁻-P 0.10 mg·L⁻¹) by activating the antioxidant enzymes in its body. However, either 3.5 mg·L⁻¹ of NH₄⁺-N or 0.6 mg·L⁻¹ of PO₄³⁻-P were able to trigger oxidative damage of *V. asiatica*, expressing as a decline of Chl.a and protein contents. The results indicated that the antioxidant defense mechanisms were activated but could not prevent the damage of the metabolism system in *V. asiatica* exposed to an excess of NH₄⁺-N and PO₄³⁻-P. These results explained, at least partially, the deterioration reasons of submerged macrophytes like *V. asiatica* in the eutrophic Lake Taihu, China. It also indicated that the restoration of *V. asiatica* needed a nutrient control strategy in eutrophic Lake Taihu.

CHAPTER 4

OXIDATIVE STRESS RESPONSES OF SUBMERGED MACROPHYTE VALLISNERIA ASIATICA TO DIFFERENT ALGAL CONCENTRATIONS

CHAPTER

4

Oxidative stress responses of submerged macrophyte Vallisneria asiatica to different algal concentrations

Abstract

In a 10-day aquarium experiment, this investigation examined the physiological effects of different plant biomass levels and of increasing natural algal (mainly the toxic cyanobacterial) concentrations on a submerged macrophyte, Vallisneria asiatica. Algal stress suppressed the superoxide dismutase activity of the plant's leaves and induced the catalase and peroxidase activities of its roots. The soluble protein content in V. asiatica decreased with an increase in natural algal concentrations, whereas the malonaldehyde (MDA) increased significantly at algal Chl.a concentrations of 222 and 262 μ g·L⁻¹ in water. V. asiatica adapted to the stress caused through the increment of algal concentrations by adjusting its antioxidant defense system to remove the excessive reactive oxygen species when the algal Chl.a concentration was > 109 $\mu g \cdot L^{-1}$. Additionally, high biomass of V. asiatica (2,222 g FW \cdot m⁻²) can inhibit the reproduction of cyanobacteria more significantly than low biomass $(1,111 \text{ g FW} \cdot \text{m}^{-2})$. High biomass of V. asiatica increased the oxidative stress in an individual plant when the initial algal Chl.a concentration in the water reached 222 and 262 μ g·L⁻¹, as expressed by the increased MDA in leaves, compared with low biomass of V. asiatica. This provides a basis for controlling algal concentrations and V. asiatica biomass for the recovery of V. asiatica in eutrophic Lake Taihu.

Key words: algal bloom, physiological response, restoration, Vallisneria asiatica

4.1 Introduction

Rapid economic growth is usually accompanied by environmental pollution such as the severe eutrophication of water bodies. Algal blooms in eutrophic water bodies are becoming a worldwide ecological problem (Carmichael, 1992; Codd, 1995). Lake Taihu, the third largest freshwater lake in China, is a well-known case of a water body beset by the wide-ranging occurrence of algal blooms. Algal blooms in Lake Taihu have been occurring since the early 1980s and then deteriorated in 2000 onward (Zhang et al., 2011a). The habitable area for aquatic macrophytes in Lake Taihu has been continually reduced, and many macrophyte species have diminished or even disappeared (He et al., 2008).

The disappearance of aquatic macrophytes in eutrophic water bodies, especially submerged macrophytes, is caused by various factors (Chu et al., 2006; Xie et al., 2005). In eutrophic water bodies, cyanobacteria, which are the dominant species in algal blooms, produce different types of toxins which represent the main toxic threat to other organisms (Carmichael, 1997). Algae form floating surface blooms and cause shading effects that inhibit the photosynthesis of submerged macrophytes. They also have allelopathic effects on submerged macrophytes and inhibit their growth and photosynthetic oxygen production (Pflugmacher, 2002). Aside from such effects, algal blooms also degrade the water quality when their period of decay sets in. These harmful effects include the exhaustion of dissolved oxygen and a sharp increase in nutrients, which in turn aggravate the adverse effects of algal blooms on submerged macrophytes (Buryskova et al., 2006).

The reactive oxygen species (ROS) production is a common macrophyte response under both abiotic and biotic stresses (Miller et al., 2008). The mechanism of algal stress on submerged macrophytes can be traced to the formation of ROS during the algal bloom (Fig. 4.1). ROS, such as superoxide (O_2^{-}), hydrogen peroxide (H_2O_2), and hydroxyl radical (OH[•]), are formed in many normal cellular reactions in macrophytes (Bowler et al., 1992). However, environmental stress also induces the production of massive ROS or destroys the scavenging system of ROS, resulting in a surplus of ROS when the macrophytes are threatened by environmental adversities (Foyer and Noctor, 1999). To prevent the cellular damage caused by ROS, cells in macrophytes develop a well-organized antioxidant system involving antioxidant enzymes, including superoxide
dismutase (SOD), catalase (CAT), and peroxidase (POD). The function of SOD is to convert O_2^- to H_2O_2 , which is then reduced to water and oxygen by POD and CAT (Asada, 1999). Thus SOD, CAT, and POD have generally been used as physiological indicators of macrophytes under stress. Malonaldehyde (MDA), the main degradation product of lipid peroxidation, is also commonly used as an indicator of oxidative stress in biological systems. Thus, the increased MDA contents indicated that the cellular membranes in macrophytes were destroyed and the macrophytes have suffered the oxidative stress. Additionally, the majority of soluble proteins are various enzymes involved in macrophyte metabolism. Therefore, the soluble protein content can be used to indicate the physiological effects of adversity affecting macrophytes (Wang et al., 2008a).



Fig. 4.1 Mechanisms of oxidative cellular damage in V. asiatica under the algal stress.

Vallisneria asiatica is a perennial submerged macrophyte that is widely distributed in China (Wang et al., 2008a) and some waters in South and East Asia (e.g., India and Japan). This macrophyte has been selected for its high adaptive capability, wide distribution, and easy harvesting in Japan. In Lake Taihu, China, *V. asiatica* is currently diminishing and there are only small amounts of *V. asiatica* in East Lake Taihu (its geographic location can be seen in Fig. 2.1). Current research focuses mostly on the abiotic effects of pure pollutants on submerged macrophytes, such as the effect of microcystin-LR (MC-LR) on submerged macrophytes *V. natans* (Lour.) Hara (Jiang et **al., 2011)** and the effect of copper ion on *V. asiatica* (**Hao et al., 2011**). Little research studying the damage mechanism of submerged macrophytes caused by biotic factors, such as cyanobacteria or algal blooms, has been conducted. In this study, the natural algae in a pond in Japan and natural healthy *V. asiatica* were used. The aim of this study is to demonstrate the damage mechanism of *V. asiatica* caused by the stress of different algal concentrations that reflected the level of algal blooms. Finally, the experiment also aims to investigate the effects of an increase in *V. asiatica* biomass on the physiology of the individual macrophyte under conditions of different algal Chl.a concentrations in the water. These results will show the occurrence of oxidative stress in *V. asiatica* and assist in the recovery of submerged macrophytes in eutrophic Lake Taihu.

4.2 Materials and methods

4.2.1 Materials

The deep-rooted *V. asiatica* was collected from the River Onga in Fukuoka Prefecture, Japan, and the natural algae were obtained from an algal bloom-infested pond in Fukuoka Prefecture, Japan, which is the same with the text in section 2.2.1.

Table 4.1 The experimental treatments.					
Tank number	V. asiatica biomass	Algal Chl.a concentrations			
	$(g FW \cdot m^{-2})$	$(\mu g \cdot L^{-1})$			
A1	1,111	0			
A2	1,111	109			
A3	1,111	191			
A4	1,111	262			
B1	2,222	0			
B2	2,222	122			
B3	2,222	166			
B4	2,222	222			

4.2.2 Experimental design

The eight tanks were divided into two groups according to the submerged macrophyte biomass (A: 1,111 g FW·m⁻² and B: 2,222 g FW·m⁻²). Approximately 100 \pm 5 g fresh weight (FW) of plants with an average of 16 *V. asiatica* was placed in each tank of group A, and 200 \pm 5 g FW of plants with an average of 32 *V. asiatica* was placed in each tank of group B. Each group underwent four treatments with different concentrations of algae. The initial concentration of algae in each treatment was expressed as the concentration of algal Chl.a in the solution. The A1 and B1 tanks without algae were used as the controls. The concentrated algae were used to adjust the level of algal concentrations in each treatment according to the algal Chl.a concentrations in Lake Taihu (Cao et al., 2005; Chen et al., 2003). The concentrations of algal Chl.a in group A were 0, 109, 191, and 262 µg·L⁻¹, designated as A1, A2, A3, and A4, respectively. The concentrations in group B were 0, 122, 166, and 222 µg·L⁻¹,

designated as B1, B2, B3, and B4, respectively (**Table 4.1**). The water from the pond was filtered through a 0.45 μ m micropore filter membrane to put into tanks A1 and B1. Each treatment of *V. asiatica* was planted in beakers filled with glass beads as substrates, which were then placed in a strengthened glass tank with a volume of 40 L (L 30 cm × W 30 cm × H 45 cm). Each tank, except A1 and B1, was filled with 30 L of pond water. The eight tanks were subjected to a constant temperature of 25°C, an illumination intensity of 3,400 lux, and a photoperiod of 12 h (light):12 h (dark) for 10 days.

4.2.3 Measurements

The concentrations of $PO4^{3-}P$, $NO3^{-}N$, $NH4^{+}N$, and $NO2^{-}N$ in the water were measured with the same method in section 3.2.3. The pH was tested with a pH meter (D-52, Horiba, Japan).

The measurement of algal Chl.a in the water body was conducted following Schalles et al. (1998), with minor modifications. Approximately 50 mL of the water sample was filtered through Whatman GF/C 25 mm filters. Filters for pigment extraction were macerated in 90% acetone and left for at least 5 h but not more than 24 h in the dark at 4°C. Extractions were then cleared by centrifugation and measured spectrometrically.

Additionally, at the end of the experiment, 2 g of leaves and roots were cut from a plant and placed in a sampling bottle. Three plant samples in each tank were chosen randomly for measurements. The measurements of protein, SOD and CAT are the same with the description in section 3.2.3. The MDA content was based on the method of Heath and Packer (**1968**). Briefly, 2 mL of extraction were mixed with 2 ml of 0.6% thiobarbituric acid (TBA) in 10% trichloroacetic acid (TCA). The mixture was heated in boiling water for 20 min, stopped and cooled at once, and centrifuged at 12,000 × g for 10 min. The absorbance (OD) of supernatant was measured by the UV-visible spectrophotometer (UV-1600PC, Shimadzu, Japan) and the MDA content was calculated from the difference in the absorbance at 532 and 600 nm (OD₅₃₂ and OD₆₀₀) using the equation: MDA (nmol·g⁻¹FW) = 8 × [6.45 (OD₅₃₂ – OD₆₀₀) – 0.56 OD₄₅₀]/2. POD activity was determined as oxidation of guaiacol by H₂O₂ with a spectrophotometer (**Kochba et al., 1977**). The reaction mixture was composed of 0.5 mL enzyme extraction, 0.3 mL of 20 mM guaiacol, 2.7 mL of 50 mM phosphate buffer

(pH 7.0) and 0.2 mL of 8 mM H_2O_2 . One unit of POD activity was defined as the change of absorbance at 470 nm min⁻¹ g ⁻¹FW.

4.2.4 Analysis of data

Data were reported as mean \pm standard deviation (SD). A statistical analysis was performed by using one-way ANOVA followed by Dunnett's t-test. Significant differences from the plants before treatments are indicated as * (p <0.05).

4.3 Results

4.3.1 Changes in water quality in each tank

The pH and DO were measured under the light condition at the 0th and 10th day. During the experiment, water pH changed from 7.69 to 9.79. The concentration of algal Chl.a in the solution of group A (100 g of *V. asiatica*) increased significantly on the 10th day compared with initial values, while that in group B (200 g of *V. asiatica*) decreased compared with initial values (**Table 4.2**). The dissolved oxygen (DO) concentration was very low when the concentration of algal Chl.a increased to or exceeded the concentrations of A3 and B3 tanks (**Table 4.2**).

Table 4.2 Changes in algal Chl.a and DO concentrations in the solution of each tank.

		A1	A2	A3	A4	B1	B2	B3	B4
Chl.a/µg·L ⁻¹	0 d	0	109	191	262	0	122	166	222
	10 d	0	145	230	115	0	76	126	41
DO/mg·L ⁻¹	0 d	5.45	10.37	8.88	7.73	4.92	9.64	7.88	6.61
	10 d	9.91	9.80	2.55	3.02	9.16	6.70	4.32	2.49

4.3.2 Physiological changes in leaves of V. asiatica

Figure 4.2 shows the SOD, CAT, and POD activities in the leaves of *V. asiatica* in both group A with 100 g of *V. asiatica* and B treatments with 200 g of *V. asiatica*. Compared with the SOD activities of *V. asiatica* prior to treatments, SOD activities in all treatments except A1 and B1 decreased significantly as the concentration of algae increased. No significant promotion of CAT and POD activities was observed in the leaves of *V. asiatica* when placed under stress at high concentrations of natural algae.

Figure 4.3 shows the contents of MDA and protein in the leaves of *V. asiatica* in both group A and B treatments. The MDA content in the leaves of *V. asiatica* was measured and used as a marker for the oxidative stress. Compared with the *V. asiatica* prior to treatments, the MDA content of *V. asiatica* was observed as constant in all tanks except for treatment B4 with 222 μ g·L⁻¹ of algal Chl.a. The MDA content in the leaves of *V. asiatica* in the treatment B4 increased up to 3.64 μ mol·g⁻¹ FW from 2.97 μ mol·g⁻¹

FW. The soluble protein content in the leaves of *V. asiatica* decreased significantly as algal concentrations increased, except that of treatments A1 and B1 without *V. asiatica*. The soluble protein content in tanks A4 and B4 decreased by 46.5 and 47.2%, respectively, compared with that in the leaves of *V. asiatica* before treatments.



Fig. 4.2 Changes in SOD, CAT, and POD activities in leaves of *V. asiatica* after 10 days of exposure to different algal concentrations. Significant differences from the plants before treatments are indicated as * (p <0.05). (100 g of *V. asiatica* in A1-4; 200 g of *V. asiatica* in B1-4)



Fig. 4.3 Changes in MDA and soluble protein contents in leaves of V. asiatica after 10 days of exposure to different algal concentrations. Significant differences from the plants before treatments are indicated as * (p <0.05). (100 g of V. asiatica in A1-4; 200 g of V. asiatica in B1-4)</p>

4.3.3 Physiological changes in roots of V. asiatica

The changes of SOD, CAT and POD activities in roots of *V. asiatica* for each treatment were shown in **Fig. 4.4**. No significant differences in SOD activities in the roots of *V. asiatica* were found at all treatments of the algal concentration. CAT activities in the roots of *V. asiatica* increased by 100 and 90% for treatments A2 and B2, respectively, after which they decreased with the increment of algal concentrations. Compared with *V. asiatica* before treatments, POD activities for all treatments showed no significant changes except for treatments A4 and B4.

The **Fig. 4.5** showed the changes of MDA and protein contents in roots of *V. asiatica* in the two groups. The soluble protein and MDA content in the roots of *V. asiatica* increased significantly at high concentrations of natural algae in tanks A4 and B4.



Fig. 4.4 Changes in SOD, CAT, and POD activities in roots of *V. asiatica* after 10 days of exposure to different algal concentrations. Significant differences from the plants before treatments are indicated as * (p <0.05). (100 g of *V. asiatica* in A1-4; 200 g of *V. asiatica* in B1-4)



Fig. 4.5 Changes in MDA and soluble protein contents in roots of V. asiatica after 10 days of exposure to different algal concentrations. Significant differences from the plants before treatments are indicated as * (p <0.05). (100 g of V. asiatica in A1-4; 200 g of V. asiatica in B1-4)</p>

4.4 Discussion

Algae always act as a consortium in natural lakes. In this study, natural algae were collected at the same algal bloom-infested pond in chapter 2 and the toxic cyanobacteria were the main species of algae. The natural algae community was used in this study. The physiological responses of V. asiatica to the biotic stress caused by algae were researched, which should provide data on useful preconditions for the recovery of V. asiatica in eutrophic Lake Taihu. The pH range in which plants can grow is 4-12, but the suitable range for their growth is 6-10 (He et al., 2007). During the experiment, the pH level of the water changed from 7.69 to 9.79 and caused no adverse effects on V. asiatica. The high concentration of algae was the main factor that influenced the physiological functions of V. asiatica. It is well known that when algal concentrations increase to a certain level, they will affect light conditions, produce toxins, exhaust dissolved oxygen through respiration, and release organic matter, all of which are bad for the growth of aquatic macrophytes (Li et al., 2009). The DO level in Lake Taihu also became much lower than 7.0 mg L^{-1} when the surface algal blooms are dense and begin to decay due to the high summer temperature (Zhang et al., 2011a). Usually, the DO level in clean rivers or lakes is higher than 7.5 mg L^{-1} . DO levels higher than 5.0 mg L^{-1} should be satisfied to ensure the survival of aquatic organisms and the water will stink when the DO level is lower than 2 mg L⁻¹. Table 4.2 showed that DO levels in the water of A3, A4, B3 and B4 were so low that it is unfavorable for V. asiatica to grow normally. For example, Li et al. (2009) found that when the absorbance at 665 nm (OD_{665nm} reflected the algal density) of algal blooms is above 0.119, the growth of submerged macrophyte Ceratophyllum oryzetorum is influenced, being expressed as a decline in the fresh mass. In this experiment, V. asiatica was under the oxidative stress when the algal concentration exceeded 109 μ g·L⁻¹. All adverse influences will increase as algal concentrations rise. The following discussions are concerned with the comprehensive effects of different concentrations of algae on the antioxidant defense systems of *V. asiatica*.

4.4.1 Effects of different algal concentrations on the physiological functions of V. *asiatica*

It is well known that macrophytes respond to abiotic and biotic stress by activating antioxidant mechanisms. The oxidative stress is related to the accumulation of large quantities of ROS under both abiotic and biotic stress (**Peuthert et al., 2008**; **Miller et al., 2008**). For submerged macrophytes, survival under stress conditions is possible only if several antioxidant enzymes cooperate and provide a good defense system to maintain the dynamic equilibrium of ROS (Ge et al., 2012; Pflugmacher, 2004).

SOD plays a pivotal role in protecting the plant against oxidative damage and in adjusting the plant's physiological metabolism (**Bowler et al., 1992**). In this study, compared with *V. asiatica* before treatments, the SOD activity in the leaves of *V. asiatica* was suppressed in all treatments except for A1 and B1. The low SOD activity was also found in the leaves of the submerged macrophytes in Meiliang Bay of Lake Taihu (as shown in **Fig. 2.1**) as a result of very low transparency levels for the algal blooms (**Zhang et al., 2011a**). It is reported that when superoxide radical O_2^{-} generation exceeds the elimination ability of SOD, superoxide radical and other oxyradicals like H₂O₂ can inactivate SOD (**Yin et al., 2008**). Furthermore, the low SOD activity in submerged macrophytes also impairs the scavenging systems of ROS (**Bowler et al., 1992; Alscher et al., 2002; Blokhina et al., 2003**), causing injury to the plants like submerged macrophytes through the oxidative stress.

CAT and POD are important enzymes of plant defense systems that can convert hydrogen peroxide in plant cells to water and oxygen (Asada, 1999). None of the treatments resulted in observable significant promotion of CAT and POD activities in the leaves of *V. asiatica*. The inactivation of SOD in leaves resulted in the low transformation from superoxide radical into hydrogen peroxide, which in turn failed to activate CAT and POD. The results of the increased activities of CAT and POD in roots also proved that the high concentration of algae causes oxidative stress on *V. asiatica*. The increase in antioxidant enzymes such as CAT and POD in roots can be correlated with the environmental stress caused by the accumulation of ROS (Pflugmacher, 2004). Elevation of antioxidant enzymes indicated the ongoing detoxification process in *V. asiatica*. However, in the roots of *V. asiatica*, the CAT activity first increased and then decreased as algal concentrations rose. It is suggested that once pollution becomes more

severe, the activities of antioxidant enzymes in plants will decrease (Liao et al., 2005). The POD activity in roots of treatments A4 and B4 ($262\mu g \cdot L^{-1}$ and $222 \mu g \cdot L^{-1}$ of algal Chl.a) increased significantly, whereas the POD activity of other treatments remained at a constant level compared with *V. asiatica* before treatments. It can be assumed that POD in roots was more tolerant than CAT in roots of *V. asiatica* under the algal exposure.

Several antioxidant enzymes (SOD, CAT, and POD) in plants cooperate to maintain the dynamic equilibrium of ROS under stress conditions as shown in **Fig. 1.5**. However, once the balance of ROS is destroyed under stress, lipid peroxidation occurs under the attack of excessive ROS. Therefore, MDA, the main degradation product of lipid peroxidation, is used to detect the degree of lipid peroxidation and is a useful index to evaluate pollution levels as shown for alfalfa seedlings (**Peutherta and Pflugmacher**, **2010**). MDA also causes considerable damage to cellular membranes and many biological molecules in cells. In this study, the MDA content in leaves and roots of *V. asiatica* increased significantly under the algal stress of treatments A4 and B4. The high MDA contents in leaves could be attributed to the decrease in SOD and insensitive CAT and POD, while the high MDA contents in roots may result from insensitive SOD and inactivation of CAT in roots at high concentrations of algae. The low enzyme activity favored accumulation of superoxide radical and hydrogen peroxide, which could result in lipid peroxidation.

Additionally, much research indicates that excessive ROS contributes to metabolic disorder, including the decreased soluble protein in the leaves of submerged macrophytes like *Potamogeton crispus* L. under environmental stress, such as high NH4⁺ concentrations (**Britto and Kronzucker, 2002; Cao et al., 2004**). The soluble protein content in the leaves of *V. asiatica* also showed a decreasing trend with an increase in the concentration of algae, partly indicating that the *V. asiatica*'s metabolic capacity was greatly influenced by algal stress compared with *V. asiatica*'s before the treatment. However, the soluble protein content in the algal Chl.a concentration was higher than 191 μ g·L⁻¹, possibly because the soluble protein transferred from the leaves to the roots is an adaptation to environmental stress (**Bloom et al., 1985**). The soluble protein content in the roots of *V. asiatica* increased under the algal stress, which is a sign of the positive adaptation of *V. asiatica* to adverse environments. However, this type of adaptation was

limited because of the high ratio of leaves to root biomass and the different sensitivities of the soluble protein in leaves and roots of *V. asiatica* to the concentration of Chl.a in water. Thus, a series of negative effects occur in *V. asiatica* under the oxidative stress caused by algae when the algal Chl.a increased up to 109 μ g·L⁻¹. These negative effects include the inactivation of SOD in leaves, the increased MDA content in leaves and roots, and the decreased soluble protein content in leaves of *V. asiatica*.

4.4.2 Determination of optimal V. asiatica biomass

The physiological indexes of *V. asiatica* in group B1-3 had a similar trend to those of *V. asiatica* in group A1-3 exposed to algae. These results indicated that the increase in *V. asiatica* biomass had no physiological influence on the individual *V. asiatica* when the initial algal Chl.a concentration did not exceed 222 μ g·L⁻¹ under the conditions of this experiment. Additionally, the stress caused by algae increased with the rise in the initial concentrations of algae in treatments 1-3.

However, when the initial algal Chl.a concentration increased to the values of A4 and B4, the high biomass level of V. asiatica (B: 2,222 g FW·m⁻²) increased the stress in individual V. asiatica. The increased stress was expressed as increased MDA in leaves of V. asiatica in group B4 compared with A4. It is well known that high densities of both algae and V. asiatica will cause a shading effect and exhaustion of dissolved oxygen. The results indicated that high biomass of V. asiatica increases these adverse effects after the algae reproduce to a certain quantity under the conditions of this experiment. Most studies also show that a high density of plants inhibits the growth of individual plants because a high density of these plants can influence light reception and photosynthesis like descripted for Fucus serratus (L.) and the land tree (Creed et al., 1997; Shibata, 2006). However, a large biomass of the submerged macrophyte V. asiatica was more favorable in controlling the reproduction of algae in this study. The algal Chl.a concentration in water of the tanks with high biomass (2,222 g FW \cdot m⁻²) of V. asiatica declined compared with initial values while the algal Chl.a concentration in tanks with low biomass of V. asiatica (1,111 g FW·m⁻²) increased compared with initial values (Table 4.2). Schriver et al. found that algal biomass declines abruptly when the lake plant volume infested (PVI) by the submerged macrophyte population including Potamotegon pectinatus L. and Callitriche hermaphroditica L. exceeded 15-20% for large-scale (100 m²) enclosures (Schriver et al., 1995).

Considering the physiological health of individual *V. asiatica* and the controlling effect of algae, under the condition of this experiment, 2,222 g FW·m⁻² was the optimal biomass to allow the recovery of *V. asiatica*. This occurred when the initial algal Chl.a concentration was $\leq 191 \ \mu g \cdot L^{-1}$ and a value between 1,111 and 2,222 g FW·m⁻² was the optimal biomass to allow the recovery of *V. asiatica* when the initial algal Chl.a concentration increased to the levels in A4 and B4. This provides a precondition for controlling algal concentrations and *V. asiatica* biomass for the recovery of *V. asiatica* in eutrophic Lake Taihu. In this real example of the eutrophic Lake Taihu, it has been demonstrated that when working on the submerged macrophyte *V. asiatica* ecological restoration project, appropriate controls of both algae and macrophyte biomass are necessary to ensure healthy growth of the macrophytes.

4.5 Conclusions

In this study, the high concentrations of algae led to oxidative stress in *V. asiatica* when the algal Chl.a concentration was greater than 109 μ g·L⁻¹, shown by changes in the activities of SOD, CAT, POD, the protein content, and the MDA content. The results also indicated that high *V. asiatica* biomass does not increase the oxidative stress in individual *V. asiatica*, but is more helpful in controlling the algal bloom than low biomass when the algal Chl.a concentration did not exceed 191 μ g·L⁻¹. Thus, 2,222 g FW·m⁻² was the optimal biomass to allow the recovery of *V. asiatica* when the initial algal Chl.a concentration was ≤191 μ g·L⁻¹. Finally, high *V. asiatica* biomass increased the oxidative stress on individual *V. asiatica* when algal Chl.a increased to 222 μ g·L⁻¹, so the optimal biomass to recover *V. asiatica* ranged between 1,111 and 2222 g FW·m⁻² after algal Chl.a reached 222 μ g·L⁻¹.

CHAPTER 5

ANTIOXIDANT RESPONSES OF VALLISNERIA ASIATICA TO THE EUTROPHIC SEDIMENT IN LAKE TAIHU, CHINA

CHAPTER

5

Antioxidant responses of *Vallisneria* asiatica to the eutrophic sediment in Lake Taihu, China

Abstract

Three kinds of the representative sediment were got from East Lake Taihu, Western shore and Meiliang Bay, respectively. The physiological responses of a submerged macrophyte, *Vallisneria asiatica*, to the three kinds of eutrophic sediment in Lake Taihu were assayed in a 40-day aquarium experiment. The plant chlorophyll a (Chl.a) content stopped increasing from the 10th day and there were no obvious differences in Chl.a between the three kinds of sediment. The MDA content in roots had limited changes while the MDA content in leaves of *V. asiatica* growing on the Western shore of Lake Taihu sediment was significantly higher than that on the other two sediment types from the 20th day. The SOD activity in roots and leaves of *V. asiatica* growing on the Western shore of the 10th and 40th day, respectively. The CAT activity in roots increased sharply during the early period while the CAT activity in leaves increased with time slightly. The results showed that the *V. asiatica* can adjust itself to the eutrophic sediment in Lake Taihu via antioxidant responses and suffered the oxidative stress.

Key words: eutrophic sediment, oxidative stress, antioxidant response, Vallisneria asiatica

5.1 Introduction

In a healthy lake, submersed macrophytes play an important role in its ecological structure and function (Engel, 1998). Submerged macrophytes can improve the self-purification capacity of a lake ecosystem, such as improve the water quality by inhibiting the growth of algae (Nakai et al., 2000), absorbing excessive nutrients (Lesage et al., 2007) and preventing the sediment resuspension (Madsen et al., 2001). It will produce adverse effects on submerged macrophytes when the changes of environmental factors (such as temperature, light, the concentrations of pollutants and nutrients etc.) exceed their required ranges within which the plants can grow and breed normally (Fover and Noctor, 1999). According to previous studies, the adverse environments like high concentrations of nutrients and heavy metals will cause the visible damage or growth reduction of submerged macrophytes, and it will also induce a series of antioxidant responses in cells because of the excessive reactive oxygen species (ROS) induced by adversities (Dučić and Polle, 2005; Wang et al., 2009). The eutrophic sediment will also induce the production of massive ROS or destroy the scavenging system of ROS, resulting in an accumulation of ROS (Wang et al., 2009). The plants are equipped with a defense system to remove the excessive ROS repairing the damage caused by ROS. Antioxidant enzymes play an important role in this detoxification process. Among the antioxidant enzymes, superoxide dismutase (SOD) acts as the first line of defense against ROS by degrading superoxide to H₂O₂ (Bowler et al., 1992) (Fig. 1.5 and Reaction 1.5). Catalase (CAT) can decompose H₂O₂ to water and oxygen (Pflugmacher, 2004) (Fig. 1.5 and Reaction 1.6). The content of chlorophyll a (Chl.a) is closely related to the photosynthesis rate of a plant and the photosynthesis rate always increases with the increasing of Chl.a contents in a certain range (Wang et al., 2008a). The lipid peroxidation will occur when the lipid of cell membrane is attacked by ROS because of the deficient antioxidant defense, and as a consequence this damage to cell membranes may lead to a decline in growth rate and biomass (Kabala et al., 2008). Malonaldehyde (MDA), as a secondary end product of lipid peroxidation, is commonly used to detect the degree of lipid peroxidation and oxidative damage in roots and leaves of plants (Peutherta and Pflugmacher, 2010).

The eutrophication of shallow lakes, especial for Lake Taihu in China, has been a worldwide environmental issue in recent years (Codd, 1995). Varieties of aquatic

macrophytes have been under decline or even disappear for decades with the eutrophication (Abe et al., 2006). Therefore, to rebuild a healthy lake, the restoration of submerged macrophytes in eutrophic Lake Taihu is very important because of its multiple ecological functions. The decline of aquatic macrophytes is related to the stress of excessive nutrients and pollutants in sediment in eutrophic lakes (Barrett et al., 1993). It is well known that the sediment in eutrophic Lake Taihu contained excessive nutrients (especially N and P) and heavy metals because large amounts of untreated effluents from the industries and agriculture are discharged into Lake Taihu (Qu et al., 2001).

Vallisneria asiatica is distributed widely in some waters in South and East Asia (e.g., India, China and Japan) and likes to grow in mesotrophic-eutrophic lakes (**Riis and Sand-Jensen, 2001**). Thus, it is probably feasible to restore *V. asiatica* in eutrophic Lake Taihu. At the same time, *V. asiatica* is a kind of common submerged macrophytes in Lake Taihu and reducing currently. The sediment may play a great role in the growth and distribution of submerged macrophytes due to its close relationship with the macrophyte (**Blindow et al., 2002**). Thus, it is important to investigate responses of *V. asiatica* to the eutrophic sediment of Lake Taihu prior to the restoration or the transplantation of the submerged macrophyte *V. asiatica*. Three kinds of representative sediment were obtained from a macrophyte-dominated bay (East Lake Taihu), and two algae-dominated regions (Western shore of Lake Taihu and Meiliang Bay), respectively. The objective of this study was to compare the antioxidant responses of *V. asiatica* to the sediment from algae-dominated regions and the macrophyte-dominated region. This study also aimed to clear the different physiological responses between leaves and roots of *V. asiatica* to the three kinds of sediment.

5.2 Materials and methods

5.2.1 Materials

The submerged macrophyte, *V. asiatica*, was collected in River Onga, Fukuoka, Japan, and then cultured in dechlorinated tap water for 5 days to remove attachments on plants. Only the plants with healthy growth and even size were chosen for the experiment as in chapter 2-4.

The surface sediment was got from Lake Taihu at the sites shown in **Fig. 5.1**. Site 1 is located in the East Lake Taihu which is the typical region covered by submerged macrophytes, such as *Ceratophyllum demersum* L, *Elodea nuttallii* and *V. asiatica* (**Qu et al., 2001**). Site 2 is located in the Western shore which is severely polluted and regularly covered by thick algal blooms from late spring into autumn because of the developed agriculture and forestry (**Qu et al., 2001**). Site 3 is located in the Meiliang Bay which is one of the seriously polluted zones in Lake Taihu (**Qu et al., 2001**). Years of southeastern winds resulted in serious accumulation of algae at Meiliang Bay.



Fig. 5.1 Sampling sites of the sediment in Lake Taihu.

The Sediment Quality Guidelines issued by Water Resources Branch, Ontario Ministry of the Environment established two pollution levels (LEL and SEL) to evaluate the contaminated degree of sediment (**Persaud et al., 1993**). It is defined that the sediment is considered to be clean to marginal pollution at lowest effect level (LEL) and no adverse effects on the majority of sediment-dwelling (benthic) organisms are expected when the concentrations of the elements were below LEL (**Persaud et al., 1993**). The sediment is considered to be heavily polluted at severe effect level (SEL) and adverse effects on the majority of sediment-dwelling organisms are expected when the element concentrations exceed SEL (**Persaud et al., 1993**). The submerged macrophyte, *V. asiatica*, has strong deep roots. Roots of *V. asiatica* were in direct contact with sediment so that it could be influenced by sediment strongly like the majority of sediment-dwelling organisms. Thus, the LEL and SEL were used to evaluate the contaminated degree of sediment in Lake Taihu and its impacts on *V. asiatica*.

Indexes		Sampling sites	Sediment qua	Sediment quality guidelines		
	East Lake Taihu	Western shore	Meiliang Bay	LEL°	SEL ^d	
pН	6.53±0.012	6.71±0.015	6.62±0.006			
OM (%)	2.29±0.10	4.40±0.12	1.53±0.23			
TN (mg·kg ⁻¹) ^b	990±140	3210±180	1830±340	550	4800	
TP (mg·kg ⁻¹)	230±4	390±20	1780±620	600	2000	
Cu (mg·kg ⁻¹)	38.08±7.63	75.00±3.45	34.25±1.24	16	110	
Mn (mg·kg ⁻¹)	1117±118	1165±43	749±83	460	1100	
Zn (mg·kg ⁻¹)	42.06±8.04	217.50±25.82	12.81±2.74	120	820	

Table 5.1 The characteristics of the sediment in Lake Taihu^a.

^a Cr, Ni, Pb and Cd were not detected in the sediment

^b The TN of sediment quality guideline is measured by total Kjeldahl nitrogen (TKN)

^c LEL = Lowest effect level (**Persaud et al., 1993**)

^d SEL = Severe effect level (**Persaud et al., 1993**)

The basic characteristics of the sediment are summarized in **Table 5.1**. The sediment of East Lake Taihu contained relative low contents of nutrients and heavy metals except Mn. The sediment of Western shore was rich of organic matter (OM), TN, Cu, Mn and

Zn. The sediment of Meiliang Bay contained high contents of nitrogen and TP. The concentrations of the most elements exceeded the LEL. All the concentrations of each element were below the SEL except Mn in the sediment of East Lake Taihu and Western shore.

5.2.2 Experimental design

The three kinds of sediment were sieved (0.2 cm sieve) to remove coarse debris, homogenized, and then placed in beakers (500 mL), respectively. The healthy even-sized plants were divided into 3 groups with 240 ± 5 g (54 *V. asiatica*) fresh weight for each group. Each group of *V. asiatica* was planted in the beakers, which were filled with one kind of sediment as substrates and then put into each strengthened glass tank. Each tank (L 30 cm × W 30 cm × H 45 cm) was filled with 30 L of dechlorinated tap water (containing $0.72 \text{ mg} \cdot \text{L}^{-1} \text{ NO}_3^{-}$ -N and $0.02 \text{ mg} \cdot \text{L}^{-1} \text{ PO}_4^{3-}$ -P). The three tanks were placed in a constant temperature room with temperature of 25°C, illumination intensity of 3,400 lux and photoperiod of 12h (light):12h (dark). Six *V. asiatica* from each tank was randomly selected for the biochemical analysis during the 0th, 10th, 20th, and 40th day. Three *V. asiatica* was used for analyzing the MDA contents and activities of enzymes.

5.2.3 Measurements

The pH in the sediment was determined by using the portable electrodes with pH meter (D-52, Horiba, Japan), which were pushed into the sediment core. Sediment particles smaller than 100 μ m were used for all analyses and acid digestion. The proportion of OM in the sediment can be reflected by the loss on ignition (450°C, 3 h) (Kleeberg et al., 2010). To determine the heavy metals and TP, sediment samples were digested by H₂SO₄ and H₂O₂ (Kleeberg et al., 2010). The digestion procedure was modified as follows: heating to 120°C within 1 h, 120°C for 3 h, heating to 300°C within 0.5 h, 300°C for 4 h, cooling to 90°C, and further evaporating to almost dryness (< 90°C), and the residue was redissolved with 25 ml distilled water. Major elements such as P and heavy metals were determined by Inductively Coupled Plasma Optical Emission Spectrometer (ICP-OES, Optima 5300DV, Perkin Elmer, USA). Nitrogen was measured by the total nitrogen analysis (Hach, 2002).

The measurement of Chl.a in *V. asiatica* has been introduced in section 3.2.3. The measurements of MDA, SOD and CAT can be found in section 4.2.3. The results of total plant biomass and root number were determined by 18 plants randomly after harvest at the end of the experiment.

5.2.4 Analysis of data

Data were reported as mean \pm standard deviation (n=3). A statistical analysis was performed by using one-way ANOVA followed by the LSD-test, at p < 0.05. Different letters indicate significant differences (p < 0.05) between three types of sediment by one-way ANOVA test.

5.3 Results

5.3.1 Growth changes of V. asiatica

Table 5.2 showed influences of the eutrophic sediment in Lake Taihu on the *V. asiatica* biomass at the end of the experiment. The biomass of *V. asiatica* growing on the three kinds of eutrophic sediment all increased compared with the *V. asiatica* prior to treatments. The total biomass of 18 individuals growing on the East Lake Taihu sediment was higher than that growing on the other two sediment types and the total biomass of *V. asiatica* growing on the Western shore sediment was the lowest one of the three kinds of sediment. The root number of *V. asiatica* growing on the Western shore sediment at the end of the experiment.

Table 5.2 Effects of sediments on the growth of *V. asiatica*. Different letters indicatesignificant differences (p < 0.05) between three types of sediment.

Time	Parameter	East Lake Taihu	Western shore	Meiliang Bay
0th day	Root Number (/plant)	1	1	1
	Weight (g)	80	80	80
40th day	Weight (g)	114	90	102
	Root Number (/plant)	1.83±0.86 ^a	1.33±0.49 ^b	1.67±0.77 ^{ab}

5.3.2 Physiological changes in roots of V. asiatica

As shown in **Fig. 1.5**, plants possess antioxidant enzymes, such as SOD and CAT, scavenging ROS to protect them from oxidative stress. In **Fig. 5.2**, the SOD and CAT activities in roots of *V. asiatica* were shown. SOD in roots showed only limited fluctuation with time. Only on the 10th day, the SOD activity of *V. asiatica* growing on the Western shore sediment was lower than that on the other two sediment types. There was a significant increase in the CAT activity from the 10 day, compared with *V. asiatica* before treatments. There were obvious differences in the CAT activity of *V. asiatica* growing of *V. asiatica* among the three kinds of sediment on the 10th day while the differences disappeared on the 20th day. On the 40th day, the CAT activity of *V. asiatica* growing on

the sediment from Western shore and Meiliang Bay were significantly lower than that on the East Lake Taihu sediment.



Fig. 5.2 Changes of SOD and CAT activities in roots of *Vallisneria asiatica*. Different letters indicate significant differences (p < 0.05) between three types of sediment by one-way ANOVA test.

Once the accumulation of ROS exceeded their scavenging capacity of antioxidant enzymes, the excess ROS might contribute to the disorder of metabolism resulting in the low photosynthesis efficiency, the decreased protein contents and the increased MDA contents. In **Fig. 5.3**, only the limited changes in the MDA content were observed compared with *V. asiatica* prior to treatments except that the MDA content of *V. asiatica* growing on the East Lake Taihu sediment declined on the 40th day compared with *V.*

asiatica before treatments. Moreover, no obvious differences between the three kinds of sediment were noticed at various times.



Fig. 5.3 Changes of MDA contents in roots of *Vallisneria asiatica*. Different letters indicate significant differences (p < 0.05) between three types of sediment by one-way ANOVA test.

5.3.3 Physiological changes in leaves of V. asiatica

The changes of SOD and CAT activities in leaves at different times are shown in **Fig. 5.4**. No significant changes of SOD activities were observed in the leaves of *V. asiatica* except for that growing on the Western shore sediment. The SOD activity of *V. asiatica* growing on the Western shore sediment was significantly lower than that on the other two sediment types on the 40th day. The CAT activity in the leaves of *V. asiatica* for all the three kinds of sediment increased gradually with time. On the 20th day, the CAT activity of *V. asiatica* growing on the Western shore sediment was obviously higher than that on the other two sediment types while it was significantly higher than that on the East Lake Taihu sediment on the 40th day.

Figure 5.5 shows the Chl.a and MDA contents in the leaves of *V. asiatica* growing on the three kinds of sediment at different times. The Chl.a content increased obviously on the 10th day and the increase stopped from the 10th day after the start of the treatment until the end of the experiment. The Chl.a contents between different kinds of sediment were not significantly different during the whole experimental period. There

was no obvious variation of MDA content with time except for that on the Western shore sediment. On the 20th and 40th day, the MDA content of *V. asiatica* growing on the Western shore sediment was significantly higher than that on the other two sediment types. Furthermore, for the sediment from Western shore, the MDA content on the 40th day was obviously higher than that on the 20th day.



Fig. 5.4 Changes of SOD and CAT activities in leaves of *Vallisneria asiatica*. Different letters indicate significant differences (p < 0.05) between three types of sediment by one-way ANOVA test.



Fig. 5.5 Changes of Chl.a and MDA contents in leaves of *Vallisneria asiatica*. Different letters indicate significant differences (p < 0.05) between three types of sediment by one-way ANOVA test.

5.4 Discussion

5.4.1 Effects of sediment on the growth of V. asiatica

The high contents of nutrients and heavy metals possibly had some influences to V. asiatica because, after all, the contents of some elements in the sediment were much higher than LEL (**Table 5.1**). The influence was expressed as the lower growth rate of V. asiatica and reduced root numbers (Table 5.2). It is believed that the growth of emergent macrophyte *Canna indica* is affected when the organic matter in the solution with sand as a substrate beyond the plant tolerance limits (TN > 6.4 mg·L⁻¹; TP > 0.48 mg·L⁻¹) (Zhang et al. 2008b). The Western shore sediment contained much higher content of TN and the Meiliang Bay sediment contained much higher contents of TN and TP than East Lake Taihu sediment (Table 5.1). This may be one reason why the increased biomass of V. asiatica growing on the Western shore sediment and its root number were smaller than that on the East Lake Taihu sediment. Many researchers also have reported that high concentrations of Cu and Zn can inhibit the growth of the floating-leaved plant Spirodela polyrrhiza (L.) Schleid and the submerged macrophyte Hydrilla verticillata (L.f.) Royle (Xing et al. 2010; Wang et al. 2009). Compared with the East Lake Taihu sediment, the growth of V. asiatica growing on Western shore sediment was inhibited because of the high contents of organic matters, nitrogen, Cu and Zn.

5.4.2 Effects of sediment on oxidative stress

The results indicated that the *V. asiatica* was under the oxidative stress from eutrophic sediment in Lake Taihu because of the high contents of nutrients and heavy metals in the sediment. The oxidative stress response in *V. asiatica* to Lake Taihu sediment included the non-increased plant Chl.a content and increased MDA content after treatments for the 10th day. The fertile sediment has typically higher nitrogen and phosphorus contents (Ye et al., 2009). The sediment is considered to be an important nutrient source for the rooted submerged macrophytes (Ye et al., 2009). Compared with the brown clay in other studies, the Lake Taihu sediment was rich in organic matter and nutrients (Ye et al., 2009; Yu et al., 2010). As known, elements like Cu, Mn and Zn are essential nutrients necessary for the normal growth and development of plants (Dučić and Polle, 2005). The sediment in Lake Taihu would play a positive role in forming

Chl.a in the *V. asiatica* in a short time because of their abundant nutrients. However, it is believed that the growth of submerged macrophytes is affected by the sediment when the nutrient in sediment beyond their tolerance limits (**Zhang et al., 2008b**). Many researchers also have reported that high concentrations of Cu and Zn can inhibit the Chl.a production of aquatic macrophytes (**Xing et al., 2010; Wang et al., 2009**). The Chl.a content in *V. asiatica* stopped increasing possibly because the contents of some elements in the sediment were much higher than LEL. The Western shore sediment contained much higher content of nitrogen, Cu, Mn and Zn than the other two kinds of sediment. This may be one reason why the MDA content in leaves of *V. asiatica* growing on the Western shore sediment were much higher than that growing on the other two kinds of sediment.

5.4.3 Effects of sediment on antioxidant defense

The eutrophic sediment affects the antioxidant system of *V. asiatica* because of the excessive ROS induced by it. In this study, it is clearly shown that the eutrophic sediment has led to the oxidative stress as well as induced antioxidant defense against it, but the antioxidant response in roots of *V. asiatica* are different from leaves.

During the first period, the roots activated a defense system in cells which can cope with the eutrophic sediment. It is well known that the excessive ROS can induce the antioxidant responses of cells to the oxidative stress, including the enhancement or the suppression of antioxidant enzyme activities (Jayakumar et al., 2006). The result showed that the SOD in roots and leaves was suppressed when V. asiatica was exposed to the Western shore sediment for 10 days. It is reported that when the superoxide radical generation exceeds the elimination ability of SOD, the superoxide radical as well as other oxyradicals can inactivate the enzyme SOD (Yin et al., 2008). The induction of antioxidant enzyme CAT in roots and leaves indicated the ongoing detoxification process in V. asiatica to resist the oxidative stress from the eutrophic sediment (Pflugmacher, 2004). At later time there were no differences in the SOD activity in roots of V. asiatica among the three kinds of sediment in Lake Taihu and the CAT activity remained high. It is obvious that the roots are in direct contact with the eutrophic sediment, and then the elements in sediment are transported to the leaves. Thus, the antioxidant responses of roots to eutrophic sediment are immediately. On the 40th day, the MDA content in roots of V. asiatica growing on the East Lake Taihu sediment was obviously lower than that on the other sediment types which may be partly explained by its higher CAT activity compared with the other two sediment types. The low contents of MDA indicated that the membrane structure of root cells was not damaged possibly in part because of the activated antioxidant enzymes. The roots also potentially possess other means of coping with high heavy metal levels, e.g. translocation or complexation (**Dučić and Polle, 2005**).

In leaves in contrast to roots, the defense system responded to the stress from the eutrophic sediment during the later period. As a consequence, the decreased SOD activity in *V. asiatica* growing on the Western shore sediment was found on the 40th day and the CAT activity increased slightly with time. Furthermore, the low SOD activities will cause injury on *V. asiatica* because of its low ability of scavenging the excessive ROS (Blokhina et al., 2003). Low SOD activities were also found in the leaves of the submerged macrophytes in Meiliang Bay of Lake Taihu (Zhang et al., 2011a). If the cellular antioxidant defense is deficient, the excessive ROS are able to rapidly attack membrane lipids and result in lipid peroxidation (Peutherta and Pflugmacher, 2010). The Western shore sediment caused the sub-cellular damage of membrane structure in *V. asiatica* cells from the 20th day. The negative effects of excessive ROS induced by the eutrophic sediment on leaves of *V. asiatica* mainly include the inactivation of enzyme SOD through reactions with their sulfhydryl or tryptophan residues and the lipid peroxidation through the degradation of polyunsaturated fatty acids in the membrane lipids undergoing the stress (Bowler et al., 1992).

According to the above discussion, *V. asiatica* was under the oxidative stress from the three kinds of eutrophic sediment in Lake Taihu and the sediment in Western shore caused the most serious oxidative damage in *V. asiatica*. The sediment in Meiliang Bay was not as badly as that in Western shore of Lake Taihu was polluted. However, the field investigation in the whole Lake Taihu showed that *V. asiatica* and other submerged macrophytes started to decrease since 2000 with the eutrophication (**Zhu**, 2008). Only East Lake Taihu is covered by submerged macrophytes, few emergent plants are distributed in Western shore and no aquatic macrophytes are distributed in Meiliang Bay now. The Western shore and Meiliang Bay contain high contents of nutrients in water and lots of algae form a floating surface layer resulting in the low transparency to inhibit the photosynthesis of submerged macrophytes and southeastern winds resulted in serious accumulation of algae at Meiliang Bay (**Zhu**, 2008). Thus, the eutrophic sediment is just one of these major factors which influence the growth of aquatic macrophytes. The disappearance of submerged macrophytes in eutrophic Lake Taihu is caused by various factors.

5.5 Conclusions

The eutrophic sediment in Lake Taihu caused the oxidative stress and stimulated the antioxidant response in the *V. asiatica*. The growth and antioxidant responses were different depending on the contents of nutrients and heavy metals in sediment. The oxidative damage in *V. asiatica* caused by the Western shore sediment was the most serious of the three kinds of sediment because of the multiple stressors from high contents of nutrients and heavy metals. The East Lake Taihu sediment caused a relative small influence to *V. asiatica*. The results also indicated that the roots of *V. asiatica* responded to the eutrophic sediment immediately because they were in direct contact with sediment. The leaves of *V. asiatica* exhibited their responses to the eutrophic sediment from roots to leaves. The eutrophic sediment was one main reason why the submerged macrophytes disappeared in Lake Taihu according to these results.

CHAPTER 6

ECOLOGICAL RESTORATION STRATEGIES OF LAKE TAIHU, CHINA

CHAPTER

6

Ecological restoration strategies of Lake Taihu, China

Abstract

Lake Taihu, being the third largest shallow lake in China, has the typical eutrophication issue. In 1960s, Lake Taihu was oligotrophic because of the very low N and P concentrations. Then the concentrations of N and P increased sharply with time. The high contents of N and P resulted in increasing coverage of algae and declining coverage of aquatic macrophytes. Only East Lake Taihu is covered by aquatic macrophytes with a large area, and no aquatic macrophytes are distributed in Meiliang Bay now. According to the summary of the growth conditions of V. asiatica, the Lake Taihu is divided into 4 parts, connecting to the distribution of TN, TP, Chl.a and sediments in Lake Taihu. (1) For Wuli Bay, Meiliang Bay, Zhushan Bay and Western shore, after the further managements and physical measures are proceeded to reduce the nutrient loading and algal accumulation, "Eco-engineering dams" could be established to continuously improve the water quality. (2) For Gonghu Bay and Southern shore, some measures are used to reduce the nutrient loadings without dredging and removing algae manually before the restoration of submerged macrophytes. (3) For Central Lake, the ecological system restores naturally after the ecology of lake shores go back to their normal levels. (4) For Eastern shore and East Lake Taihu, harvest of floating-leaved macrophytes during the early growth stage of submerged macrophytes has a positive impact on the submerged macrophytes. The management of nutrient sources into the river, removal of silt, and the improvement of the macrophyte biodiversity to combine the harvest are necessary to prevent or delay lake swamping.

Key words: biota, spatial distribution, aquatic environment, ecosystem restoration
6.1 Changes of water quality and biotas in Lake Taihu

In 1960, Lake Taihu was categorized as oligotrophic because the N and P concentrations were very low (TIN 0.05 mg·L⁻¹, PO₄³⁻-P 0.02 mg L⁻¹) (Qin et al., 2007a). The TN and TP increased dramatically until 1980. Figure 6.1 shows the changes in the annual average concentration of TP and the annual average concentration of TN in Lake Taihu from 1980 to 2008. Between 1980 and 2008, the annual average concentration of TN in Lake Taihu rose approximately four times from 0.65 mg·L⁻¹ to 2.42 mg·L⁻¹, and the annual average concentration of TP more than doubled from 0.03 mg·L⁻¹ to 0.07 mg·L⁻¹ (Qin et al., 2007b). Recently, the concentrations of TN and TP have not changed much since 2005 although the Chinese government has undertaken a wide range of activities to improve the water quality of Lake Taihu.



Fig. 6.1 Annual average of TN and TP concentrations.

Figure 6.2 shows the changes of the aquatic macrophytes and algae coverage in Lake Taihu from 1979 to 2006 (Water resources bureau of Taihu Lake basin, 2008; **Qin et al., 2007b)**. From 1993 to 1997, the plant coverage declined sharply from 47% to 26%. The algae coverage continued to increase from 1979 to 1993 and followed a sharp increase from 1993 to 2006. In 1960s, many kinds of aquatic macrophytes occupied most part of the Lake Taihu and no algal bloom occurred (**Ye et al., 2007**). However, the algal blooms have stated to occur since 1970s because of a rapid increase in the development of industry and agriculture (**Ye et al., 2007**). Recently, the frequency and duration of algal blooms have increased. The algal blooms usually occur in northern bays and extended to the center and south parts of Lake Taihu (**Duan et al., 2009**). Since 2000, some species of submerged macrophytes even disappeared in southwest shores of Lake Taihu (**Cui et al., 2009**).



Fig. 6.2. Change of the aquatic macrophytes and algae coverage during different periods in Lake Taihu.

In Lake Taihu, the species of algae is declining and the toxic cyanobacteria were the dominant species (Water resources bureau of Taihu Lake basin, 2008).

Macrophyte species can be classified as emergent, floating-leaved, floating, and submerged. Since 1960, the composition and biomass of the aquatic macrophytes have experienced considerable change (Chen, 2008). From Fig. 6.2, it was found that the coverage of aquatic macrophytes increased from 1979 to 1993. However, in the late 1960s and 1970s, human activities caused a decrease in the density of aquatic macrophytes in Lake Taihu, compared with 1960 (Chen, 2008). The increased coverage of aquatic macrophytes possibly mainly attributed to the introduction of the emergent macrophyte Zizania latifolia by human (Chen, 2008). Thus, as compared with 1960, the coverage of submerged macrophytes decreased by 49% in 1981, and by 54% in 1996 (Chen, 2008). The rapid development of aquaculture and urbanization in Lake Taihu lead to gradual disappearance of the aquatic macrophytes. In 1960, Potamogeton maackianus, Hydrill verticillata, and Vallisneria natans were the dominant submerged macrophytes (Chen, 2008). Then P. maackianus and Elodea nuttalli gradually became the dominant species owing to the net-pen enclosures after 1984 (Chen, 2008). Since 2000, submerged macrophytes nearly disappeared, and only a few stands of these submerged species remained in the zone connecting the East Lake Taihu with the open water area of Lake Taihu (Zhu, 2008; Cui et al., 2009).

6.2 Spatial distribution of aquatic environments in Lake Taihu

In 1960, 66 macrophyte species were found in Lake Taihu. These macrophytes are mostly present in East Lake Taihu, and the macrophytes are also abundant in the other littoral zones, such as the Meiliang Bay and Western shore (Chen, 2008). However, during the 1990s, the density of aquatic plants significantly decreased (Chen, 2008). Only East Lake Taihu is covered by aquatic macrophytess, the coverage of aquatic macrophytes on the northern coast of Gonghu Bay, Southern and Eastern shore of Lake Taihu is very low, a few emergent plants are distributed in Western shore and no aquatic macrophytes are distributed in Meiliang Bay now (Chen, 2008; Water resources bureau of Taihu Lake basin, 2009). The disappearance of aquatic macrophytes in Lake Taihu, especially submerged macrophytes, is caused by the decreasing water quality and increasing eutrophication. It is difficult to restore aquatic macrophytes, especially submerged macrophytes, and it would take a long time to restore the original lake ecosystem structure and function. Thus, according to the results in chapter 3, 4 and 5, the effect ranges of environmental factors in V. asiatica are summarized in Table 6.1 to provide useful information for restoring the ecosystem of Lake Taihu. For the sediment of Lake Taihu, V. asiatica cannot survive when the mCd exceeded 3.4 according to the results in chapter 5. This was also proved by the pollution gradations of sediments in Table 6.2 where the sediment contamination degree has been defined as high when the mC_d is up to 4.

	•		
Indexes	Promote growth or slight influence	Influence growth	Cannot grow
TN (mg·L ⁻¹)	<1.6	1.6~5.0	≥5.0
$TP(mg \cdot L^{-1})$	<0.1	0.1~0.6	≥0.6
Chl.a ($\mu g \cdot L^{-1}$)	<109	109~220	≥220
Sediments (mC _d) ^a	<1.9	1.9~3.4	≥3.4

 Table 6.1 The summary of the effect ranges of environmental factors in Vallisneria

 asiatica according to above experiment results.

^a mC_d: modified degree of contamination about the sediment (Abrahim and Parker, 2008)

$$C_{f} = \frac{M_{x}}{M_{b}}$$
(Equation 6.1)

 C_{f} : each pollutant of a contamination factor, M_x and M_b : mean concentration of a pollutant in the contaminated sediment and the pre-industrial "baseline" sediment. The M_b values of each element in sediments of Lake Taihu are from Qu et al. (2001).

$$C_{d} = \sum_{i=1}^{n} C_{f}^{i}$$
 (Equation 6.2)

 C_d is the sum of the C_f for all the pollutant species in sediment, n = number of analyzed elements.

$$mC_{d} = \frac{\sum_{i=1}^{i=n} C_{f}^{i}}{n}$$
 (Equation 6.3)

The pollution gradations are proposed according to the modified degree of contamination as shown in **Table 6.2**:

mC _d values	Description of the contamination	
$mC_d < 1.5$	Uncontaminated to very low degree of contamination	
$1.5 \leq mC_d < 2$	Low degree of contamination	
$2 \leq mC_d < 4$	Moderate degree of contamination	
$4 \leq mC_d < 8$	High degree of contamination	
$8 \le mC_d \le 16$	Very high degree of contamination	
$16 \leq mC_d < 32$	Extremely high degree of contamination	
$mC_d \geq 32$	Ultra high degree of contamination	

Table 6.2 The pollution gradations of sediments (Abrahim and Parker, 2008).

According to the spatial concentration of TN, TP and Chl.a from 2000 to 2005 in Lake Taihu, the eutrophic degree from large to small is Wuli Bay, Meiliang Bay and Zhushan Bay, Western shore, Gonghu Bay, Southern shore, Central Lake, Eastern shore, East Lake Taihu (Li et al., 2011). The mCd of each zone was calculated based on the data of the sediment from 13 sites in Lake Taihu (Qu et al., 2001). Based on the classification of pollution degree in Table 6.1 and the data of water quality in Lake Taihu (Li et al., 2011; Wang et al., 2008b), the distribution of TN, TP, Chl.a and the contamination degree of sediment is shown in Fig. 6.3.



Fig. 6.3a The spatial distribution of TN in Lake Taihu from 2001 to 2012.



Fig. 6.3b The spatial distribution of TP in Lake Taihu from 2001 to 2012.



Fig. 6.3c The spatial distribution of Chl.a in Lake Taihu from 2001 to 2012.



Fig. 6.3d The contamination degree of sediment in different regions of Lake Taihu from 2001 to 2012.

As shown in **Fig. 6.3a-d**, although the comprehensive pollution (including the pollution of the TN, TP, Chl.a and sediments) of Western shore is lighter than Wuli Bay, Meiliang Bay and Zhushan Bay, it was close to them. The Western shore, Wuli Bay, Meiliang Bay and Zhushan Bay were listed as one part to undertake the same measures for the ecological restoration as shown in **Table 6.3**. Connected to our field investigation results (**Hao et al., 2013**) and other researches on Lake Taihu (**Li et al., 2011**), Gonghu Bay and Southern shore grouped under the same pollution degree, and Eastern shore and East Lake Taihu belonged to one part (**Table 6.3**).

Zones of Lake –	Evaluation indexes				Classified
	TN	ТР	Chl.a	Sediment	parts of Lake
Tunnu	$(mg \cdot L^{-1})$	$(mg \cdot L^{-1})$	$(\mu g \cdot L^{-1})$	$(mC_d)^a$	Taihu⁵
Wuli Bay	7.5	0.2	300	3.7	(1)
Meiliang Bay	7	0.18	300	3.6	(1)
Zhushan Bay	5.5	0.15	150	2.3	(1)
Western shore	3.5	0.1	< 100	2.5	(1)
Southern shore	2	< 0.1	< 100	1.8 (< 1.9)	(2)
Gonghu Bay	2.5	< 0.1	< 100	2.1	(2)
Central Lake	2	< 0.1	< 100	1.4 (< 1.9)	(3)
Eastern shore	1.7	< 0.1	< 100	-	(4)
East Lake Taihu	1 (< 1.6)	< 0.1	< 100	2.3	(4)

Table 6.3 The summary of the eutrophic degree in each zone of Lake Taihu.

^a mC_d: modified degree of contamination about the sediment (Abrahim and Parker, 2008)

^b The Lake Taihu was classified into four parts according to the eutrophic degree from large to small.

6.3 Plans of the ecosystem restoration in Lake Taihu

Based on the summary of the section 6.2, the Lake Taihu was divided into 4 parts. Many field restoration cases in Lake Taihu were proceeded, such as the ecological restoration of Wuli Bay from 1999 to 2010 (Chen et al., 2013), the restoration of submerged macrophytes after reestablishing the floating beds (Zhang et al., 2010), and a biological control project to improve water quality in Lake Taihu by combining physical and biological measures (Qin, 2013). Depending on the summary of the section 1.2 and above field restoration cases in Lake Taihu, ecological restoration methods in each part of Lake Taihu are proposed according to its eutrophic degree, which is shown in Table 6.4.



Fig. 6.4 The schematic diagram of "Eco-engineering dams" (cited from Li et al., 2012).

The purpose of all the restoration measures is to restore or protect the existing submerged macrophytes, and further to restore the lake ecology. As discussed in section 1.2, the most popular ecosystem recovery technology is the planting of aquatic macrophytes in Lake Taihu. "Eco-engineering dams", a water purification system that

can contribute to community stabilization and offers sustained effects on improving the water environment, is proposed by our laboratory as shown by Hao et al. (2014). As drawn in Fig. 6.4, "Eco-engineering dams" is a system that improves water environment through recycling contaminants in the water. It works by using the biofilm to build a healthy aquatic ecosystem. The nutrients can be decomposed by microbes attached to the biofilm and absorbed by the plants planting on the surface of the floating bed, and the diversity of communities around biofilm will be further strengthened.

- (1) Wuli Bay, Meiliang Bay, Zhushan Bay, Western shore: Most projects of the submerged macrophyte restoration in Lake Taihu has failed because of the serious algal blooms in summer and high concentrations of nutrients (Zhang et al., 2010; Qin, 2013). The results in Table 6.1 and Fig. 6.3 indicated that submerged macrophytes cannot grow healthily in these zones. Thus, it is necessary to control the nutrient pollution rather than to restore submerged macrophytes in these serious algal bloom zones including Wuli Bay, Meiliang Bay, Zhushan Bay, and Western shore. After the further managements and physical measures are proceeded to reduce the nutrient loading and algal accumulation, establishing "Eco-engineering dams" is suggested to continuously improve the water quality so that there is a possibility for submerged macrophytes to restore someday.
- (2) Gonghu Bay, Southern shore: The restoration of submerged macrophytes is viable at Gonghu Bay and Southern shore of Lake Taihu according to the Table 6.1 and Fig. 6.3. Similarly, some measures are used to reduce the nutrient loadings before the restoration of submerged macrophytes as shown in Table 6.4. Unlike the 4 zones with the most serious algal bloom, there is no need to dredge and remove algae manually for the Gonghu Bay and Southern shore. Then, the plan is to restore the submerged macrophytes while the "Eco-engineering dams" are playing a role in reducing the nutrient concentrations in the lake. Firstly, several "Eco-engineering dams" are set up and keep the operation stable. Secondly, in winter and spring (January and February), when the transparency is relatively high, the submerged macrophytes which grow well in winter, such as *Potamogeton crispus* L., *Ceratophyllum demersum*, and *Myriophyllum verticillatum* L., are planted. Thirdly, the other submerged macrophytes, such as *Vallisneria asiatica* and

Hydrilla verticillata, are planted in April to increase species richness and stabilize the plant community. Fourthly, the managements of the restoration project are proceeded to ensure the success.

(3) Eastern shore, East Lake Taihu: The nutrient concentration of Eastern shore and East Lake Taihu are relatively low, especially East Lake Taihu, and the aquatic plants mostly present in East Lake Taihu followed Eastern shore. However, the two zones have been lightly eutrophic, so the measures and managements listed in Table 6.4 still are needed to reduce the nutrient concentrations. The main task for the two zones is to reduce the nutrient loadings, and further to protect the aquatic macrophytes. As known, East Lake Taihu has been swampy now. The apparent cause of lake swamping is simply overgrowth of the floating-leaved plants, such that they progressively cover the lake surface (Chen, 2008). The actual cause is deposition, causing the lake basin to become shallower, combined with increased nutrient levels (Chen, 2008). Compared to floating-leaved macrophytes, the submerged macrophytes have fewer negative impacts on the function of a lake (Chen et al., 2009). Harvest of floating-leaved macrophytes during the early growth stage of submerged macrophytes has a positive impact on the submerged macrophytes (Xu et al., 2014). Then the management of nutrient sources into the river, removal of silt, and the improvement of the macrophyte biodiversity to combine the harvest are also necessary to prevent or delay lake swamping (Xu et al., 2014).

Zones	Characteristics	Restoration methods
		Pollution control
Wuli Bay Meiliang Bay Zhushan Bay Western shore	This area receives a large pollutant discharge. The algae blooms are very serious and submerged	Restore the submerged macrophytes Projects for dredging and disposal
	macrophytes even annost uisappeared.	Forbid pen-fish
Gonghu Bay Southern shore	Algae blooms have occurred and submerged macrophytes have declined recently	Improve the managements of nutrient sources into the lake Restore the submerged macrophytes
Central Lake	Algae blooms have spread to center and south parts of Lake Taihu recently	The ecological system restores naturally after the ecology of lake shores go back to their normal
Eastern shore East Lake Taihu		Submerged macrophyte conservation
	The sedimentation rate has increased and marshiness has occurred because of the intensive aquaculture	Improve managements of nutrient sources into the lake Fish-culture should be limited
		Suitable harvest of floating-leaf macrophytes is needed for the nutrient export and removal of sediments

 Table 6.4 Restoration methods for the nine major zones of Lake Taihu.

CHAPTER 7

CONCLUSIONS AND RECOMMENDATIONS

CHAPTER

7

Conclusions and recommendations

Conclusions

Algal blooms in eutrophic water bodies are becoming a worldwide ecological problem due to its significant bad impacts on ecological functions of lakes and the ecological services. Lake Taihu, the third largest lake in China, is a well-known case for eutrophication. There are so many physical, chemical and biological methods to control the eutrophication and restore the ecosystem of the lake. The most popular ecosystem restoration technology is the planting of aquatic, especially submerged macrophytes in eutrophic lakes because of their effective improving the water quality and reducing algae, and the low cost. The overall objective of this study was to propose ecological restoration strategies to restore or protect submerged macrophytes in eutrophic Lake Taihu by analyzing the antioxidant responses of *V. asiatica* to different adverse factors.

In chapter 2, it was found that the biomass of *Microcystis* spp. reduced with the increase of *V. asiatica* biomass. Therefore, it is possible to control an excess of planktonic *Microcystis* spp. by submerged macrophyte *V. asiatica* in Lake Taihu. At the same time, epiphytic *Cocconeis* spp. appeared while planktonic *Nitzschia* spp. lessened in the tanks with large quantity of *V. asiatica*, which indicated that there was competition between epiphytic *Cocconeis* spp. and planktonic *Nitzschia* spp. It is also a reason why aquatic plants could control the algal bloom. It was found unexpectedly that planktonic *Microcystis* spp. reduced sharply while planktonic *Nitzschia* spp. increased greatly when there was little quantity of *V. asiatica*, which indicated that planktonic diatom (mainly *Nitzschia* spp.) can control the multiplication of algae effectively also.

After the positive impacts of *V. asiatica* on the inhibition of algae were certified, a series of experiments were done to find the growth conditions of *V. asiatica* in chapter 3-5. In chapter 3, it was found the suitable nutrient concentration range (NO₃⁻-N < 1.5 mg·L⁻¹, PO4³⁻-P < 0.1 mg·L⁻¹) for *V. asiatica*. The antioxidant enzyme CAT in *V. asiatica* was more sensitive to high concentrations of nutrients than SOD. *V. asiatica* could resist oxidative stress from the moderate concentration of nutrients (NO₃⁻⁻N 1.5 mg·L⁻¹, PO4³⁻-P 0.1 mg·L⁻¹) by activating the antioxidant enzymes in its body. However, both excessive N and P (TN > 5 mg·L⁻¹; TP > 0.6 mg·L⁻¹) were able to trigger oxidative damage of *V. asiatica*, expressing as a decline of Chl.a and protein contents. The results indicated that the antioxidant defense mechanisms were activated but could not prevent the damage of the metabolism system in *V. asiatica* exposed to an excess of NH4⁺-N and PO4³⁻-P. It also indicated that the restoration of *V. asiatica* needed a nutrient control strategy in eutrophic Lake Taihu.

It was also found that high concentrations of algae led to the oxidative stress in *V. asiatica* when the Chl.a concentration was greater than 109 μ g·L⁻¹, shown by changes in the activities of SOD, CAT, POD, protein content, and MDA content. The results also indicated that high *V. asiatica* biomass does not increase the oxidative stress in individual *V. asiatica*, but is more helpful in controlling the algal bloom than low biomass when the algal Chl.a concentration did not exceed 191 μ g·L⁻¹. Thus, 2,222 g FW·m⁻² were the optimal biomass to allow the recovery of *V. asiatica* when the initial algal Chl.a concentration was $\leq 191 \mu$ g·L⁻¹. Finally, high *V. asiatica* biomass increased the oxidative stress on individual *V. asiatica* when the algal Chl.a increased to 222 μ g·L⁻¹, so the optimal biomass to recover *V. asiatica* ranged between 1111 and 2222 g FW·m⁻² after the algal Chl.a reached 222 μ g·L⁻¹. In this real example of the eutrophic Lake Taihu, it has been demonstrated that when working on *V. asiatica* ecological restoration project, appropriate controls of both algae and macrophyte biomass are necessary to ensure healthy growth of *V. asiatica*.

The eutrophic sediment in Lake Taihu also caused the oxidative stress and stimulated the antioxidant response in the *V. asiatica*. The antioxidant responses were different depending on the contents of nutrients and heavy metals in the sediment. The oxidative damage in *V. asiatica* caused by the Western shore sediment was the most serious of the three kinds of sediment because of the multiple stressors from high contents of nutrients and heavy metals. East Lake Taihu sediment caused a relative

small influence to *V. asiatica*. The results also indicated that the roots of *V. asiatica* responded to the eutrophic sediment immediately because they were in direct contract with the sediment. The leaves of *V. asiatica* exhibited their responses to the eutrophic sediment during the later period of the experiment after the transportation of elements in sediment from roots to leaves. The eutrophic sediment was one main reason why the submerged macrophytes disappeared in Lake Taihu according to our results.

According to the summary of the growth conditions of *V. asiatica* in the chapter 3-5, the Lake Taihu is divided into 4 parts, connecting to the distribution of TN, TP, Chl.a and sediment in Lake Taihu.

- (1) For Wuli Bay, Meiliang Bay, Zhushan Bay and Western shore, after the further managements and physical measures are proceeded to reduce the nutrient loading and algal accumulation, establishing "Eco-engineering dams" was suggested to continuously improve the water quality so that there is a possibility for submerged macrophytes to restore someday.
- (2) For Gonghu Bay and Southern shore, some measures are used to reduce the nutrient loadings without dredging and removing algae manually before the restoration of submerged macrophytes.
- (3) For Central Lake, the ecological system restores naturally after the ecology of lake shores go back to their normal levels.
- (4) For Eastern shore and East Lake Taihu, harvest of floating-leaved macrophytes during the early growth stage of submerged macrophytes has a positive impact on the submerged macrophytes. Then the management of nutrient sources into the river, removal of sediment, and the improvement of the macrophyte biodiversity to combine the harvest are necessary to prevent or delay lake swamping.

Recommendations and expectations

The suitable growth conditions and different eutrophic factors' effect ranges for V. asiatica were summarized in this study. Although only the V. asiatica was used in this study. The other submerged macrophytes could also be stored in Lake Taihu. V. asiatica is just one species of common submerged macrophytes existed in Lake Taihu. Other species of submerged macrophytes like Hydrilla verticillata, Potamogeton malaianus, Myriophyllum spicatum and Ceratophyllum demersum also abundantly existed in East Lake Taihu so that they have the similar growth conditions. These submerged macrophytes also have high adaptive capacity and wide distribution like V. asiatica. Thus, the submerged macrophytes Hydrilla verticillata and Potamogeton malaianus could be planted with V. asiatica simultaneously to increase the species richness. In addition, Hydrilla verticillata, Potamogeton malaianus and V. asiatica grow slowly in winter. In winter and early spring, when the transparency is relatively high, the planting of Myriophyllum spicatum and Ceratophyllum demersum which grow well in winter could stabilize the plant community. Thus, a combination of different species of submerged macrophytes could be conducted for further studies avoiding the disadvantages of seasonal water quality problems.

The restoration technologies of *V. asiatica* for different zones of Lake Taihu were proposed in this study. Lake Taihu is a typical large shallow lake. It has an area of 2,338 km², a mean depth of 1.9 m and a maximum depth of 2.6 m. The shallow water depth provides a possibility to restore the submerged macrophytes in Lake Taihu. The differences in depth between shallow and deep lakes resulted in the different lake ecosystems. The corresponding restoration strategies for Lake Taihu could be applied into the other shallow lakes. The other shallow lakes in China, such as Chaohu Lake (depth 1-3 m), also suffered the eutrophication. For Chaohu, even these dominant submerged macrophytes including *Hydrilla verticillata, Potamogeton malaianus, Myriophyllum spicatum* and *Ceratophyllum demersum* have become scarce. The restoration of submerged macrophytes also is necessary for Chaohu. The summary of the physiological impacts on *V. asiatica* caused by high concentrations of N and P, high algal concentrations and eutrophic sediment could be used as a reference for restoring the submerged macrophytes in Chaohu. Similarly, these results could provide a basis for

the restoration of submerged macrophytes in other shallow eutrophic lakes in China even other countries.

In this study, only the effects of high concentrations of N and P, high algal concentrations and eutrophic sediment on *V. asiatica* were done in the laboratory. Other eutrophic factors were considered according to the field investigation before the restoration strategies were proposed in this study. If possible, more extensive studies about the other eutrophic factors are required before the field project. The researches included about the non-algal turbidity, stormy waves, microcystin and the multiple effects of different eutrophic factors.

REFERENCES

- Abe T, Lawson T, Weyers J D B, Codd G A, 2006. Microcystin-LR inhibits photosynthesis of *Phaseolus vulgaris* primary leaves: implications for current spray irrigation practice. New Phytologist 133: 651-658.
- Abrahim G M S, Parker R J, 2008. Assessment of heavy metal enrichment factors and the degree of contamination in marine sediments from Tamaki Estuary, Auckland, New Zealand. Environmental Monitoring and Assessment 136: 227-238.
- Alscher R G, Erturk N, Heath L S, 2002. Role of superoxide dismutases (SODs) in controlling oxidative stress in plants. Journal of Experimental Botany 53: 1331-1341.
- Arnon D I, 1949. Copper enzymes in isolated chloroplast. Polyphenoloxidase in *Beta vulgaris*. Plant Physiology 24: 1-15.
- Arora A, Sairam R K, Srivastava G C, 2002. Oxidative stress and antioxidative system in plants. Current Science 82: 1227-1235.
- Asada K, 1999. The water-water cycle in chloroplasts: scavenging of active oxygen and dissipation of excess photons. Annual Review of Plant Physiology and Plant Molecular Biology 50: 83-86.
- Barrett S C H, Eckert C G, Husband B C, 1993. Evolutionary processes in aquatic plant populations. Aquatic Botany 44: 105-145.
- Beauchamp C, Fridovich I, 1971. Superoxide dismutases: improved assays and an assay applicable to acrylamide gels. Analytical Biochemistry 44: 276-287.
- Beeby A, 1995. Applying ecology. Chapman and Hall Press, London.
- Blindow I, Hargeby A, Andersson G, 2002. Seasonal changes of mechanisms maintaining clear water in a shallow lake with abundant *Chara* vegetation. Aquatic Botany 72: 315-334.
- Blokhina O, Virolainen E, Fagerstedt K V, 2003. Antioxidants, oxidative damage and oxygen deprivation stress: a review. Annals of Botany 91: 179-194.
- Bloom A J, Chapin F S, Mooney H A, 1985. Resource limitation in plants an economic analogy. Annual Review of Ecology and Systematics 16: 363-392.
- Bornette G, Puijalon S, 2011. Response of aquatic plants to abiotic factors: a review. Aquatic Sciences 73: 1-14.

- Bowler C, Montagu M V, Inze D, 1992. Superoxide dismutase and stress tolerance. Annual Review of Plant Biology 43: 83-116.
- Britto D T, Kronzucker H J, 2002. NH4⁺ toxicity in higher plants: a critical review. Plant Physiology 159: 567-584.
- Buryskova B, Hilscherova K, Babica P, Vrskova D, Marsalek B, Blaha L, 2006. Toxicity of complex cyanobacterial samples and their fractions in *Xenopus laevis* embryos and the role of microcystins. Aquatic Toxicology 80: 346-354.
- Cao T, Ni L Y, Xie P, 2004. Acute biochemical responses of a submersed macrophyte, *Potamogeton crispus* L., to high ammonium in an aquarium experiment. Journal of Freshwater Ecology 19: 279-284.
- Cao H S, Kong F X, Tan J K, Zhang X F, Tao Y, Yang Z, 2005. Recruitment of total phytoplankton, chlorophytes and cyanobacteria from lake sediments recorded by photosynthetic pigments in a large, shallow lake (Lake Taihu, China). International Review of Hydrobiology 90: 347-357.
- Carmichael W W, 1992. Cyanobacteria secondary metabolites the cyanotoxins. Journal of Applied Bacteriology 72: 445-459.
- Carmichael WW, 1997. The cyanotoxins. Advances in Botanical Research 27: 211-256.
- Carpenter S R, Lodge D M, 1986. Effects of submersed macrophytes on ecosystem processes. Aquatic Botany 26: 341-370.
- Chen Y W, Fan C X, Teubner K, Dokulil M, 2003. Changes of nutrients and phytoplankton chlorophyll-a in a large shallow lake, Taihu, China: an 8-year investigation. Hydrobiologia 506-509: 273-279.
- Chen W M, 2008. Structure and succession of the aquatic vegetation. In: Lake Taihu, China-dynamics and environmental change (Qin B Q, Ed.) pp. 285-292. Science Press, Beijing, China.
- Chen K N, Bao C H, Zhou W P, 2009. Ecological restoration in eutrophic Lake Wuli: a large enclosure experiment. Ecological Engineering 35: 1646-1655.
- Chen F Z, Shu T T, Jeppesen E, Liu Z W, Chen Y W, 2013. Restoration of a subtropical eutrophic shallow lake in China: effects on nutrient concentrations and biological communities. Hydrobiologia 718: 59-71.
- Cheng H M, Qiu B S, 2006. Cyanobacterial gas vesicles and their regulation on the vertical distribution of cyanobacteria in water body. Plant Physiology Communications 42: 974-980. (In Chinese)

- Chu J Z, Wang S R, Jin X C, 2006. Effects of sediments nutrition condition on the growth and the photosynthesis of *Hydrilla verticillata*. Ecology and Environment 15: 702-707. (In Chinese)
- Codd G A, 1995. Cyanobacterial toxins: occurrence, properties and biological significance. Water Science and Technology 32: 149-156.
- Creed J C, Norton T A, Kain-Jones J M, 1997. Intraspecific competition in *Fucus serratus* germlings: the interaction of light, nutrient and density. Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology 212: 211-223.
- Cui G B, Liu L, Yao Q, Pang Y, Jiang C L, 2009. The mechanism study of controlling eutrophication for Lake Taihu. China WaterPower Press, Beijing, China. (In Chinese)
- Devasagayam T P A, Tilak J C, Boloor K K, Sane K S, Ghaskadbi S S, Lele R D, 2004. Free radicals and antioxidants in human health: current status and future prospects. Journal of Association of Physicians of India 52: 794-804.
- Dhote S, Dixit S, 2009. Water quality improvement through macrophytes-a review. Environmental Monitoring and Assessment 152: 149-153.
- Donk E V, Bund W J V D, 2002. Impact of submerged macrophytes including charophytes on phyto- and zooplankton communities: allelopathy versus other mechanisms. Aquatic Botany 72: 261-274.
- Duan H, Zhang Y, Zhang B, Song K, Wang Z, Liu D, Li F, 2008. Estimation of chlorophyll-a concentration and trophic states for inland lakes in Northeast China from Landsat TM data and field spectral measurements. International Journal of Remote Sensing 29: 767-786.
- Duan H T, Ma R H, Xu X F, Kong F X, Zhang S H, Kong W Y, Hao J Y, Shang L L, 2009. Two-decade reconstruction of algal blooms in China's Lake Taihu. Environmental Science and Technology 43: 3522-3528.
- Dučić T, Polle A, 2005. Transport and detoxification of manganese and copper in plants. Brazilian Journal of Plant Physiology 17: 103-112.
- Engel S, 1998. The role and interaction of submerged macrophytes in a shallow Wisconsin Lake. Journal of Freshwater Ecology: 4: 329-341.
- Enoksson V, 1993. Nutrient recycling by coastal sediments: effects of added algal material. Marine Ecology Progress Series 92: 245-254.
- Fareed A K, Abid A A, 2005. Eutrophication: an ecological vision. The Botanical Review 71: 449-482.

- Foyer C H, Lopez-Delgado H, Dat J F, Scott I M, 1997. Hydrogen peroxide- and glutathione-associated mechanisms of acclamatory stress tolerance and signaling. Physiologia Plantarum 100: 241-254.
- Foyer C H, Noctor G, 1999. Leaves in the dark see the light. Science 284: 599-601.
- Gardner P R, Fridovich I, 1991. Superoxide sensitivity of the Escherichia coli 6-phosphogluconate dehydratase. Journal of Biological Chemistry 266: 1478-1483.
- Ge J, Li J J, Zhang J, Yang Z, 2012. Time-dependent oxidative stress responses of submerged macrophyte *Vallisneria natans* seedlings exposed to ammonia in combination with microcystin under laboratory conditions. Bulletin of Environmental Contamination and Toxicology 89: 67-72.
- Gobler C J, Hutchins D A, Fisher N S, Cosper E M, Sañudo-Wilhelmy S A, 1997. Release and bioavailability of C, N, P, Se, and Fe following viral lysis of a marine chrysophyte. Limnology and Oceanography 42: 1492-1504.
- Greenfield R E, Price V E, 1954. Liver catalase I: A. manometric determination of catalase activity. Journal of Biological Chemistry 209: 355-361.
- Gross E M, Rhard D E, Vanyi E I, 2003. Allelopathic activity of *Ceratophyllum demersum* L. and *Najas marina* ssp. *intermedia* (Wolfgang) Casper. Hydrobiologia 506: 583-589.
- Guo L, 2007. Doing battle with the green monster of Taihu Lake. Science 317: 1166.
- Hach, 2002. Water analysis handbook of DR 2400 portable spectrophotometer. HACH Company, Loveland, CO, USA.
- Halliwell B, Gutteridge J M C, 1989. Free radicals in biology and medicine. Oxford University Press, Oxford, UK, 2nd edition.
- Halliwell B, Gutteridge, 1992. Biologically relevant metal ion-dependent hydroxyl radical generation. An update. FEBS Letters 307: 108-112.
- Hanazato T, 1989. Interrelations between blue-green algae and zooplankton in eutrophic lakes a review. Japanese Journal of Limnology 50: 53-67.
- Hao A M, Iseri Y, Liu Y X, Zhang M Y, Zhang Z J, Kuba T, 2010. Interaction of biota and water environment in Lake Taihu. The 4th International Symposium on the East Asian Environmental Problems, Shang Hai, China, Sep.13-14, 173-178.
- Hao A M, Kuba T, Iseri Y, Zhang Z J, Liu Y X, Haraguchi T, 2011. Effects of copper ion on antioxidant function of *Vallisneria asiatica*. Ecology and Civil Engineering 14: 115-122. (In Japanese)

- Hao A M, Kuba T, Iseri Y, Zhang Z J, Li C J, Kang C X, Liu Y X, Haraguchi T, 2013. Distribution characteristics of water quality and aquatic vegetation in eutrophic shallow Lake: Taihu, China. Journal of JSCE (Japan Society of Civil Engineers), Division G: Environmental Systems and Engineering 69 (3): 97-104. (In Japanese)
- Hao A M, Kuba T, Iseri Y, Zhang Z J, Li C J, 2014. Impact of human activities on the water environment of Lake Taihu watershed and solutions for environmental problems. In: Our Lakes: from the present towards a future perspective (Kawabata I R, Kong H N, Wu D Y, Fukushi Y K, Kubota J P, Eds.) pp. 65-74. Shoukadoh Book Sellers Press, Kyoto, Japan.
- Harper D 1992. Eutrophication of freshwaters-principles, problems and restoration. Chapman and Hall Press, London, 1st Edition.
- He S Y, Li J X, Wu Y T, 2007. Application of aquatic plant in lake eutrophication of the ecological restoration. Water Resources Protection 23: 78-81. (In Chinese)
- He J, Gu X H, Liu G F, 2008. Aquatic macrophytes in East Lake Taihu and its interaction with water environment. Lake Science 20: 790-795. (In Chinese)
- Heath R L, Packer L, 1968. Photoperoxidation in isolated chloroplasts I. Kinetics and stoichiometry of fatty acid peroxidation. Archives of Biochemistry and Biophysics 125: 189-198.
- Hilt S, 2006. Allelopathic inhibition of epiphytes by submerged macrophytes. Aquatic Botany 485: 252-256.
- Hrbáček J, Dvořakova M, Kořínek V, Procházkóva L, 1961. Demonstration of the effects of fish stock on species composition and the intensity of metabolism of the whole plankton association. Verh. Internat. Verein. Limnol. 14: 192-195.
- Huang W Y, Xu G, Wu Q L, Qin B Q, 2008. An introduction of Lake Taihu. In: Lake Taihu, China-dynamics and environmental change (Qin B Q, Ed.) pp. 1-66. Science Press, Beijing, China.
- Huiaman J, Sharples J, Stroom J M, Visser P M, Kardinaal W E A, Verspagen J M H, Sommeijer B, 2004. Changes in turbulent mixing shift competition for light between phytoplankton species. Ecology 85: 2960-2970.
- Jackson M B, 1995. Review of stress and stress coping in cultivated plants. (McKersie B D, Leshem Y, Eds., 1994. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht). The Journal of Agricultural Science 125: 169-169. Doi:10.1017/S0021859600074694.
- Jasser I, 1995. The influence of macrophytes on a phytoplankton community in experimental conditions. Hydrobiologia 306: 21-32.

- Jayakumar A R, Panickar K S, Murthy C R, Norenberg M D, 2006. Oxidative stress and mitogen-activated protein kinase phosphorylation mediate ammonia-induced cell swelling and glutamate uptake inhibition in cultured astrocytes. Journal of Neuroscience 26: 4774-4784.
- Jiang J L, Gu X Y, Song R, Wang X R, Yang L Y, 2011. Microcystin-LR induced oxidative stress and ultrastructural alterations in mesophyll cells of submerged macrophyte *Vallisneria natans* (Lour.) Hara. Journal of Hazardous Materials 190: 188-196.
- Jobgen A M, Palm A, Melkonian M, 2004. Phosphorus removal from eutrophic lakes using periphyton on submerged artificial substrata. Hydrobiologia 528: 123-142.
- Kabala K M, Janicka-Russak M, Burzynski M, Klobus G, 2008. Comparison of heavy metal effect on the proton pumps of plasma membrane and tonoplast in cucumber root cells. Journal of Plant Physiology 165: 278-288.
- Kleeberg A, Herzog C, Jordan S, Hupfer M, 2010. What drives the evolution of the sedimentary phosphorus cycle? Limnologica 40: 102-113.
- Kochba J, Lavee S, Spiegel-Roy P, 1977. Differences in peroxidase activity and isoenzymes in embryogenic ane non-embryogenic 'Shamouti' orange ovular callus lines. Plant and Cell Physiology 18: 463-467.
- Kurtz J C, Yates D F, Macauley J M, Quarles R L, Genthner F J, Chancy C A, Devereux R, 2003. Effects of light reduction on growth of the submerged macrophyte *Vallisneria americana* and the community of root-associated heterotrophic bacteria. Journal of Experimental Biology and Ecology 291: 199-218.
- Lamikanra O, 2002. Enzymatic effects on flavor and texture of fresh-cut fruits and vegetables. In: Fresh-cut fruits and vegetables: science, technology, and market (Lamikanra O, Ed.) pp. 133-134. CRC Press, Boca Raton, London, New York, Washington, D.C.
- Lauridsen T L, Jeppesen E, Østergaard F A, 1993. Colonization of submerged macrophytes in shallow fish biomanipulated Lake Væng: impact of sediment composition and waterfowl grazing. Aquatic Botany 46: 1-15.
- Le C, Zha Y, Li Y, Sun D, Lu H, Yin B, 2010. Eutrophication of lake waters in China: cost, causes, and control. Environmental Management 45: 662-668.
- Lesage E, Mundia C, Rousseau D P L, Van de Moortel A M K, Laing G D, Meers E, Tack F M G, De Pauw N, Verloo M G, 2007. Sorption of Co, Cu, Ni and Zn from

industrial effluents by the submerged aquatic macrophyte *Myriophyllum spicatum* L. Ecological Engineering 30: 320-325.

- Li J C, Maezawa S, Nakano K, 2002. Determination of superoxide by nitrite ion method. Horticultural Research 1: 279-282. (In Japanese)
- Li W C, 2008. An introduction of Lake Taihu. In: Lake Taihu, China-dynamics and environmental change (Qin B Q, Ed.) pp. 1-66. Science Press, Beijing, China.
- Li D H, Li G B, Chen W X, Liu Y D, 2009. Interactions between a cyanobacterial bloom (*Microcystis*) and the submerged aquatic plant *Ceratophyllum oryzetorum* Kom. Chinese Journal of Oceanology and Limnology 27: 38-42.
- Li X N, Song H L, Li W, Lu X W, Nishimura O, 2010. An integrated ecological floating-bed employing plant, freshwater clam and biofilm carrier for purification of eutrophic water. Ecological Engineering 36: 382-390.
- Li Y P, Acharya K, Stone M C, Yu Z B, Young M H, Shafer D S, Zhu J T, Gray K, Stone A, Fan L L, Tang C Y, Warwick J, 2011. Spatiotemporal patterns in nutrient loads, nutrient concentrations, and algal biomass in Lake Taihu, China. Lake and Reservoir Management 27: 298-309.
- Li C J, Zhang Z J, Hao A M, Iseri Y, Kang C X, Kuba T, 2012. In situ remediation of contaminated water of crab culture by ecological dam in Yang Cheng Lake. The 6th International Symposium on the East Asian Environmental Problems, Fukuoka, Japan, Nov. 6-7, 90-94.
- Liao B H, Liu H Y, Zeng Q R, Yu P Z, Probst A, Probst J L, 2005. Complex toxic effects of Cd²⁺, Zn²⁺, and acid rain on growth of kidney bean (*Phaseolus vulgaris* L.). Environment International 31: 891-895.
- Liu R Z, Zhu J Y, Zhang J X, 2001. Perspective of resources and environment in the process of economical sustainable development in Suzhou. Resources and Environment in Yangtze Basin 10: 289-295. (In Chinese)
- Liu W, Qiu R L, 2007. Water eutrophication in China and the combating strategies. Journal of Chemical Technology and Biotechnology 82: 781-786.
- Lowry O H, Rosebrough N J, Farr A L, Randal R J, 1951. Protein measurement with the Folin phenol reagent. Biological Chemistry 193: 265-275.
- Lu S Y, Jin X C, Yu G, 2006a. Nitrogen removal mechanism of constructed wetland, China. Asta Ecoloca Sinica 26: 2670-2677. (In Chinese)
- Lu S Y, Jin X C, Yu G, 2006b. Phosphorus removal mechanism of constructed wetland, China. Ecology and Environment 15: 391-396. (In Chinese)

- Lu P, Sang W G, Ma K P, 2008. Differential responses of the activities of antioxidant enzymes to thermal stresses between two invasive eupatorium species in China. Journal of Integrative Plant Biology. Doi: 10.1111/j.1744-7909.2007.00583.x.
- Ma R, Lin Y, Niu C J, 2003. Eutrophication of freshwater ecosystem and its control. Bulletin of Biology 38: 6-7. (In Chinese)
- Madsen J D, Chambers P A, James W F, Koch E W, Westlake D F, 2001. The interaction between water movement, sediment dynamics and submersed macrophytes. Hydrobiologia 444: 71-84.
- Madsen T V, Cedergreen N, 2002. Sources of nutrients to rooted submerged macrophytes growing in a nutrient-rich stream. Freshwater biology 47: 283-291.
- Martín J, Luque-Larena J J, López P, 2005. Factors affecting escape behavior of Iberian green frogs (*Rana perezi*). Canadian Journal of Zoology-Revue Canadienne De Zoologie 83: 1189-1195.
- Mallick N, Mohn F H, 2000. Reactive oxygen species: response of algal cells. Journal of Plant Physiology 157: 183-193.
- Mclvor A L, 2004. Freshwater mussels as biofilters. Ph.D. thesis. England: University of Cambridge.
- Mishra S, Srivastava S, Tripathi R D, Kumar R, Seth C S, Gupta D K, 2006. Lead detoxification by coontail (*Ceratophyllum demersum* L.) involves induction of phytochelatins and antioxidant system in response to its accumulation. Chemosphere 65: 1027-1039.
- Mishra S, Jha A B, Dubey R S, 2011. Arsenite treatment induces oxidative stress, upregulates antioxidant system, and causes phytochelatin synthesis in rice seedlings. Protoplasma 248: 565-577.
- Millar A H, Whelan J, 2000. What's a nice plant like you doing in a place like this? Stress, oxidative stress and mitochondria. Australian Biochemist Showcase on Research 31: 4-7.
- Miller G, Shulaev V, Mittler R, 2008. Reactive oxygen signaling and abiotic stress. Plant Physiology 133: 481-9.
- Mohamed Z A, Shehri A M A, 2010. Differential responses of epiphytic and planktonic toxic cyanobacteria to allelopathic substances of the submerged macrophyte *Stratiotes aloides*. International Review Hydrobiology 95: 224-234.
- Molisch H, 1937. Der Einfluss einer Pflanze auf die Anderd, Allelopathie. Fischer Press, Jena, Germany.

- Nakai S, Inoue Y, Hosomi M, Murakami A, 2000. Growth inhibition of blue-green algae (*Microcystis aeruginasa*) by *Myriophyllum spicatum*-releasing four polyphenols. Water Research 34: 3026-3032.
- Nimptsch J, Pflugmacher S, 2007. Ammonia triggers the promotion of oxidative stress in the aquatic macrophyte *Myriophyllum mattogrossense*. Chemosphere 66: 708-714.
- Nishizawa K, Chihara M, 1979. Algal Research Methods. Kyoritsu Press. (In Japanese) 西澤 一俊, 千原 光雄, 1979. 藻類研究法. 共立出版.
- Noctor G, Veljovic-Jovanovic S, Driscoll S, Novitskaya L, Foyer C H, 2002. Drought and oxidative load in the leaves of C₃ plants: a predominant role for photorespiration? Annals of Botany 89: 841-850.
- Novotny V, Olem H, 1994. Water quality, prevention, identification, and management of diffuse pollution. VanNostrand Reinhold Publishing Company, New York.
- Ongley E, 1996. Control of water pollution from agriculture. FOA Irrigation and Drainage Paper 55. Food and Agriculture Organization of United Nations. Rome, Italy.
- Perl-Tvihai R, Perl A, 2005. An introduction. In: Oxidative stress in plants (Inzé D, Montagu M V, Eds.) pp. 1-40. Taylor and Francis E-library.
- Perrow M R, Meijer M L, Dawidowicz P, Coops H, 1997. Biomanipulation in shallow lakes: state of the art. Hydrobiologia 342/343: 355-365.
- Persaud D, Jaagumagi R, Hayton A, 1993. Guidelines for the protection and management of aquatic sediment quality in Ontario. Water Resources Branch, Ontario Ministry of the Environment, Toronto.
- Peuthert A, Lawton L, Pflugmacher S, 2008. In vivo influence of cyanobacterial toxins on enzyme activity and gene expression of protein phosphatases in Alfalfa (*Medicago sativa*). Toxicon 52: 84-90.
- Peutherta A, Pflugmacher S, 2010. Influence of the cyanotoxin microcystin-LR on tocopherol in Alfalfa seedlings (*Medicago sativa*). Toxicon 56: 411-417.
- Pflugmacher S, 2002. Possible allelopathic effects of cyanotoxins, with reference to microcystin-LR, in aquatic ecosystems. Environmental Toxicology 17: 407-413.
- Pflugmacher S, 2004. Promotion of oxidative stress in the aquatic macrophyte *Ceratophyllum demersum* during biotransformation of the cyanobacterial toxin microcystin-LR. Aquatic Toxicology 70: 169-178.
- Pflugmacher S, Jung K, Lundvall L, Neumann S, Peuthert A, 2006. Effects of cyanobacterial toxins and cyanobacterial cell-free crude extract on germination of

alfalfa (*Medicago sativa*) and induction of oxidative stress. Environmental Toxicology and Chemistry 25: 2381-2387.

- Pinto E, Sigaud-Kutner T C S, Leitão M A S, Okamoto O K, Morse D, Colepicolo P, 2003. Heavy metal-induced oxidative stress in algae. Journal of Phycology 39: 1008-1018.
- Pu P M, Hu W P, Yan J S, Wang G X, Hu C H, 1998. A physic-ecological engineering experiment for water treatment in a hypertrophic lake in China. Ecological Engineering 10: 179-190.
- Qin B Q, Yang L Y, Chen F Z, 2006. Mechanism and control of lake eutrophication. Chinese Science Bulletin 51: 2401-2412.
- Qin B Q, Xu P, Wu Q, Luo L, Zhang Y, 2007a. Environmental issues of Lake Taihu, China. Hydrobiologia 581: 3-14.
- Qin B Q, Wang X D, Tang X M, 2007b. Taihu Lake eutrophication and drinking water crisis caused by algal blooms - causes and solutions. Advances in Earth Science 22: 897-898. (In Chinese)
- Qin B Q, 2013. A large-scale biological control experiment to improve water quality in eutrophic Lake Taihu, China. Lake and Reservoir Management 29: 33-46.
- Qu W C, Mike D, Wang S M, 2001. Multivariate analysis of heavy metal and nutrient concentrations in sediments of Taihu Lake, China. Hydrobiologia 450: 83-89.
- Rao, C S. 1998. Environmental pollution control engineering. New Age International Press, New Delhi.
- Richter C, 1992. Reactive oxygen and DNA damage in mitochondria. Mutation Research, DNAging Genetic Instability and Aging 275: 249-255.
- Riis T, Sand-Jensen K, 2001. Historical changes in species composition and richness accompanying perturbation and eutrophication of Danish lowland streams over 100 years. Freshwater Biology 46: 269-280.
- Robarts R D, Zohary T, 1987. Temperature effects on photosynthetic capacity, respiration, and growth rates of bloom-forming cyanobacteria. New Zealand Journal of Marine and Freshwater Research 21: 391-399.
- Ryding S, Rast W, 1989. The control of eutrophication of lakes and reservoirs. United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization, Paris, France.
- Saunders G W, 1980. Organic matter and decomposers. In: The functioning of freshwater ecosystems (Le Cren E D and McConnel R H, Eds.) pp. 341-392. Cambridge University Press, England.

- Scheffer M, Hosper S H, Meijer M-L, Moss B, Jeppesen E, 1993. Alternative equilibria in shallow lakes. Trends in Ecology and Evolution 8: 275-279.
- Schalles J F, Gitelson A A, Yacobi Y Z, Kroenke A E, 1998. Estimation of chlorophyll a from time series measurements of high spectral resolution reflectance in an eutrophic lake. Journal of Phycology 34: 383-390.
- Schriver P, Bogestrand J, Jeppesen E, Søndergaard M, 1995. Impact of submerged macrophytes on fish-zooplankton-phytoplankton interactions: large-scale enclosure experiments in a shallow eutrophic lake. Freshwater Biology 33: 255-270.
- Sekiya T, Takeya K, Amano Y, Machida M, 2010. Effects of N/P ratio and temperature on the competitive growth between *Microcystis aeruginosa* and *Cyclotella* sp. Journal of Japan Society on Water Environment 33: 175-179.
- Shapiro J, 1973. Blue-green algae: why they become dominant. Science 179: 382-384.
- Sharma P and Dubey R S, 2005. Drought induces oxidative stress and enhances the activities of antioxidant enzymes in growing rice seedlings. Plant Growth Regulation 46: 209-221.
- Sharma P, Jha A B, Dubey R S, 2010. Oxidative stress and antioxidative defense system in plants growing under abiotic stresses. In: Handbook of Plant Crop Stress (Pessarakli M, Ed.) pp. 89-138. CRC Press, Taylor and Francis Publishing Company, Florida, USA, 3rd Edition.
- Sharma P, Jha A B, Dubey R S, Pessarakli M, 2012. Reactive oxygen species, oxidative damage, and antioxidative defense mechanism in plants under stressful conditions. Journal of Botany. Doi: http://dx.doi.org/10.1155/2012/217037
- Shibata S, 2006. Effect of density control on tree growth at ecological tree planting sites in Japan. Landscape and Ecological Engineering 2: 13-19.
- Simpson P S, Eaton J W, 1986. Comparative studies of the photosynthesis of the submerged macrophyte *Elodea canadjensis* and the filamentous algae *Cladophora glomerata* and *Spirogyra* sp. Aquatic Botany 24: 1-12.
- Smith V H. 2003. Eutrophication of freshwater and coastal marine ecosystems, a global problem. Environmental Science and Pollution Research 10: 126-139.
- Song H L, 2006. Mechanism of microcystin removal from eutrophicated source water by aquatic vegetable bed. Journal of Southeast University (English Edition) 22: 528-533.
- Stansfield J H, Perrow M R, Tench L D, Jowitt A J D, Taylor A A L, 1997. Submerged macrophytes as refuges for grazing *Cladocera* against fish [-3pt]predation:

observations on seasonal changes in relation to macrophyte cover and predation pressure. Hydrobiologia 342-343: 229-240.

Surya K, Pragya K, Herman L, 2007. Partial substitution of NO₃⁻ by NH₄⁺ fertilization increases ammonium assimilating enzyme activities and reduces the deleterious effects of salinity on the growth of barley. Plant Physiology 164: 308-309.

Sun X Z, 1992. Flora of China. pp. 176-186. Science Press, Beijing. (In Chinese)

- Sun X J, Qin B Q, Zhu G W, 2007. Release of colloidal phosphorus, nitrogen and organic carbon in the course of dying and decomposing of cyanobacteria. China Environmental Science 27: 341-345. (In Chinese)
- Takamura N, Kadono Y, Fukushima M, Nakagawa M, Kim B H O, 2003. Effects of aquatic macrophytes on water quality and phytoplankton communities in shallow lakes. Ecological Research 18: 381-395.
- Vermaat J E, Santamaria L, Roos P J, 2000. Water flow across and sediment trapping in submerged macrophyte beds of contrasting growth form. Archive für Hydrobiology 148: 549-562.
- Wang W X, Guo L D, 2001. Production of colloidal organic carbon and trace metals by phytoplankton decomposition. Limnology and Oceanography 46: 278-286.
- Wang X L, Lu Y L, He G. Z, Han J Y, Wang T Y, 2007. Multivariate analysis of interactions between phytoplankton biomass and environmental variables in Taihu Lake, China. Environmental Monitoring and Assessment 133: 243-253.
- Wang C, Zhang S H, Wang P F, Hou J, Li W, Zhang W J, 2008a. Metabolic adaptations to ammonia-induced oxidative stress in leaves of the submerged macrophyte *Vallisneria natans* (Lour.) Hara. Aquatic Toxicology 87: 88-98.
- Wang Q, Zhang B, Wei Y C, Li X W, 2008b. Studies of the aquatic environmental remote sensing monitoring in Lake Taihu and the application of its software. (Peng S C, Ed.) pp. 94-95. Science Press, Beijing, China, 1st edition. (In Chinese)
- Wang C, Zhang S H, Wang P F, Qian J, Hou J, Zhang W J, Lu J, 2009. Excess Zn alters the nutrient uptake and induces the antioxidative responses in submerged plant *Hydrilla verticillata* (L.f.) Royle. Chemosphere 76: 938-945.
- Wang X D, Qin B Q, Gao H, Wang Y P, Tang X M, Otten T, 2010. Phytoplankton community from Lake Taihu, China, has dissimilar responses to inorganic and organic nutrients. Journal of Environmental Sciences 22: 1491-1499.
- Watanabe M, Harada K, 1993. Toxic water bloom of blue-green algae: biological and chemical characteristics. Japanese Journal of Limnology 54: 225-243.

- Water Resources Bureau of Taihu Lake Basin, 2008. Taihu Lake health status reports. (In Chinese)
- Water Resources Bureau of Taihu Lake Basin, 2009. Taihu Lake health status reports. (In Chinese)
- Whitehead J, 2006. Integrated catchment scale model of a lowland eutrophic lake and river system: Norfolk, UK. Ph. D. Thesis. England: Cranfield University.
- Wium-Andersen S, Christophersen C, Houen G, 1982. Allelopathic effects on phytoplankton by substances isolated from aquatic macrophytes (Charales). Oikos 39: 187-190.
- Xian Q M, Chen H D, Zou H X, Yin D Q, Gong H J, Qu L J, 2005. Allelopathic effects of four submerged macrophytes on *Microcystis aeruginosa*. Lake Science 17: 75-80. (In Chinese)
- Xie Y H, An S, Wu B, 2005. Resource allocation in the submerged plant *Vallisneria natans* related to sediment type, rather than water-column nutrients. Freshwater Biology 50: 391-402.
- Xing W, Huang W M, Liu G H, 2010. Effect of excess iron and copper on physiology of aquatic plant *Spirodela polyrrhiza* (L.) Schleid. Environmental Toxicology 25: 103-112.
- Xu W W, Hu W P, Deng J C, Zhu J Z, Li Q Q, 2014. Effects of harvest management of *Trapa Bispinosa* on an aquatic macrophyte community and water quality in a eutrophic lake. Ecological Engineering 64: 120-129.
- Yamauchi Y, Furutera A, Seki K, Toyoda Y, Tanaka K, Sugimoto Y, 2008. Malondialdehyde generated from peroxidized linolenic acid causes protein modification in heat-stressed plants. Plant Physiology and Biochemistry 46: 786-793.
- Ye C, Xu Q J, Kong H N, Shen Z M, Yan C Z, 2007. Eutrophication conditions and ecological status in typical bays of Lake Taihu in China. Environmental Monitoring and Assessment 135: 217-225.
- Ye C, Yu H C, Kong H N, Song X F, Zou G Y, Xu Q J, Liu J, 2009. Community collocation of four submerged macrophytes on two kinds of sediments in Lake Taihu, China. Ecological Engineering 35: 1656-1663.
- Yin Y, Wang X R, Sun Y Y, Guo H Y, Yin D Q, 2008. Bioaccumulation and oxidative stress in submerged macrophyte *Ceratophyllum demersum* L. upon exposure to pyrene. Environmental Toxicology 23: 328-336.

- Yu B P, 1994. Cellular defenses against damage from reactive oxygen species. Physiological Reviews 74: 139-162.
- Yu H C, Ye C, Song X F, Liu J, 2010. Comparative analysis of growth and physio-biochemical responses of *Hydrilla verticillata* to different sediments in freshwater microcosms. Ecological Engineering 36: 1285-1289.
- Zhang L M, Xia M F, Zhang L, Wang C, Lu J L, 2008a. Eutrophication status and control strategy of Lake Taihu. Frontiers of Environmental Science and Engineering in China 2: 280-290.
- Zhang Z, Rengel Z, Meney K, 2008b. Interactive of N and P on growth but not on resource allocation of *Canna indica* in wetland microcosms. Aquatic Botany 89: 317-323.
- Zhang S Y, Liu A F, Ma J M, Zhou Q H, Xu D, Cheng S P, Zhao Q, Wu Z B, 2010. Changes in physicochemical and biological factors during regime shifts in a restoration demonstration of macrophytes in a small hypereutrophic Chinese lake. Ecological Engineering 36: 1611-1619.
- Zhang M, Wang Z Q, Xu J, Liu Y Q, Ni L Y, Cao T, Xie P, 2011a. Ammonium, microcystins, and hypoxia of blooms in eutrophic water cause oxidative stress and C-N imbalance in submersed and floating-leaved aquatic plants in Lake Taihu, China. Chemosphere 82: 329-339.
- Zhang C J, Huang S L, Wu M, Du S L, Scholz M, Gao F, Lin C, Guo Y, Dong Y, 2011b. Comparison of relationships between pH, dissolved oxygen and chlorophyll a for aquaculture and non-aquaculture waters. Water Air and Soil Pollution 219: 157-174.
- Zhao S Q, Fang J Y, Miao S L, Gu B, Tao S, Peng C H, Tang Z Y, 2005. The 7-decade degradation of a large freshwater lake in central Yangtze River, China. Environmental Science and Technology 39: 431-436.
- Zhu G W, Qin B Q, Gao G, Zhang L, Luo L C, Zhang Y L, 2007. Effects of hydrodynamics on phosphorus concentrations in water of Lake Taihu, a large, shallow, eutrophic lake of China. Hydrobiologia 581: 53-61.
- Zhu G W, 2008. Eutrophic status and causing factors for a large, shallow and subtropical Lake Taihu, China. Journal of Lake Sciences 20: 21-26. (In Chinese)
- Zhu W, Wan L, Zhao L F, 2010a. Effect of nutrient level on phytoplankton community structure in different water bodies. Journal of Environmental Sciences 22: 32-39.

Zhu D T, Li M H, Qiao N N, 2010b. Effects of environmental factors and their interaction on *Vallisneria natans* by orthogonal test. Acta Ecologica Sinica 30: 6451-6459. (In Chinese)

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

First of all, I would like to express my deepest thanks to my supervisor, Prof. Takahiro KUBA, for his constant guidance. During these years, he supports me a very conducive environment and gives me good advices for my research. Without his instruction, it is impossible for me to finish this research.

I would also like to give my sincere thanks to Dr. Aimin HAO. From her, I know how to carry a good experiment and how to explain the experimental results precisely. I learned much from her through the field investigation. I am very grateful to Dr. Yasushi ISERI at West Japan Engineering Consultants, Inc. for his assistance and support. His kindness and project experience impresses me deeply.

Sincere gratitude shall be also paid to Associate Prof. Satoquo SEINO and Associate Prof. Shinichiro YANO for their support and valuable discussions, as well as for accepting to be members of my doctoral thesis examination committee.

The members of urban and environmental engineering laboratory, who always help and support me in profession and personal, are my important friendship in Japan. Many thanks should be dedicated to all my friends for their friendship.

Most important, I would wish to thank my parents. They are always standing behind me and giving me motivation to continue with my efforts.

This study was funded by Mitsubishi Corporation and a program of Kyushu University's commemoration for its 100th anniversary and I would here like to express my gratitude.

Last but not least, I am grateful to the scholarship provided by the China Scholarship Council (CSC).